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14tgtslntiut Assrmbly 
Wednesday, 8 May 1996 

THE SPEAKER (Mr Clarko) took the Chair at 11.00 am, and read prayers. 

PETITION • SEAPLANE MOORING AND LANDING AREA PROPOSAL 

MR PENDAL (South Perth) [11.05 am]: I present the following petition -

To: The Honourable the Speaker and members of the Legislative Assembly of the Parliament of 
Western Australia in Parliament assembled. 

We, the undersigned citizens from the Electoral District of South Perth request that the application 
currently before the Swan River Trust for a Seaplane mooring and landing area to be located at 
Como Jetty, not be approved on the grounds that it would severely affect the quality of life of 
residents through noise pollution, cause interference with other recreational uses of the area, pose 
a potential safety hazard and threat to Milyu Marine Park. 

Your petitioners therefore humbly pray that you will give this matter earnest consideration and 
your petitioners, as in duty bound, will ever pray. 

The petition bears 119 signatures and I certify that it conforms to the standing orders of the Legislative 
Assembly. 

The SPEAKER: I direct that the petition be brought to the Table of the House. 

[See petition No 40.] 

PETITION • WESTRAIL, PENSIONER TRAVEL RESTRICTIONS 

DR EDWARDS (Maylands) [11.06 am]: I present the following petition -

To: The Honourable the Speaker and members of the Legislative Assembly of the Parliament of 
Western Australia in Parliament assembled. 

We, the undersigned people of Western Australia object to the Court Government's decision to 
restrict pensioners from taking their one free Westrail trip over Christmas and New Year when 
family reunions are so important. We also object to the restrictions of free travel at Easter and 
during school holidays. We calIon the Government to immediately cancel the restrictions on this 
one free travel pass per year and to restore the choice to pensioners to travel at a time that suits 
them and their families. 

Your petitioners therefore humbly pray that you will give this matter earnest consideration and 
your petitioners, as in duty bound, will ever pray. 

The petition bears 55 signatures and I certify that it conforms to the standing orders of the Legislative 
Assembly. 

The SPEAKER: I direct that the petition be brought to the Table of the House. 

[See petition No 41.] 

MINISTERIAL STATEMENT • PREMIER 

Royal Commission into the City ofWanneroo 

MR COURT (Nedlands - Premier) [11.07 am]: I advise the House of matters concerning the Royal 
Commission into the City of Wanneroo. Under the terms of reference of the royal commission appointed 
on 12 March 1996, the royal commission is required to report by 21 June 1996. I have now received a 
letter from the royal commissioner, Mr Roger Davis, requesting an extension of the time in which the royal 
commission is to report. 

The .royal commissioner has advised that the terms of reference require a very different, broader and more 
comprehensive investigation from that reported on by the former Local Government Act inquiry in 
December 1992 which reopened in October 1995. The royal commissioner also states that it has been 
necessary to organise records previously held by the former inquiry and to summons further 
documentation. 

The royal commissioner advises that counsel assisting the commission and commission staff have 
identified between 40 and 50 distinct lines of inquiry. He estimates that it will be necessary to call 270 
witnesses. In light of those considerations, the royal commissioner has written that he believes the 
commission needs a further 18 months to investigate and report fully and completely on all the matters 
identified. The commissioner is prepared to commit to submitting his report within that time. If the staff 
of the commission work many weekends and long hours, with no unforeseen interruptions, it is possible the 
report will be ready for submission within 12 months. 

The royal commissioner has therefore sought an extension of time to submit his report until 30 April 1997. 
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The Government has agreed to that extension. The royal commissioner has· advised that he proposes to 
submit an interim report on the matters announced by counsel assisting to be dealt with in the first few 
weeks of formal hearings, commencing on 15 May 1996. That report should be available by August 1996. 

Mr Marlborough: The member for Kingsley is still putting crooks on the Wanneroo Council. 

The SPEAKER: Order! 

Mr Marlborough: She is still supporting crooks on the Wanneroo Council. Bill Duffy - another crook on 
the Wanneroo Council -

The SPEAKER: Order! I ask the Premier to resume his seat. I formally call to order the member for Peel. 

Mr Marlborough: You can't let the crooks go, can you? 

The SPEAKER: I formally call to order the member for Peel for the second time. 

Mr Marlborough: I want him to be there because we are going to hammer him -

The SPEAKER: I formally call to order the member for Peel for the third time. 

Withdrawal of Remark 

The SPEAKER: I call on the member for Peel to withdraw the reference to the member for Kingsley 
appointing crooks. That is an improper imputation against the member for Kingsley, and he must withdraw 
it. 

Mr MARLBOROUGH: I did not say that; I said that she supported crooks on the Wanneroo City Council. 
I will withdraw; I will sit down and I will clarify my position. She supported crooks on the Wanneroo City 
Council. 

The SPEAKER: Order! The member for Peel said more than that, but I thank him for withdrawing. He 
now has three formal calls to order against him, and he should take note of that. I would not want to take 
the next step unless there were good reason to do so. 

Ministerial Statement Resumed 

Mr COURT: The Government is concerned that the royal commission will take longer than was originally 
thought and is also concerned about the resultant increase in cost. However, the Government is committed 
to a full airing of the matter and to achieving a final resolution of all allegations that have been made about 
the City of Wanneroo. I would like to table the advice received by the Government from the royal 
commissioner. It outlines, among other things, the estimated cost involved. 

[See paper No 222.] 

MINISTERIAL STATEMENT • MINISTER FOR LABOUR RELATIONS 

Workplace Injuries 

MR KIERA TH (Riverton - Minister for Labour Relations) [11.12 am]: There are three important criteria 
for assessing workplace injuries - .lUmber of injuries, working days lost and overall cost. I am happy to 
report that the efforts of WorkSafe W A, employers and employees in this State are starting to bear fruit in 
each of these areas. 

During 1994-95 there were 29 968 lost time injuries and diseases - LTI/Ds. This averages out to 28 LTI/Ds 
for every one million hours worked, or 4.5 LTI/Ds for every 100 workers. These figures represent a 
decrease in the overall rate of injury compared with 1993-94. The total time lost in 1992-93 was 732706 
working days. The following year it was down to 668291 working days. This is despite the fact that the 
work force had increased by 35000 from January 1993 to January 1994. Therefore injuries decreased by 
9 per cent at the same time as the work force rose by 4 per cent. 

Since 1989 the duration rates of injuries had been climbing steadily. People were taking more time off 
work per injury or sickness. Therefore the Government embarked on a campaign of aiding recuperation, 
where possible, by encouraging employees to return to work as soon as was practicable, with permission 
from their doctor. Employers were shown the advantages of getting employees back to work sooner, even 
if lighter duties were performed initially. In 1993-94 we began to see a decline in duration rates for the 
first time in four years. 

The increase in the cost of lost time injuries is also slowing. From 1989-90 to 1993-94 the cost of 
workplace injury and disease exploded from $200m to over $300m - an increase of 50 per cent in only four 
years. By 1994-95 the figure was $324.8m, with no adjustment for inflation. Manual handling injuries, 
although still high as a component of the overall injury figures, also have decreased per million man hours 
worked. 

Although the actual number of workplace fatalities this year has increased, the number in the previous year 
was the second lowest in a decade. In 1988-89,48.9 workplace fatalities occurred per million workers. In 
1994-95 that was down to 37.1 fatalities per million workers. One death is one too many but the 
Government is as strongly committed as ever to ensuring that Western Australian workers are employed in 
the safest workplaces possible. 
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MINISTERIAL STATEMENT • MINISTER FOR PLANNING 

Darling Range Regional Park. Establishment 

MR LEWIS (Applecross - Minister for Planning) [11.15 am]: The State Government recently released 
for public comment detailed plans to create one of Australia's biggest regional parks in the Perth hills. 
This achievement represents a significant milestone in a long and extensive process, which will ultimately 
see the establishment of the Darling Range regional park. The park will be the largest of the 15 regional 
parks in the Perth metropolitan region and it will protect the area's outstanding environmental, recreation 
and landscape values. To enable the establishment of the park the Government has proposed a number of 
changes to the metropolitan region scheme as part of the Darling Range regional park amendment and has 
invited public comment. The amendment sets aside 11 703 hectares of land for parks and recreation use. 
This means that close to 35 000 ha of the Darling Range will soon be reserved as parkland, which is an area 
equivalent in size to 87 Kings Parks. 

As I said earlier, a lot of hard work has been done progressing the plans for the regional park to this stage. 
Significant community consultation was involved in the preparation of the 1995 report, "Proposals for the 
Darling Range Regional Park", which was compiled by an advisory committee chaired by the member for 
Darling Range, John Day. The amendment implements the recommendations of the report and again gives 
people an opportunity to comment before rezoning proposals for the area are finalised. 

The release of the amendment also marks a significant achievement by the State Government in its effort to 
increase the amount of reserved recreational areas in the metropolitan region. To date this Government has 
moved to protect more than 18500 ha of land for recreational use, which represents a 50 per cent increase 
in the total amount of reserved parkland in the metropolitan area over the past three years. Of course, these 
figures again increase with the release of the Government's plans for'Darling Range regional park. The 
total amount of land reserved for parks and recreation by this Government now exceeds 30 000 ha, which is 
an 80 per cent increase in reserved parkland since this Government was elected to office. 

In conclusion, I wish to emphasise that the protection of the Darling Range area will allow the community 
to continue to enjoy the area's unique qualities. It will also ensure that the Darling Range is retained as a 
natural'backdrop to the city of Perth. 

MINISTERIAL STATEMENT - MINISTER FOR LOCAL GOVERNMENT 

City of Wanneroo - Ex gratia Funding for Legal Representation 

MR OMODEI (Warren - Minister for Local Government) [11.17 am]: The City of Wanneroo has sought 
ex gratia assistance from the Government to fund the costs of legal representation of members, former 
members and staff of the City of Wanneroo subpoenaed to appear before the royal commission into the 
activities of the City of Wanneroo. An application has also been received from solicitors acting for Dr 
Wayne Bradshaw. 

The Government's guidelines on assistance to present and former members of the Crown and government 
officers have been previously tabled. Those guidelines relate solely to present and former Ministers of the 
Crown and present and former government officers. They were followed by the former Government and 
have been adopted and followed by this Government. 

The present requests are outside the guidelines. The Government has consulted the Crown Solicitor, who 
has advised that there are no grounds for providing ex gratia payments falling outside the guidelines. There 
appears to be no logical reason to distinguish between councillors and former councillors of the City of 
Wanneroo and other members of the community who may be called as witnesses before the royal 
commission and who would also not qualify for government assistance for their legal costs. Accordingly 
the City of Wanneroo and the solicitors have been advised that their requests have been refused. 

MINISTERIAL STATEMENT • MINISTER FOR LOCAL GOVERNMENT 

Local Government Structural Reform Advisory Committee Report 

MR OMODEI (Warren - Minister for Local Government) [11.19 am]: Today I have released the report 
of the Local Government Structural Reform Advisory Committee, which was established in October 1994 
to examine the efficiency and effectiveness of Western Australian Councils. This report is a thorough 
assessment of local government in Western Australia and highlights challenges and issues to be confronted 
by councils as well as outlining a number of different approaches and strategies for addressing those issues. 
The committee says top priorities include greater cooperation between neighbouring councils, more 
resource sharing of both equipment and staff, and further moves towards competitive tendering and 
contracting out. It says some councils have achieved savings of hundreds of thousands of dollars by 
following these practices, and other councils must follow suit. At the same time, the report says changes to 
council boundaries, many of which were set over 100 years ago, could also lead to savings and better 
service delivery. In particular, it wants the Local Government Advisory Board, which will be established 
under the new Local Government Act, to assess the boundaries and joint service arrangements between 
councils in the Albany, Bunbury, Geraldton, Mandurah, Narrogin and Northam areas. At the other 
extreme, it says the board should give consideration to dividing the State's two largest councils, Wanneroo 
and Stirling, into smaller units. The committee said all councils should look at their viability and be 
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proactive in assessing the potential benefits of voluntary unification with neighbouring councils. It also 
recommends councils make greater use of modem communications technology to share information and 
facilitate joint approaches to tasks ranging from preparing council reports to issuing rate assessments. 
Councils should also develop and adopt a customer service policy as part of their corporate strategy. The 
committee sees substantial scope for councils to obtain better value for money for residents through a 
commitment to competition, increased contracting out and competitive tendering. However, it recognises 
that contracting out is not always appropriate or feasible in country areas. 

The report acknowledges that the range of strategies identified must be assessed by each council and its 
community to ascertain which might be capable of adaptation for its purposes and to its benefit Although 
there is considerable comment on boundary adjustments in the report, the committee has strongly oPPOSed 
a wholesale government-driven agenda of local government amalgamations, as occurred in Victoria. This 
has long been my view. Wholesale amalgamations would cause massive damage to country areas in 
particular and I have no intention of following that course. However, I agree with the committee that there 
are anomalies which should be looked at, in particular the so-called doughnut councils and Wanneroo and 
Stirling. Ultimately, before making any change, we must balance potential savings against the importance 
and benefits to local communities of having their own council. A particular strength of smaller councils is 
that they are close to the community and can be more responsive. With Western Australia's 142 councils 
resporrsible for over $Ib expenditure each year, a mere I per cent increase in efficiency would make an 
additional $IOm available for spending on roads, sportmg facilities, community services and other 
important projects. 

I am delighted with the committee's report. It complements the successful passage of the new Local 
Government Act which will commence on 1 July this year. I also wish to place on record my appreciation 
of the work of members of the Committee - Mr Humphrey Park, Chairman, Cr Rob Rowell representing 
the Western Australian Municipal Association, Mr Garry Hunt representing the Institute of Municipal 
Management, Cr Joe North, and Mr John Lynch, Executive Director of the Department Local Government 
J encourage all members to examine the report and to encourage community comment and input. 

[See Paper No 223.] 

MOTION - JOINT STANDING COMMITTEE ON THE COMMISSION ON 
GOVERNMENT 

Leave to Sit 
On motion by Mr C.J. Barnett (Leader of the House), resolved -

That this House grants leave for the Joint Standing Committee on the Commission on Government 
to sit when the House is sitting on Wednesday, 8 May 1996. 

MOTION - SELECT COMMITTEE ON ROAD SAFETY 

Leave to Sit 

On motion by Mr C.J. Barnett (Leader of the House), resolved -

That this House grants leave for the Select Committee on Road Safety to sit when the House is 
sitting on Wednesday, 8 May 1996. 

BILLS (2) - INTRODUCTION AND FIRST READING 

1. University of Notre Dame Amendment Bill 

Bill introduced, on motion by Mr C.J. Barnett (Minister for Education), and read a first time. 

2. Local Government Amendment Bill 

Bill introduced, on motion by Mr Ripper, and read a first time. 

Resumed from 7 May. 

APPROPRIATION (CONSOLIDATED FUND) BILL (No 1) 

Second Reading - Budget Debate 

J:?R EDWARDS (Maylands) [11.26 am]: I wish to raise three issues during this Budget debate. The 
frrst relates to the transportation and storage of chemicals, the second to matters in the Budget relating to 
the environment, and the third to matters of great concern to the local electorate in Maylands. I will start 
with issues that have been brought to my attention regarding the transportation and storage of chemicals in 
Wes.tern Australia, particularly in the metropolitan area. At 5.00 pm on Friday, 9 February this year I 
recelved a call from a transport operator asking for assistance. His problem was that he had some damaged 
chemicals sitting in his yard. They had been there for three weeks. He had tried to go through all the usual 
channels to resolve the problem but had been unable to make anything happen. In desperation at 5.00 pm 
on that Friday he phoned me in my capacity as the Opposition's spokesperson on the environment. I must 
say that when he initially told me of his concerns I wondered whether he was exaggerating. He said that he 
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had a chemical called sodium sulphide flake and his dilemma was that if he put it inside a shed, it would 
get hot and the chemical would explode, and if he left it out in the open and it got water on it, it would 
release hydrogen sulphide gas to such an extent that the local area would have to be evacuated. I listened 
to the man and organised a visit to him on the Saturday morning. However, before I visited, I telephoned 
the fire brigade to get some information about the chemical. Initially the offtcers thought I had the wrong 
chemical. As they searched their databases they discovered that sodium sulphide flakes are a class 8 
corrosive substance and that all that the man had told me was true; that is, we were then in the middle of a 
heat wave and if he put the chemicals in his sheds. the real risk was that they would get hot. ignite and 
cause a fire. On this Friday evening there was some talk about thunderstorms. Some may hope that when 
there is talk in the summer about thunderstorms we will get some rain. Therefore, one possibility was that 
the chemicals out in the open could have been rained upon. 

When I visited the next day I saw 15 bulka bags of this chemical out in the open. The problem was that the 
chemical was damaged. It was quite graphic to look at. 

Mr Bloffwitch: Were the containers or the chemical damaged? 

Dr EDWARDS: The containers and the chemical were damaged. When I looked at the scene, all the bags 
were in an isolated area of his yard but they were damaged. Some of them were open, and so I could see 
that the chemical had changed colour. In parts this yellow chemical in the bulka bags was turning 
brownish red and oozing onto the ground and emitting a sulphur odour. I did not go too close because I 
was worried about the health effects. 

Mr Strickland: Why were they there? 
Dr EDWARDS: I will come to that. Sodium sulphide flakes are used in the goldmining industry. These 
chemicals are imported from China. They come in containers from China but on the wharf they are 
repacked into bulka bags and transported to this suburban yard. There they are loaded onto trucks and 
taken to Telfer. 

Mr Bloffwitch: I bet he didn't have permission to do that in a suburban area. 

Dr EDWARDS: He had permission; there was nothing wrong in that respect. However, the difftculty was 
that at some stage, possibly during the transfer from the container to the bags, or alternatively even in his 
yard, the bags and the chemical were damaged. The chemical was not suitable for its initial use. The 
problem was compounded by the fact that the chemical had to hang around. It was bound for Telfer. but 
there had been heavy rains at the end of January and some of the roads were closed. Part of his problem 
was that although he had a permit to store the chemical, it was only a short term permit, and because the 
roads had been closed, he could not move it. Over that period it became apparent that the chemical was 
damaged. This man negotiated for three weeks with the Department of Minerals and Energy and also with 
the waste management division of the Department of Environmental Protection to move his chemical. His 
problem was as follows: His permit to store the chemical on-site had expired. Also, the chemical was 
damaged and needed to be disposed of; however, he had no disposal options. He had worked out an option 
with a mining company which was prepared to take the chemical and add it to its tailings dams; however, 
the Department of Environmental Protection would not give permission for that to occur. He was at a 
desperate sta$e on the Friday night. He no longer had a permit to store the chemical; he had no options for 
disposing of It; the Department of Environmental Protection could not offer him any further advice about 
the disposal; his insurance company was unhappy about continuing to insure him while he had chemicals 
on site with no permit; and he could not move it, firstly, because he had nowhere to take it and, secondly, 
because there was difftculty getting the permits associated with that. 

Fortunately after he called me, and I think probably after he telephoned the government departments to say 
that I was going out on the Saturday morning, people from the Department of Minerals and Energy went to 
his premises and at 7.45 on that Friday night gave him permission to move the chemical. Once he had 
permission to do that he was able to put more pressure on Brambles Cleanaway to take the chemical to its 
facility where it could be disposed of. This option was acceptable to the Department of Environmental 
Protection. However, there was a further dilemma. When the equipment arrived on the Saturday morning 
to transport the chemical, it was not entirely appropriate for the task. I saw the chemical being loaded and 
contained and covered up so that it was no longer so harmful. However, the company faced further 
problems when it reached Brambles Cleanaway because it was not deemed to be in the appropriate 
containers. 
That problem was minor compared with the other problems I have alluded to and over time it was resolved. 
I decided that I should contact the relevant Ministers and obtain some briefings on this whole issue. I had 
long conversations with the transport operator and also with other colleagues whom he called in on the 
Saturday morning to tell me about their concerns with the storage and transportation of chemicals. I 
decided that the best way of tackling this issue was to ensure that I was fully informed and that I had the 
other side of the story from the departments. Members can imagine my alarm when early on the Monday 
morning, two days later. I awoke to a news broadcast about a fire in the same suburb as these chemicals 
~ere stored from which people were being evacuated. This was a completely separate incident; that is, the 
!ncident on 12 February in the Chemtrans yard at South Guildford. In this incident chemicals were stored 
In 20 tonne sea containers and as part of the ongoing heat wave they had become hot and had caught alight. 
Unfortunately ammonia and carbon monoxide were emitted in those fires and 200 school children had to be 
evacuated because a plume was moving in the breeze towards the Guildford Primary School. 
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Unfortunately the material in this fire, acrylamide, was not known about in as much detail as emergency 
workers would have wanted. The upshot of that was that five firefighters were taken to hospital as a result 
of the fumes they inhaled and two workers on-site had to receive medical treatment. 

This raises a serious issue. I have discussed this matter with both firefighters and the Fire Brigade 
Employees Union. Firefighters are concerned that despite the systems of placarding premises and the 
Hazchem system of notifying centrally which chemicals are held on-site, firefighters often go into rITes not 
certain of what they are dealing with. In this case if they had had more information, they would have 
known that the ammonia and carbon monoxide fumes were likely to harm them and that knowledge may 
have avoided people going to hospital. 

A further problem arose with this incident. The rITe started about 6.10 am and was contained later that 
morning. Unfortunately it flared again that evening and further questions were asked that evening and 
further people were affected by the fumes. It was no surprise for me to note that a few days later the rITe 
brigade released a media statement calling for a review of the way toxic chemicals were stored in summer. 
In this incident in South Guildford the chemicals were stored in sea containers. The data that now comes 
with the chemical says that it should not be held above 32 degrees centigrade. As members will remember, 
in that part of February the temperature frequently rose above 32 degrees and it is obviously much hotter 
than that inside a sea container. This is an issue the Department of Minerals and Energy must follow up to 
ensure that regulation in these areas is tighter than it has been. 

One of the other issues the fire brigade raised with me was the system of safeguarding premises where 
chemicals were stored. I give one example: Many warehouses have automatic sprinkler systems; however, 
some chemicals have further reactions when they get wet and they release toxic gases or are converted to 
other substances. In some circumstances it is not appropriate to cause these chemicals to become wet. I 
hope that the Western Australian Hazardous Material Emergency Management Scheme, the committee that 
looks at emergency management, will take up these sorts of issues. The theme that came through to me 
from talking to people who are involved in transporting chemicals and also from talking to the emergency 
workers was that more people with practical experience needed to have input into these policies. The 
firefighters I spoke to had some good ideas about how these problems could be tackled. 

I return to the initial problem with the sodium sulphide flakes. After the acrylamide fire in South 
Guildford, the damaged acrylamide and other chemicals were also sent to the Cleanaway plant. It was 
decided that because they were nastier than the sodium sulphide, they should go through the process first. 
After my visit to the company that had the sodium sulphide flakes I was confident that the substance had 
been removed from the transport yard and that it had been taken to the Cleanaway site and was obviously 
much more secure than it was before. However, because the damaged acrylamide products had to be 
trickled through, the sodium sulphide was sitting around for a longer period than was initially thought. In 
investigating this problem I spoke also to the chemical company that owned the sodium sulphide. It was 
puzzled by what it came across. The chemical company complies with all the required regulations and 
standards and understands and appreciates quality assurance. It is competent in those areas. To its dismay 
it discovered that what it thought was a good backup system when problems occurred did not work as well 
as it assumed it would. In fact, one of the initial problems was that when the damaged sodium sulphide 
flakes were first uncovered, the chemical company could not get the appropriate response from the 
company it had on contract to manage these damaged chemicals. It was put to it that its contract did not 
cover toxic chemicals, so it has put its lawyers on to that, and that is being resolved. 

The company manager in Western Australia told me that the circumstances in Sydney are quite different 
and when there is an incident like this, often the government departments move in, clean it up immediately, 
and send the bill to the company; so they solve the problem and then look at recovering the costs, which 
are generally passed on to the insurance companies. The general manager also pointed out to me that in 
Sydney there are designated sites to which chemicals can be taken immediately so that they are out of 
harm's way, and there are special landfill and other disposal sites so that the problem of chemicals can be 
sorted out very quickly. We need more investigation of this in Western Australia. 

I am raising this matter now because it falls within the context of a number of other episodes that I have 
come across in my time as shadow Minister for the Environment. For example, in November 1995, there 
was a quite serious fire at the agricultural research station at W ongan Hills, which was associated with a 
leakage of chemicals from the pesticide storage facility. It was said initially that the incident involved just 
one or two pesticides, but it became apparent as more information came to light that other chemicals had 
also been stored there, including heptachlor, DDT and toluene. A week after this fire, some of the fire 
brigade people complained of nausea, rashes and other symptoms, and as a result they underwent medical 
tests to check whether their health had been protected properly during this incident. However, I received 
complaints from people in the local area that they had not realised that so many chemicals were stored in 
that facility. I hope that by now all of those chemicals have been processed at Kwinana and we no longer 
have these sorts of stockpiles. 

There was another incident exactly a year earlier, when potassium amyl xanthate was offloaded from a ship 
at the Port of Fremantle because the South African manufacturer had received some information to suggest 
that that particular batch might have been damaged. Those goods were kept at the Port of Fremantle for a 
couple of days, and there was no problem while those goods were at the port, but when they were 
subsequently taken to O'Connor, they ignited and caused a fire. As a result of that fire, the substance was 
moved to Kwinana late at night. Members may recall that the local residents became quite concerned, 
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partIy because there was not a lot of communication to explain what was going on. This demonstrates that 
periodically we have incidents with regard to chemicals - incidents that alarm the community and incidents 
that probably require a tighter level of management. 

I turn now to the 1995 annual report of the Department of Minerals and Energy, which deals with the 
dangerous goods management program, to highlight some of my concerns. The report contains 
performance indicators for the management and transport of dangerous goods, and it is evident from the 
report that there is room for improvement. For example, the report states that the decrease in compliance 
with documentation requirements with regard to the transportation of dangerous goods is a concern and is 
being addressed by targeting prime contractors. In addition, the level of compliance with regard to the 
standard of vehicles was a low 63 per cent, and while that was an increase on the level in 1992-93 of 58 per 
cent and the level in 1991-92 of 44 per cent, the level of compliance should be increased. 

The annual report also contains performance indicators with regard to the storage of dangerous goods and 
examines the placarding of premises, the location of stores and emergency response plans. The department 
has been examining and auditing the placarding of premises, and in 1993-94, only 47 per cent of the 
premises which were audited complied with the requirements. In 1994-95, because of problems with 
regard to chlorine, only chlorine related premises were audited, and unfortunately the figure for compliance 
was a low 33 per cent. That matter must be given further attention. What alarms me most is the indicator 
for emergency response plans. In 1994-95, only 6 per cent of the chlorine storage facilities surveyed had 
emergency response plans. Chlorine was targeted because it is a dangerous chemical, and it concerns me 
that such a small number of those premises had emergency response plans. That leads me to think that 
some of the problems and concerns raised by the transport operators might be more true than I had believed 
initially. 

I turn now to a Department of Minerals and Energy publication entitled "Explosives and Dangerous Goods 
Act 1961 - Summary of Accident Reports 1994". I refer to this report because one of the issues raised with 
me by transport operators and by other people who work in this area is that chemicals are sometimes 
transported in the same vehicle as foodstuffs. A number of these cases were revealed only because there 
was an accident and the people who turned up at the scene saw exactly what was in the vehicle. One 
incident that occurred on 5 September 1994 involved the transportation of organochlorine pesticides, and 
when the driver stopped the vehicle because he had noticed a strong odour, he discovered that two of the 
drums of pesticides had been punctured and the pesticides had been spilt throughout the entire load. That 
man did the right thing and alerted the police and the fire brigade, who attended the scene, unloaded the 
substances, and put them on the side of the road. However, they discovered when they unloaded the van 
that there were foodstuffs alongside those pesticides, so all of the foodstuffs, other than those that were 
packaged in glass, were destroyed and disposed of. This is a serious problem, and we need more 
information about the extent to which this is occurring. The report states that investigations of that breach 
were occurring with a view to possible prosecution. However, it alarmed me to hear from the emergency 
services workers that this was not the only such incident; there had been a similar incident in the Corrigin 
area a number of years earlier. I hope the department has sufficient resources to monitor these sorts of 
problems. 

The reason that we must pay particular attention to this matter is that the chemical industry is now the 
second largest manufacturing industry in this State after food and beverages, and it is estimated that the use 
of chemicals will increase as we have a greater amount of resource activity and processing in this State. 
The community must be reassured that the transportation of chemicals is safe and that the storage of 
chemicals at minesites and other places is as good as it possibly can be. 

I will digress because one of the pieces of information I have received from the Department of Minerals 
and Energy was a newsletter called Exp[osay. It is a very interesting and informative newsletter. 

Mr C.J. Barnett: And it has a very sensitive title. 

Dr EDWARDS: Yes, it does; it is very New Age. One of the articles, entitled "Mobile Phone Initiates 
Electric Detonator", alarmed me quite a lot - I may have to change some of my habits, although I do not 
have detonators. I warn those who have detonators and a mobile phone in their car to tum off the phone. 
The article refers to an incident in 1995 when some people were driving a Toyota Landcruiser in which 
they had explosives properly stored in the back. However, they also had detonators on the dashboard near 
the window and a mobile phone. Although the phone was low powered and it was not being used it set off 
the detonators. The explosion blew out the window and caused damage to the people in the vehicle, 
including ear damage from the noise. I sound this note of caution for any members who might have mobile 
phones and detonators in their car. . 

I now wish to refer to environmental aspects of this Budget. One of the main issues that concerned me 
when I read the Budget was that the Environmental Protection Authority did not get the increase in funds 
that it had been demanding. Historically, since the days when the Labor Government's Budget was 
flowing to the EPA, it received about $600 000. After the EPA was split and it began working separately 
from the department it experienced a budget cut. In some ways that does not make a lot of sense. I am 
referring to budget figures for the EPA prior to the split; they have been extracted so that the same things 
are being compared. It does not make sense that when the EPA was removed and the Department of 
Environmental Protection was established the EPA should have suffered a budget cut. 

In 1994-95 the EPA's budget was $380000, but in 1995-96 the estimate fell to $340000. That is nearly 
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half of the $600 000 that it had been given in years gone by. In its annual report last year, the EPA pointed 
out that it could not do its work with the funds provided. It said that it needed a minimum of $550 000 to 
operate effectively. At that stage, the EPA seemed confident that it would get the increased moneys from 
the Minister for the Environment. However, it did not, although it did get about $50000 from the 
Minister - certainly nowhere near the $550 000 requested. This Budget allocates $419 000 to the EPA, 
again falling well short of the $550 000 that was needed. 

I take this opportunity to say a few words about the role of the EPA and why it needs more money. When 
the EPA released its annual report last year it spoke of a number of problems facing this State. It put 
together those problems in a very eloquent manner. It spoke in great detail about the severity of the 
problems associated with salinity, warned of a serious and impending air pollution problem and pointed out 
the problems we have with water in this State. I am aware that for some time - in fact, probably since it 
was formed - the EPA has been trying to formulate a strategic plan to define its operations. There was no 
money in the Budget last year for that plan to be progressed and it appears that there is no money in this 
year's Budget either. At the end of 1994, the EPA put together the first draft of its plan. It is an excellent 
plan that refers, first, to the need for a very long term vision so that a framework can be formulated within 
which the EPA can make decisions. It also referred to the need for a long term policy so that when it 
considers assessments and proposals it can put them into that context. The plan also spells out what the 
EPA sees as some pressing and ongoing problems that need to be faced. 

I will make reference to those problems in the context of the Budget. The first issue referred to in the plan 
is the Perth photochemical smog study and the ongoing smog and haze problems. It is not clear in this 
Budget what work will be done to progress these studies. The Perth air shed studies have been under way 
for three years and the completion date keeps blowing out. For example, when I had a briefing in the 
middle of 1995, I was told that the studies were running a bit behind schedule but that they would be 
released at the end of 1995. We then had the Minister saying that they would be released in January 1996, 
then February 1996 and April 1996, and still they have not been released. 

What is also of concern to me in relation to these air pollution studies is that we have been told that they 
will not contain any recommendations. As the EPA pointed out last year, we are sitting on a very serious 
air pollution problem. As a result of the monitoring we now know a lot more about the extent of that 
problem and it is now time to take action to address it. It is not good enough to say in this Budget that 
strategies will be developed to manage the issues. That is so vague as to be meaningless. Unfortunately, 
even that statement does not stand alone; it is listed with a whole range of other strategies that will be 
developed. 

I was very concerned in February this year to learn that within the Department of Environmental Protection 
people working on the air pollution issue believed that more money was needed further to define the 
problem. I mention one particular aspect of this problem - that is, haze. Haze in the atmosphere is caused 
by very tiny particles that are produced by wood burning fires such as stoves, wildfires or controlled bums, 
or engine combustion. We are now facing an emerging public health problem. It has been established that 
when these particles are breathed into one's lungs they cause problems. The tinier the particles are the 
more likely they are to stay lodged in the lungs, and certain types of particles will attract other chemicals. 
The particles are now referred to all air toxics. Evidence from the Eastern States and America indicates that 
when the level of the particulate aIr pollution rises, we see a corresponding increase in the level of acute 
respiratory and chronic respiratory disease. American studies have shown that we also get an increase in 
sudden death due to respiratory disease. Although at this stage there is no absolute link between particles 
and respiratory problems, there is enough evidence to show that there must be a link, and the American 
literature talks about the link probably being causal. We need to tackle the haze problem and we need to 
do something to stop so much smoke coming over Perth. We also need to work out how to manage the 
problem of wood burning stoves. It is disappointing that, despite successive Ministers for the Environment 
in this Government saying that they believe there is a problem, nothing is being done to address it. 

I want to raise some other issues which relate to the EPA's plan but which are also relevant to this Budget. 
The EPA plan referred to the southern metropolitan coastal water study. This is another study that has 
been going on for years and information has been dribbling out. It has been suggested that we have some 
very serious problems in our southern waters. One of these problems relates to tributyl tin, which is an 
antifouling agent. An international journal I read referred to initial TBT investigations as part of this study. 
According to this article, the level of TBT is so high that it is of concern. The Minister should release 
immediately the results of the southern metropolitan coastal waters study so that we can be aware of the 
problems in those waters. I am told that the study was completed some time ago and that now for some 
reason it has been sent overseas for consideration. That puzzles me. Is the Government trying to sit on the 
results? For example, a lot of the information in the study is in the public arena because it appeared in the 
Department of Environmental Protection's annual report last year. In view of that, why does the Minister 
not release the study and let us know what is going on? In this Budget again we see only general reference 
to what will happen with the outcome of the study. 

I tum now to the issue of contaminated sites. These sites are a long term problem for this State. Shortly 
after the current Minister for the Environment came to office he promised to introduce legislation to deal 
with contaminated sites. We are yet to see that legislation but I hope that it will arrive soon. In the 
department's annual report last year it was noted that no such legislation existed and that situation hindered 
the department's work. Surely the Minister will have read his own annual report and taken heed of it, and 
will take action soon. 
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I wish to comment on another area of the Budget relating to the Water and Rivers Commission. Although 
the Opposition was concerned about the split of the Water Authority - we view that as a prelude to 
privatisation - we are pleased with the formation of the commission. I am pleased to note the apparent 
$12m increase in funds to that organisation. I congratulate the Government for that. I am not clear, 
however, about how many mirrors were used. My difficulty is that I cannot find enough information in this 
part of the Budget to compare the before with the afterwards. We are told that the new commission was 
allocated 223 FTEs from the Waterways Commission, the ground water resources division of the 
Department of Minerals and Energy, and the water resources division of the Water Authority. I can find 
out how many FTEs were allocated last year for the Waterways Commission and for the ground water 
resources division but because the Water Authority information is not available, it is not possible to tell 
whether this year it has the same number of FTEs, an increase or a decrease. 

Despite the fact that there appears to be a $12m increase, because we cannot compare it with what went 
before it is unclear whether it is a real increase. For instance, some of the component departments that 
form the Water and Rivers Commission would not have paid rent previously. The new commission is now 
housed in the Hyatt Centre, and I am told that the rent there is very high. During the Estimates Committees 
debate I will seek information from the Minister to discover how much of the $12m increase is a one-off 
cost associated with the shift in premises and the formation of the new department. Another question will 
be by how much the Minister has underspent the funds obtained from the Commonwealth Government for 
catchment management. Quite a lot of unspent catchment money is sitting in the Government's coffers and 
it has now been allocated to the Water and Rivers Commission. Again when we see such a magnificent 
increase, serious questions must be asked. It is not just a $12m increase in this area; it is likely to have 
other explanations. 

Turning to issues of concern in my electorate, I refer, first, to the crosswalk in Beaufort Street, Inglewood 
near the corner of Crawford Road. This crosswalk is used every day by children walking to the Inglewood 
Primary School. Over the past six months it has come to my attention that this is an extraordinarily 
dangerous crosswalk. It is located near a bend in Beaufort Street and just over a rise as one drives west 
down Beaufort Street. Cars speed along the street and often the drivers do not see the crosswalk. I refer 
now to correspondence I have received about the crosswalk. The first letter is from an older lady who says 
that she shifted from her home near the crosswalk because of the constant noise of squealing brakes and 
shattering glass. That indicates how serious is the problem. If the constant noise and shattering glass 
alarmed her to the extent that it caused her to shift, it indicates that we must address the problem. Another 
letter came from the local school, which is also concerned about the crosswalk and the fact that children 
must use it to cross Beaufort Street. Additionally, I received a call from a local mother who spoke about 
trying to encourage her children to use crosswalks. She made an effort to show the children how to use 
crosswalks safely. She related an experience when teaching her children how to cross the road safely. The 
traffic had stopped and they had stepped onto the crosswalk and were about one-third across the road when 
a car shot through on the other side and almost cleaned them up. She said that she would not use the 
crosswalk again. 

When I became aware of that problem I contacted the City of Stirling and Main Roads to see what could be 
done. Both organisations were helpful. Both were aware of the problem and had ideas about solutions but 
unfortunately each reckoned that the other was responsible for the implementation of the solutions. At this 
stage I have called on officers from Main Roads and the City of Stirling to meet me at my office so that we 
can be very clear about how to resolve the problem. If it is not resolved, we are likely to have a major 
accident and possibly a death on the crosswalk. That is not something that any of us would wish to see. 

Another issue of concern in my electorate relates to the lack of sewerage in the industrial areas of 
Bayswater and Bassendean. I was recently approached by the Director of Hoffman Engineering, Mr John 
Hoffman, who employs around 100 people at his Bassendean site. There are two or three septic tanks on 
the site and Mr Hoffman is desperate to connect the site to the sewerage system. He has two problems: 
The site is old and periodically the septic tanks overflow. He showed me the signs that had been erected 
around the workshop indicating that people should not use particular toilets because the septic tanks did not 
operate efficiently. Therefore people had to go to another toilet, and that seems an archaic situation. He 
spoke about the costs associated with frequent pump-outs and how he wanted to expand the site but is 
being impeded by not knowing when the sewerage will be connected. I have approached the local 
authority, the Water Corporation, and the Minister for Water Resources and anyone else I can think of, but 
to no avail. I am told that at this stage sewerage will not be connected to the site for possibly another 10 
years. That is disgraceful. These industrial areas are close to the river and no doubt nutrients enter the 
ground water and flow into the Swan River. Even more distressing is the fact that the watertable is high on 
the site and in winter the problem will increase. I urge the Government to consider the environmental 
problems associated with septic tanks. It is good to see infill sewerage in domestic areas but industrial 
areas must be considered also. 

I have a petition from 20 companies calling for infill reticulated sewerage. The petition represents more 
than 300 workers so it should not be scoffed at. I will follow up the issue more aggressively in winter 
because if we have winter floods, I will outline in graphic detail what will happen on the site. 

Mr Shave: I bet you will have the Press out there and you will have the hoses on to make it worse! 

Dr EDWARDS: I had not thought of that, but what a good idea! No, I would not waste water like that; I 
am not like the member for Melville. 
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My greatest disappointment with this Budget is what has happened to the Environmental Protection 
Authority. The authority and the Minister for the Environment have copped a lot of flak in recent times, 
particularly following the Cockburn Cement decision. It is of great alarm to me that the Government did 
not see fit to give the authority more money to reassure the community that the authority is able to carry 
out its job in the manner that it wants and that is appropriate. 

Debate adjourned, on motion by Mr C.J. Barnett (Leader of the House). 

STANDING ORDERS SUSPENSION 

Royal Commission into the City ofWanneroo 

MR McGINTY (Fremantle - Leader of the Opposition) [12.10 pm]: I move, without notice -

That so much of the standing orders be suspended as is necessary to enable consideration 
forthwith of the following motion -

That this House expresses the outrage of Western Australians that the report of the Royal 
Commission into Liberal Party corruption at Wanneroo has been deferred until after the 
Court Government faces the electors at the next state election and calls on the 
Government to provide sufficient resources for the commission to report before the end 
of 1996. 

I will not address the motion to suspend of standing orders as I understand there is an agreement between 
the parties. 

MR C-J. BARNETT (Cottesloe - Leader of the House) [12.11 pm]: I thank the Opposition for advising 
me of its intention to move this motion. It is a matter that has come to public knowledge today, and is of 
considerable debate within the community. The Government will agree to the suspension of standing 
orders, but does so under the informal arrangement that debate be concluded in one hour. 

[Quorum formed.] 

Question put and passed with an absolute majority. 

MOTION 

Royal Commission into the City ofWanneroo - Report Deferral 

MR McGINTY (Fremantle - Leader of the Opposition) [12.12 pm]: I move-

That this House expresses the outrage of Western Australians that the report of the royal 
commission into Liberal Party corruption at Wanneroo has been deferred until after the Court 
Government faces the electors at the next state election and calls on the Government to provide 
sufficient resources for the commission to report before the end of 1996. 

The Premier is clearly taking both the public and every member of this House as absolute fools. The 
Premier's announcement today is a gross display of transparency and political cynicism. This is an attempt 
by the Premier not to get to the bottom of corruption in Wanneroo, but purely and simply to defuse it as a 
political issue and defer it until after the next state election. I said in this House last night that the Premier 
would wear Wanneroo Inc like a straitjacket into the next election. The Premier obviously took those 
words to heart and has sought to ensure that the damage that will be caused to his Government, to a number 
of his Ministers and his backbenchers, and certainly to the rank and file of the Liberal Party in Wanneroo is 
not a major issue leading up to the next election. I assure the Premier that his cynical ploy today to have 
the royal commission submit its report after the next state election will backfire on him. It will heighten 
public anger and will ensure that Liberal Party corruption in Wanneroo will remain a major issue in the 
lead up to the next election. 

The Royal Commission into the City of Wanneroo has been abysmally handled right from the start. I ask 
members to reflect, first, on attempts by this Premier to cover up the corruption that gave rise to this great 
stench in the City of Wanneroo. The Premier commissioned at taxpayers' expense secret reports into the 
financial affairs of the member for Wanneroo when it was patently obvious to everyone in the community 
exactly what was going on with the member's financial involvement as a councillor and policeman in 
Wanneroo. The Premier has to this day refused to release for public consideration those reports into the 
financial affairs of the member for Wanneroo, notwithstanding the massive public interest that surrounds 
them and the broad public debate that has taken place. The Premier was then dragged screaming into 
reopening the Kyle inquiry into the City of Wanneroo. He did not want to have an investigation into his 
colleague. 

Mr Shave interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order, member for Melville! 

Mr McGINTY: The Premier did not want to reopen Mr Kyle's inquiry into his political friends and 
supporters in Wanneroo. He did his best to avoid it. When the secret Mann inquiry did not defuse the 
issue, the Premier was then forced to reopen the Kyle inquiry, something that he did most grudgingly. On 
two occasions in this House the Premier opposed attempts to give the Kyle inquiry the protections of a 
royal commission, both to the inquirer and to witnesses before that inquiry, notwithstanding a call by the 
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inquirer as well by the general public for a greater degree of openness in this matter. Having opposed that, 
and suddenly realising he had a major political problem on his hands, the Premier then decided to upgrade 
the status of the inquiry to that of a royal commission. 

It is palpably laughable that this Premier, in the knowledge that the public hearings associated with the 
Kyle inquiry will start next week on 15 May, would expect that within five weeks all the matters associated 
with Wanneroo Inc would be investigated and a report provided to the Government on these matters. It is 
laughable. This matter has been abysmally managed. The Premier has fallen for the most fundamental 
trap of the lot; that is, doing too little, too late, and too often. 

At every stage since the last state election the Premier has tried to defuse the issue, to take it off the agenda 
and to cover it up so that Wanneroo Inc was never properly investigated. At long last things have caught 
up with the Premier, and he has now done what he should have done some three years ago - launched a 
proper inquiry, and given it proper terms of reference and sufficient time to report. The Premier cannot 
help himself. What he has done on this occasion is quite clearly designed and will be seen by every single 
citizen in voter land as an attempt to take this matter off the political agenda to ensure that the damage that 
will flow to the Government from the report will not be felt until after the next election. 

In the light of the letter the Premier has tabled today from Commissioner Roger Davis, I thought the first 
thing to do would be to provide the commission with the resources it needs rather than to defer it until after 
the State election. I will quote from one recent example in history -

The magnitude of the matters that had to be investigated by the W A Royal Commission required 
and received the appointment of three commissioners, it required and received the commitment of 
appropriate investigatory staff as well as lawyers to assist the commission in its task. 

That is the alternative to the cynical program outlined by the Premier which would have the matter taken 
off the political agenda until after the next election. 

What did Mr Kyle say when he went on television earlier this year after being removed from the inquiry? 
Mr Kyle said that he had been receiving on an almost daily basis allegations of very serious suggestions of 
corruption that involved people far outside the immediate scope of the City of Wanneroo. Mr Kyle 
received serious allegations that many of the matters had not been investigated properly over a period of 
years. The Premier may recall that program on ABC television because the essential problem that Mr Kyle 
raised was the inadequacy of the investigation. The Government should have provided investigators to 
move expeditiously and investigate these matters to ensure that they were properly dealt with by the royal 
commission, rather than setting off on a path that would safely see the Government beyond the next 
election. 

The allegations that Mr Kyle spoke about during the course of that program concerned official corruption. 
Members know that the Premier has been soft on official corruption during his term in office. The 
Government might have been elected on the basis of accountability and official corruption arising from the 
royal commission into W A Inc, but it has done nothing about implementing its recommendations. The 
people of this State will make that judgment about the Premier and his Government. 

The allegations that Mr Kyle explained to the public of Western Australia were matters of a most serious 
nature. He said -

... we're talking about matters of official corruption in the form of bribery, in the form of 
political favours, in the form of interference with the due process, the proper process of the 
administration of Government. 

Mr Kyle also made it quite clear that these were matters that went right into Cabinet as well. They were 
not confined to petty matters of minor scale corruption in a little local government authority on the 
outskirts of Perth; this was a major inquiry into official corruption. If one thing has become patently clear 
as a result of the letter tabled today by Mr Davis, it is that the scale of corruption that he has to investigate 
in Wanneroo is absolutely massive. Mr Davis believes it will take him and his team 18 months to 
investigate properly and report on the extent of the corruption, and in every case it involves people on the 
government side of politics, from the former Attorney General and the member for Wanneroo down 
through a list of people. 

The level of corruption is massive. The Premier has not provided all the resources that will enable the 
commission to report within an acceptable time frame so that people can make their judgment on the 
Premier, on corruption in the Liberal Party, and on the response made by the Government to the level of 
official corruption. People should be able to make that response at the next election. The Premier seeks by 
this cynical move to deny the people the opportunity to make that decision. As I said last night, this is 
something the Premier will wear as a straitjacket into the next election and what he has announced today 
will do nothing to enhance his reputation as one who is serious about getting to the bottom of corruption in 
Wanneroo and concerned with setting up appropriate anti-corruption bodies. 

I will be interested to hear the response to our Bill to establish for the first time in Western Australia a real 
anti-corruption watchdog that has real teeth and real investigatory powers as recommended by the royal 
commission and the Commission on Government. The Opposition knows that the Government will vote it 
down for one simple reason: The Premier is soft on corruption; what he has done here today will cement 
that view in the minds of the public. 

\ 
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MR MARLBOROUGH (peel) [12.25 pm]: One of the disappointing aspects arising from this letter to 
the Premier is the quite calculated attack by Mr Davis to denigrate and destroy the reputation of Peter Kyle. 

Mr Minson: Why would he do that? 
Mr MARLBOROUGH: That is what members should ask. The public of Western Australia will be asking 
that question: Why would Mr Davis, the man heading up the royal commission, who is already on the 
public record as saying that when Mr Kyle offered the commission assistance because of his knowledge 
and background in the fIrst Kyle inquiry, and two failed police inquiries, and the recalled Kyle inquiry put 
in place by the Minister for Local Government, he did not think Mr Kyle would be of any assistance to 
them and would not help the commission in any way that was profItable to the commission's end result. 

Six weeks after making that statement, despite Mr Kyle having been involved in those inquiries at that 
level - supported by his reputation in the community; by the Opposition when it was in government, when 
the member for Mitchell appointed him to head the inquiry; and by the Government when the Minister for 
Local Government appointed him - we see on the front page of the letter not an information exercise to the 
Premier about why resources are needed to look at the facts that are coming to Mr Davis' attention, and 
there are now some 45 to 50 lines of inquiry to be investigated, but an attempt to destroy Mr Kyle's 
reputation. 

The Premier should not be surprised because that is what many members on his side of the House have 
been doing in the public arena in the last four months -

Mr Shave: We have not. 
Mr MARLBOROUGH: Yes, the Government has. The member for Melville has been running around the 
place saying that Mr Kyle is a Labor lapdog, he is incompetent, and he has no credibility. 

Mr Shave: He is a personal friend. 

Mr MARLBOROUGH: Indeed, he was good enough to run for preselection for the seat of Nedlands; 
however, when he became head of an inquiry which looked at the corrupt activities in Wanneroo and of the 
member's Liberal mates, and when he started getting too close to the bone and started making members 
opposite bleed from every orifIce in their bodies, he was no longer good enough and the Government 
wanted him removed. The Government's history in handling this inquiry has been, fIrstly, to stop the 
inquiry; secondly, not to allow an inquiry on the basis that there was no need for one and the public need 
not know what has been going on in Wanneroo; and, fInally, after bein$ forced by editorial after editorial, 
news story after news story, and by this side of the House, to call for an mquiry. 

The Government was forced into setting up an inquiry because the dogs had been barking in Wanneroo for 
a long time. The member for Whitford knows, and during a speech in this House in 1994 he said that 
before he went into Wanneroo Council he was aware of the stories that were going around about service 
stations appearing on every corner in Wanneroo that was previously a residential block. 

This letter attempts in four lines to destroy the fIrst Kyle inquiry by stating that it was based on very little 
fact. Mr Davis says -

Mr Kyle appears to have approached the task by very superfIcially considering a number of 
particular allegations of the type of conduct raised and making fIndings on those instances. 

That is quite speciftc. It says in four lines that the fIrst Kyle report into Wanneroo was not worth the paper 
it was written on. It attempts to destroy that report in four lines. If the Premier thinks that Mr Davis will 
be able to destroy Mr Kyle and the wish of this side of the Parliament and the need of the public of W A to 
know about the corruption in which Liberal members of Parliament have been involved in Wanneroo, he 
has another think coming, because we will not be put off by four lines of gobbledygook in this letter. We 
will not be frightened away by Mr Davis and what he thinks of the fIrst Kyle inquiry, and neither will the 
public of Western Australia. 

Reporters have spoken to the victims. There are real victims from the fIrst Kyle inquiry. There is evidence 
of the handing over of $50 000 by Mr Tate to Dr Bradshaw in the case of the Bellridge Medical Centre. A 
cheque was signed in the name of Libido Nominees. There is evidence also of the role played by the 
husband of the member for Kingsley in trying to destroy the Kyle inquiry. That is what Mr Kyle said in his 
fIrst report. He said that the member for Wanneroo and the husband of the member for Kingsley, Colin 
Edwardes. deliberately set out to undermine the Kyle inquiry. He should have waited three years; Mr 
Davis would have done it for him. It would have saved him the time and effort. I wonder whether they 
have had discussions in the past three years about what happened during that period of the Kyle inquiry. It 
is a disgrace. Neither the Premier, Mr Davis nor anybody else will remove from the public's mind the 
questions that are still outstanding. I hope the other 45 matters will not be put so easily to rest as he has 
attempted to do in four lines. I ask everybody in this House to get hold of the letter that the Premier tabled 
this morning. The frrst two pages are about destroying Mr Kyle. It follows a track record. There has been 
an attempt to destroy everybody who has tried to investigate the corruption in Wanneroo, and how that 
corruption flowed into the hands of the Liberal Party to parachute Liberal candidates into the Wanneroo 
council. 

In more recent times Detective Sergeant Gage has had to take two periods of sick leave. I understand he 
returned to work this week but found that he had been moved from the fraud squad to the CIB. He took 
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leave because of the tremendous pressure he was under from senior officers in relation to his inquiries into 
Wanneroo Inc. I have the FOI document written by Mr Gage within 24 hours of the Commissioner of 
Police going on a radio station at 4.00 pm and saying that the inquiry would be closed by Christmas of 
1995. Detective Sergeant Gage wrote a letter to his superior in which he said that he did not have the 
resources to fmish the inquiry. The FOI document shows that he had 17 lines of inquiry of which only four 
had been completed and six of which were under way. He had not even started to investigate the rest. 
Why was he pulled off? Why did the Commissioner of Police remove him? Mr Kyle, who has been 
involved in trying to unravel the corruption in Wanneroo, has been unmercifully attacked in the past four 
months by the Liberal Party and now in this letter from Davis to the Premier. We have seen regular 
attempts to denigrate the reputation of people such as Arnold Dammers, Norma Rundle and Bill Marwick. 
Constant writs have been issued. That is part of the Liberal Party's modus operandi. The Edwardes family 
issued more writs to sitting councillors in Wanneroo than they bought lottery tickets. 

Mrs Edwardes: Not one. 

Mr MARLBOROUGH: I spoke to a constituent only the other day about the member for Kingsley's role 
in Chichester Park. Thankfully, that is a matter that will be investigated by the commission. A resident got 
too close to what the member for Kingsley's husband's game was. I will remind the House what he was up 
to. Mr Edwardes and the south ward councillors had gone to the council with a request to build a sporting 
complex on Chichester Park. After much argument, the Wanneroo council said that it could not afford a 
sports complex, but it could afford a toilet block and changerooms. It was agreed to put it on the western 
side of Chichester Park. Things change at Wanneroo. If someone has the numbers, he or she can change 
things without going to the full council meeting. Colin Edwardes and his wife called at Chichester Park at 
7.00 am with an officer from the recreation department and a Mr Peter McKenzie, who then headed the 
Woodvale supporting and recreation association. At that meeting they decided that they would relocate the 
toilet block to the east side of the park. One could say that was their right. Thankfully, the residents on the 
east side asked Peter Nosow, one of the south ward councillors, what the building was doing on that side of 
the park. He went to the mayor, Bill Marwick, who had the building work stopped because he could see 
that the change from the west side to the east side had not been taken to the council. By the time the matter 
was brought to council, the pad and footings had already been put in place on the east side of the reserve. 
At the ftrst council meeting following the discovery of the footings and the slab, Colin Edwardes voted for 
it to be built there when he should not have, because he had a pecuniary interest. 

Mrs Edwardes: He did not vote. 

Mr MARLBOROUGH: He did. He went to the ftrst council meeting and he supported it. It was only after 
he attended a tactical services committee meeting where we again argued for its retention on that site that a 
fellow councillor pointed out to him that he should not participate in the debate because he and his wife 
had just bought a house opposite the position on which the toilet block would be built. They have moved 
into that house, which is their present address. Therefore, he had a pecuniary interest and was stopped at 
the next two meetings from participating in the vote. It is a small matter in many people's eyes. 
Unfortunately, it was the way these councillors - councillors like her husband - were able to use their 
numbers on council to hold meetings with key people in the community like Peter McKenzie, and whom 
they parachuted onto these community committees, which became their support base in the community. I 
hope Mr Davis will see fit to call Mr Kyle and to broaden what appears to be a very narrow view of where 
things are at this time. There is no need for more resources. He just needs more time for the investigation. 
Everyone, including the media, who has been following this for three years has a right to ask what the 
Premier is up to. He failed in trying to stop an inquiry and he failed in trying to stop a royal commission. 
Now it is on his plate and because the royal commission headed by Davis has over 50 items of inquiry still 
to investigate, what does he do? He takes the politically opportune step to put it beyond the reach of the 
next state election. That is what this is all about. He has taken the opportune step of handballing it way out 
of reach of the next state election. 

If the Premier wants credibility in relation to this royal commission, he should do the honourable thing and 
resource it properly. The WA Inc royal commission was resourced with three commissioners. The 
Premier must understand that a royal commission is called to inform the public of events and to discover 
facts, and that information should be delivered to the public in the appropriate time. The Premier cannot 
simply dodge his obligations to the community by taking the politically weak road and handballing the 
issue beyond reach of the next state election - that ruse will not work. The people of Western Australia are 
awake to the fact that the Premier has been covering his mates who have been corruptly involved in 
Wanneroo throughout the 1980s. Unfortunately, the corruption will continue for many years to come when 
one considers the results from the Wanneroo council election last Saturday. At least one of the key players 
was elected; namely, Mr Bill Duffy, who is absolutely corrupt. The royal commission, if it considers its 
facts, will prove that statement to be accurate. 

The Premier has the opportunity to tell the Parliament that he will properly resource the commission, and 
not hide behind Mr Davis' letter. He should properly resource the commission so that the people of 
Western Australia can be properly informed about the truth of the matter before the next election. In so 
doing, the Premier should tell the House today that he supports the intent of the royal commission and 
where it is headed. Having discussed the future of the member for Kingsley, who, as the Premier said at 
~e end of last year, was removed from her portfolio because of her involvement in Wanneroo, and her 
Involvement at a Cabinet level, will the Premier send the Cabinet minutes to the royal commission? I offer 
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the challenge: The Premier must properly resource the commission and forward Cabinet minutes to that 
inquiry immediately. He should not do what was done with the W A Inc inquiry; namely, say that he had 
evidence, but prance down St George's Terrace for 12 months telling no-one that evidence. The Premier 
will not get away with that a second time. 

MR COURT (Nedlands - Premier) [12.43 pm]: It is outrageous for the Leader of the Opposition to claim 
that the royal commission has been extended for political purposes. 

Several members interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! 

Mr COURT: An independent royal commissioner wrote to the Government seeking an extension of time 
to carry out the role of the commission, and it is absolute nonsense for the Leader of the Opposition to say 
that the speech he gave in Parliament last night led to the extension of the royal commission. 

Several members interjected. 

Mr COURT: The royal commissioner sought an extension of time, and if that had not been granted by the 
Government, what would members opposite have said? 

Mr Thomas: Give him two more commissioners! What is the answer to that? 

The SPEAKER: Order! I call the member for Cockburn to order. 

Mr COURT: I will give an answer to that. The Leader of the Opposition, with a typical shallow, knee-jerk 
reaction, said -

Mrs Hallahan: Have you been looking in the mirror when speaking like that? 

The SPEAKER: Order! 

Mr COURT: Well let us get it straight: Is the member for Arrnadale saying

Several members interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! I formally call to order the member for Arrnadale. Members must consider the 
situation with previous speakers. Some interjections ensued at the beginning of the member for Peel's 
speech, and I stopped them and no more than a few words of interjection were spoken during his speech. 
Also, when the Leader of the Opposition moved his motion, a few interjections were heard. However, the 
number was not significant and he was given the opportunity to deliver his speech. That opportunity is not 
being provided now. Anyone who believes the Parliament should operate in a fair and reasonable way 
would accept that if members on one side are able to speak with few interjections, the same situation 
should apply to members on the other side. 

Point of Order 

Mr M. BARNETT: Mr Speaker, will you kindly take into consideration the fact that although I recognise, 
as you do, that the volume of interjection was rather loud, I am sure I heard an interchange between the 
member for Arrnadale and the Premier. The Premier was conducting a discussion and answering questions 
asked by the member for Armadale. If that was the case - I am sure it was - you may have made an error. 

The SPEAKER: The member for Armadale interjected a number of times, and I allowed her to make some 
initial interjections, as is my practice, particularly if they are not highly disorderly. We reached the stage at 
which the interjections were disruptive. Let us put behind us the level of interjection experienced a few 
minutes ago and give the Premic!r an opportunity to speak with limited interjections, or the amount of 
interjection heard during the contributions of the two previous speakers. That would be a fair system. 

Debate Resumed 

Mr COURT: I remained silent while the two previous speakers put their points of view in suggesting that 
somehow the royal commissioner was not independent. 

Mr Graham: He is not. There is no way that a royal commission is independent, and you know damn well 
that he is appointed by the Executive -

The SPEAKER: Order! The member for Pilbara will cease interjecting. 

Mr COURT: If the member implies that the Government has been influencing the royal commissioner, it is 
outrageous. Members opposite want it both ways. If the Government did not grant an extension to the 
commission, it would be criticised. Regarding resources, at all times the Government has gone out of its 
way to make sure that the local government inquiry and royal commission have been properly resourced. 
On a number of occasions Peter Kyle has stated publicly that he was completely satisfied with the 
resources provided to him. This royal commissioner has also been completely satisfied, as indicated when 
he wrote-

Most of the remaining allegations are, to a greater or lesser extent, interlinked. It is for that reason 
that it would not assist in completing the task any more quickly to engage many more 
investigators and legal staff. Each of the people working on the investigation must have an 
understanding of the overall picture and be aware of what the others are doing. That interaction 
would not be possible with a large number of investigators. On advice from Counsel Assisting I 
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may seek to engage one and possibly two more investigators to deal with those matters which can 
be investigated separately. Any more than that I believe would be counter-productive. 

Members opposite are attacking the operations of an independent royal commission. In relation to the 
matters being investigated, the member for Peel has been very good at making often completely unfounded 
allegations in this Parliament on a wide range of issues. However, each of those allegations is now being 
investigated by the royal commission. Another comment regarding the commission was as follows -

... many of the allegations that have been brought to the Commission's attention, sometimes 
publicly, appear on their face to lack substantiation. Such allegations require more time and 
manpower to investigate and track down than those for which there is some evidence as a starting 
point. 

We have a royal commissioner who is looking into a series of allegations that on their face value lack 
substantiation. However, that does not stop members opposite not only making but also repeating those 
allegations. Those opposite cannot be satisfied. This incredibly expensive royal commission will look into 
all the allegations made by those opposite. 

Mr Marlborough: Just as you did during W A Inc. 

Mr COURT: The big difference is that we fully substantiated those in this Parliament. 

Mr Marlborough: You kept quiet. You did not tell the royal commission anything. 

Mr COURT: Why should we have an argument about this when all the allegations brought up by those 
opposite will be investigated -

Mr Marlborough: Oh, yes! 

The SPEAKER: Order! I want to make it very clear to the member for Peel that he has had three formal 
calls to order. In the past few minutes I could have formally called him to order again when he continued 
his interjections, not when he made his basic interjection. I am loath to take further action against him, but 
I will have to do so if he continues to ignore the Chair. 

Mr COURT: There has never been criticism from either Peter Kyle or this royal commissioner that he has 
had less than adequate resources to carry out his work. Let us get rid of that furphy. Those opposite have 
come out today suggesting that we should have more royal commissioners, notwithstanding that the royal 
commissioner said - if those oppose bother to read his letter, they will see this - that that will not speed up 
the inquiries. Those opposite cannot have it both ways. Now the member for Peel has been put in to do a 
denigration job on the royal commission itself. 

The other furphy is this: The Leader of the Opposition says that it is to our political advantage to have a 
royal commission running during an election, with all the public hearings that go with it, with people 
appearing before it and saying what they want to say. He must have a warped sense of what is to 
someone's political advantage. 

Mr Thomas interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! I formally call to order the member for Cockburn for the first time. 

Mr COURT: If there are to be any further inquiries, surely it would be much better for an inquiry to be 
completed and out of the way before going into an election campaign. It has been made very clear that we 
have always provided more resources than are required, contrary to what those opposite are saying. 

When we received the letter from the royal commissioner, the Solicitor General advised us that it would be 
appropriate that we grant the extension of time. Yes, the matter goes before Cabinet. The Leader of the 
Opposition makes a lot of play about the involvement of the member for Kingsley. So that there can be no 
doubt about her involvement in the decision making process on this matter, I want to make it very clear to 
the Leader of the Opposition that whenever this matter comes before Cabinet, the Minister for Family and 
Children's Services makes sure she is excused when these matters are discussed. 

As a Government we are totally committed to ensuring that all of these matters are investigated, and all the 
allegations brought into this Parliament by the member for Peel -

Mr Marlborough: I have not brought all of them in; there are more to come. 

Mr COURT: Irrespective of what allegations the member for Peel brings in, the royal commission will 
ensure that all matters are investigated. I ask him this: Will he accept the report of the royal commission? 

Mr Marlborough: I will look at it. 

Mr COURT: In other words, the answer is no. It is important that the Government accepts the advice that 
has been provided by the royal commission so that it will have the time to complete its investigations in a 
thorough way. The Leader of the Opposition should think twice before he reacts in the knee-jerk fashion of 
saying that to extend the time for reporting is a political ploy. He knows only too well that if we did not 
grant the extension and provide the resources required, he could quite rightly get up and be critical. 

Several members interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! I formally call to order the member for Armadale for the second time. I might 
add that the member for Balcatta is pretty close to being in the same position. 
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Mr COURT: We have accepted the advice from the royal commissioner. The Opposition has been caught 
out not knowing how to react Those opposite are reacting in a knee-jerk fashion in this matter. I would 
have thought a responsible Opposition would support this proposal. 

MR D.L. SMITH (Mitchell) [12.55 pm]: The nature of the allegations concerning the City ofWanneroo 
require that the royal commissioner appointed by the Executive Government produce a report which is 
absolutely acceptable and has a degree of integrity in the mind of the public. It is unfortunate that the 
current royal commissioner, irrespective of whether he likes it, has allowed an atmosphere to be generated 
about his position which does not engender the degree of trust that findings on matters of corruption in a 
local authority require. We have seen his conduct in the removal of Mr Kyle and his treatment of Mr 
Kyle's investigations in this letter that he has now submitted to the Premier. 

He is now seeking an extension of the date for this commission to report beyond the date of the next 
election. Yet one of the things he tries to say in this matter is that extra resources will not solve the 
problem. In the same letter he conveys to the Premier this message -

I have found it necessary to bring in a records expert (kindly made available by your department) 

On the one hand he is saying that extra resources and staff will not solve the problem but on the other he is 
thanking the Premier for sending along an expert in a category that is required - selected no doubt by the 
department run by the Premier. That is not the sort of conduct by a royal commissioner that is likely to 
conjure up in the public mind the degree of trust it requires. 

More importantly, let us look at one of the reasons for an extension of time. Is it to get to the heart of 
corruption in Wanneroo? No. The commissioner wants it because he believes, in cases of allegations 
against people, it is only possible to put an end to the rumour and innuendo by exposing the allegations to a 
full and complete, at times minute, public examination which leaves no room whatsoever for the false 
allegations. There is a presumption that he has already formed the conclusion that some of the allegations 
are false. That does not give me confidence. 

He now wants to investigate 45 matters and is seeking an extension of time. Why then has he not also 
sought an extension of his terms of reference? I suggest one specific term of reference should be 
mentioned in the letter; that is, the opening up of the books of the Liberal Party, its branches and its 
campaign committees, in the same way as the Labor Party was required to open them up in the W A Inc 
inquiry. 

Let us expose the financial campaign records of the state Liberal Party to the scrutiny that was available to 
the royal commission on W A Inc. Why is it that this commissioner is not seeking a specific term of 
reference to get the minutes of the party room, in the same way as was required to be produced in relation 
to W A Inc? In his desire to get at the truth, where is this commissioner making sure that his powers and 
his terms of reference are enhanced to cover specific matters, especially when he is seeking an extension of 
time to report? Why is he not making sure of those powers, those terms of reference and those resources, 
like the records expert, and those sorts of things? Why is he simply saying, in essence, "Everything is 
okay; just let me get on with the job, but by the way I won't be able to report until ApriI1997"? 

This royal commission has now reached the stage of farce. The only way the issue can be resolved is for 
this Government to dismiss the royal commissioner and appoint three royal commissioners who are 
Supreme Court judges to deal with the matter in the way in which it needs to be dealt with. 

Debate adjourned, on motion by Mr Omodei (Minister for Local Government). 

[Continued on next page .] 

Sitting suspendedfrom 1.00 to 2.00 pm 

[Questions without notice taken.] 

RULING - SPEAKER 

Petition Presented by Member for Marangaroo 

THE SPEAKER (Mr Clarko): This morning the member for Marangaroo presented a petition relating to 
the Guilderton Regional Park which was addressed to members of the Legislative Council. As such it is 
inadmissible. 

Point of Order 

Mr CUNNINGHAM: I presented the same petition yesterday, and the word "Council" was crossed out and 
the word "Assembly" inserted. 

The SPEAKER: It is not crossed out on my copy. As it is not in admissible form, I suggest that the 
member make the necessary alterations and resubmit it. It cannot be submitted in its present form because 
it contravenes the standing orders. 

LITTER AMENDMENT BILL 

Returned 

Bill returned from the Council without amendment. 
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MOTION 

Royal Commission into the City ofWanneroo - Report Deferral 

Resumed from an earlier stage of the sitting. 
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MR OMODEI (Warren - Minister for Local Government) [2.35 pm]: I will make some brief comments 
about the motion and clarify some issues. Perhaps we would not be debating this issue today if Mr Kyle 
had been given adequate resources to undertake his initial inquiry in 1991-92. There is no doubt that the 
inquiry was hamstrung by the absence of Dr Bradshaw, and subsequently the Government reopened that 
inquiry. The fIrst question that must be raised relates to the resources allocated to that inquiry; that is, three 
people - Mr Kyle and two local government personnel. 

The fIrst report was rushed into this Parliament at 6.19 am on 3 December 1992, the last sitting day of that 
session, with undue haste. It was tabled so that it received the privilege of the Parliament. One wonders 
why it was not used in the election. It was tabled for a specifIc reason, which was probably potitieat·The 
report was not used during the subsequent election campai~ and that begs some 'luestions about the undue 
haste and the reason it was not used by the Labor Party in Its campaign. I sHggest it was because the Labor 
Party wanted to hide some issues. It is certainly worried at the moment about the extent of the royal 
commission investigations. 

The inquiry was reopened after the police and the Director of Public Prosecutions had completed their 
investigations. That inquiry was again headed by Mr Kyle, and it was provided with appropriate terms of 
reference and the necessary resources. During the investigation and subsequently, eight people have been 
charged or convicted as a consequence of the lines of inquiry. 

It was clear that the City of Wanneroo was upset at the tactics of the Labor Party in the Parliament. In 
August 1994 the Wanneroo City Council wrote" to the Leader of the Opposition, asking him to direct his 
parliamentary members to cease the campaign of disinformation, half truth and innuendo directed at the 
Wanneroo councillors, past and present. The letter stated that if these people had any information which 
would help the police bring to justice any wrongdoers, they should immediately pass this to the police and 
not use parliamentary privilege in their cowards' castle to attack all and sundry. Obviously the Mayor of 
the City of Wanneroo has had a change of heart, and the Opposition in this place continues to attack people 
by smear and innuendo. The member for Peel, as opposition spokesman for local government, has been 
challenged to put up in the royal commission or shut up. 

Point of Order 

Mr MARLBOROUGH: The Minister has indicated that I have been challenged to put up in the royal 
commission. I presume he said that on the basis of information from the royal commission because only it 
could make such a challenge. I make it quite clear that I have had no such challenge from the royal 
commission and nor do I expect one. If the Minister has information to the contrary, I suggest that he 
advise the House. 

The SPEAKER: There is no point of order. A challenge could be a variety of things; it could be someone 
in this Chamber calling out. 

Debate Resumed 

Mr OMODEI: The challenge to put up or shut up was made by me in this House only last week. I know 
that members opposite are worried because they have been very quiet ever since. I refer to some 
statements made by Mr Kyle in relation to his inquiry in a letter dated 18 December 1995 -

I have to inform you that while progress on the inquiry was slow initially, principally by reason of 
administrative diffIculties and the slowness of the police in handing over important records, 
investigations are now proceeding very quickly and effectively. 

In the same letter he stated -

Once again, I would like to confirm to you that I have been given sufficient resources to properly 
carry out the inquiry. Your own Department has been extremely effIcient in dealing with that 
matter. The allocation of resources by the government has been entirely satisfactory. 

He goes on to comment about the possibility of a royal commission and says -

While it may be argued that the same result could be achieved by constituting the inquiry as a 
Royal Commission, I confIrm my advice to you that I would prefer to retain the status of an 
inquiry under the Local Government Act. I would be concerned that the conversion of the inquiry 
into a Royal Commission would inevitably cause some people to view the inquiry in a more 
legalistic fashion. That would inevitably increase the cost and time frame of the inquiry and 
would not in my view produce any great benefIt. 

The fact is that the significance and power of the inquiry would not change markedly by 
constituting it as a Royal Commission. But problems would be created merely because people 
would inevitably tend to view it differently. I would prefer to get on with the inquiry as a fact 
finding exercise without the political melodrama of a Royal Commission status. 

That was written to me on 18 December 1995. In relation to resources, when the Supreme Court made its 

.i'!\ 
I 
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finding that there may have been a perception of bias in relation to Mr Kyle's continuing the inquiry, he 
was replaced by Mr Davis. At the time of Mr Kyle's departure there were nine staff and Mr Kyle, plus a 
contract to a firm. There are now 20 plus staff at the last count, in addition to which there is a part time 
media liaison officer and Mr Davis. They have currently spent $27 000 on upgrading the computer system. 
Of the 20 people, five have been brought in especially to deal with the records problem. Therefore, there 
are 15 payroll staff, five full time contract staff, plus a one time media officer. 

In relation to the point made by the member for Mitchell about the person who was coopted to assist on 
records, when Mr Davis found out about the state of the records, he asked for help from the Ministry of the 
Premier and Cabinet It sent Julie Henderson, the public servant who is the manager of the Ministry of the 
Premier and Cabinet's records. She is a record specialist. It is highly offensive for the member for 
Mitchell to suggest she is not independent. 

I ask members of the Opposition to read the letter from Mr Davis that came with the Premier's statement. I 
will not go over all of that. In some cases he has been critical of the extent of the investigation. On page 4 
of the statement - it pays me to repeat what Mr Davis said - he said -

If I am required to report at any time before the end of April 1997 I would certainly have 
insufficient time to investigate all the lines of inquiry raised by the terms of reference and a 
number, depending upon the time discrepancy, would need to be put to one side. As I have noted, 
that situation may also pertain at or beyond 12 months but as best I can estimate at present there is 
a reasonable chance that we could complete all terms of reference in that time. One option I am 
not able to offer -

This is a very important point that he makes and I think it is fundamental to this debate -

- is an attempt to cover the whole field in less than the minimum time required. My professional 
staff would not be prepared to participate in such a superficial exercise and I would not ask them 
to do so. 

There we have it. The Opposition has argued all the time that there has been a lack of resources for this 
inquiry. The first inquiry was a very superficial one. It was brought into the Parliament in undue haste and 
I hope the royal commission will find out the reason that it was brought in so quickly and why the inquiry 
was of such a superficial nature. All the time we have acted on advice from the Crown Solicitor, the 
Director of Public Prosecutions and the Commissioner of Police. The Government has made resources 
available for the second Kyle inquiry and again under Mr Davis we have made resources available for the 
royal commission. I cannot understand why an Opposition would come into this place and suggest the 
things it has when the Government is saying it will extend the inquiry. What alternative do we have? If we 
did not extend the inquiry on the request of the royal commissioner we would be criticised. 

The Government has extended the inquiry and is conducting a royal commission because the people of 
Western Australia made it clear that that is what they wanted. The royal commission has been properly 
resourced. The Opposition's suggestion that the Government is extending its terms of reference is 
incorrect. The request has come from the royal commissioner who indicated that there would be an interim 
report in August and a final report by the end of April. I believe the Government had no alternative but to 
agree to that request. 

MRS EDWARDES (Kingsley - Minister for Family and Children's Services) [2.44 pm]: Given the fact 
that the member for Peel took the opportunity to raise my name and that of my husband's in the debate, I 
wish to table relevant copies of minutes of meetings of the City of Wanneroo and a copy of a published 
letter from the Secretary of the Kingsley-Woodvale Recreation Association. The minutes of the meetings 
clearly show the voting patterns of councillors on this matter. The councillors who voted together were 
Johnson, Smith, Dammers, Freame, Carstairs, Davies, Waters, Major and Marwick. That disputes the point 
made by the member for Peel. Councillor Edwardes, as he was at the time, did not participate in the debate 
or the decision making or in calling the meeting at Chichester Reserve. 

Mr Marlborough interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! The member for Peel will come to order. I should not have to remind the member 
for Peel that he is on three formal calls to order. 

Question put and a division taken with the following result -

MrM.BameU 
MrBrown 
MrCatania 
Mr Cunningham 
Dr Edwards 
Dr Gallop 
MrGraham 

Ayes (20) 

MrGrill 
Mrs Hallahan 
MrKobelke 
Mr Marlborough 
MrMcGinty 
Mr Riebeling 
MrRipper 

Mrs Roberts 
Mr D.L. Smith 
MrThomas 
MsWamock 
Dr Watson 
Mr Leahy (Teller) 



Mr Ainsworth 
Mr C.J. Barnett 
MrBoard 
MrBradshaw 
Dr Constable 
MrCourt 
MrCowan 
MrDay 
Mrs Edwardes 
Dr Hames 

Ms Anwyl 
MrBridge 
Mrs Henderson 

Question thus negatived. 
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Noes (30) 

MrHouse 
MrJohnson 
MrLewis 
MrMarshall 
MrMcNee 
MrMinson 
MrNicholls 
MrOmodei 
MrOsborne 
Mrs Parker 

Pairs 

MrPendal 
MrPrince 
MrShave 
MrW. Smith 
Mr Strickland 
Mr Trenorden 
MrTubby 
Mrs van de Klashorst 
MrWiese 
Mr Bloffwitch (Teller) 

Mr Blaikie 
Dr Turnbull 
MrKierath 

TAXES AND CHARGES (LAND SUBDIVISION) LEGISLA nON 
AMENDMENT BILL 

Second Reading 

Resumed from 4 April. 
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MRS ROBERTS (Glendalough) [2.52 pm]: The Opposition supports many of the laudable objectives in 
the second reading speech and in the various media statements and comments made by the Minister for 
Planning. They include having a sufficient supply of lots for the market to ensure a continuing supply of 
affordable land, and therefore affordable housing. We also support increasing the buffer stock of 
residential lots because of the positive effect that can have on pricing. Further, we support moves that will 
reduce the cost of subdivided lots and housing packages to consumers. In my view, the consumers must be 
given priority when we look at any changes. 

We must provide sufficient land at an affordable cost Given the nexus between supply and demand, an 
insufficient lot supply means that prices are much increased as the lot supply diminishes. Conversely, a 
plentiful supply should ensure that prices are not driven up and that housing continues to be affordable for 
most Western Australians. 

A further claim by the Government - if it is true, we support it - is that there will be savings of $1 000 in 
developers' costs because of the changes relating to both land tax and water charges. The Government has 
suggested that $1000 or a major part of it will be passed on to consumers. Alternatively some of that 
money may be spent in bringing an increased number of lots to the market which, in turn, will result in cost 
savings. 

Although we support those initiatives and objectives, we have some questions about whether this Bill will 
achieve them. One of the things I am sure the Minister for Planning will be quick to point out is that it is 
intended that the success of these measures will be monitored. I know it is a requirement of the Bill that a 
review of the success of the measures will commence as soon as practicable three years after the 
implementation of the legislation. I imagine the Minister will say that monitoring will be ongoing. I will 
be surprised if that is not the case. To commence that procedure after the measures have been in operation 
for three years is far too late. We should look at earlier monitoring to assess the success, or otherwise, of 
the measures proposed in this Bill. 

I note in the second reading speech the Minister refers to a comprehensive review involving consultation 
with industry and all relevant Government agencies which was completed last year. We have not been 
privy to that review. If there is a report resulting from such a review, we will be very interested to look at 
it, because I am sure many of the measures in the Bill are predicated on the information gained from that 
review. If we were able to get a copy of the report of the comprehensive review that consulted both 
government agencies and industry, it would help in our assessment of the effectiveness of the proposed 
measures. 

We are told that in June developers stop producing lots to avoid being taxed at the higher subdivided rate 
and that production in June each year falls by up to 50 per cent. 

Mr Lewis: It is about 3.8 per cent. 

Mrs ROBERTS: The figUres provided to me by departmental staff were 1 400 lots in May, 700 lots in June 
and 1 100 lots in July. I think this figure of 50 per cent is based on the fact that in May 1400 lots will 
come onto the market, yet in June only 700 lots will come onto the market. 

Mr Lewis: It depends on what you are talking about. If sales are moving quickly, developers will take the 
punt and they will put lots up. They will not develop them and be caught with a stock of them. 
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Mrs ROBERTS: I deduce from what the Minister is saying, that in some years the drop may not be 
anywhere near 50 per cent. If the demand is there, those lots will be brought onto the market by the 
developers, knowing that they will be sold within a reasonably short time. 

We are also told that the land held back from production over that time impacts on the availability of lots 
over the next few months, at the very least, and the subcontractor workloads become artificially reduced in 
the months leading up to 30 June. What has been described to us is pretty much a glitch in the system at 
this stage of the year. If developers do not think they can turn over the number of subdivided lots for sale 
in a short time, they are unlikely to proceed with subdivision at that time and it is more likely that they will 
wait until after 30 June before subdividing those lots and bringing them onto the market. 

The matter of land tax on subdivided lots compared with land tax on areas that have not been subdivided is 
addressed in this Bill. Another area involves the Water Corporation, particularly the headworks charges 
which are normally payable at the time of planning approval. Under this Bill those headworks charges will 
not be payable until either the lot is sold for the frrst time or after 12 months if it is not sold within that 
time. Generally it takes at least three months for a lot to be constructed and sold; therefore, there is a 
saving to the developer for the Water Corporation headworks charges for each lot. Instead of having to pay 
them at the time of subdivision, developers will be given at least three months leeway. The Minister says 
in his second reading speech that it is immoral that people should have to pay water rates before they are 
using the service. I note that it is intended to abolish the interim water rates that are charged to developers. 
My understanding is that those water rates will not become applicable until the lot is sold. Therefore, the 
person who purchases the lot must pay the water rates; they will not be billed against the developer. 

I have concerns about the final points listed in the Minister's second reading speech. He says that the 
effects of the changes set out in this Bill are significant. The first point he makes in conclusion is: "There 
will be no artificial drop off in lot production leading up to 30 June in each financial year." I do not dispute 
that. However, many of the other dot points are open to question. The speech states -

Titles may be applied for as soon as the physical construction of the subdivision is complete and 
cleared by the relevant authorities. This should result in larger numbers of lots being applied for 
on fewer plans at the Land Titles Office. 

Fewer plans should cause a reduction in administration costs for all authorities. 

It is not mentioned anywhere in the second reading speech that there will also be significant new 
administration costs at both the Department of Land Administration and the Water Corporation. I will deal 
with those points a little later in my speech. Further, the Minister alleges -

Developers advise that if there is an overall saving in oncosts, it will allow them to produce more 
lots for the same value and/or allow the sale of lots at a lower price to achieve quicker turnover. 

The marketplace contains many forces. I am doubtful that for altruistic reasons developers will necessarily 
say that because their lot production cost is down they will therefore sell the lot more cheaply: They will 
look at the marketplace. It concerns me that consumers may not end up with a price advantage when they 
purchase the lot and that that price advantage may be kept by the developer. That is one of the reasons 
ongoing monitoring of how this works is important. In the next point the Minister states that an effect of 
the changes is -

Revenue neutrality for head works charges which will still be collected at the same rate by the 
Water Corporation and the water boards - their only loss is the current windfall gain from having 
developers' funds on deposit. 

I take it that refers to the headworks charges. However, it is not the Water Corporation's only loss because 
it will also lose the cost of the interim water rate. It has been suggested to me by the Minister's staff that 
about $70 a lot will be forgone in interim water rates. I dispute also the statement that the supply of 
residential land will be maximised, thus providing a positive economic benefit for the State during 
construction of the subdivision. I take issue with that because it has failed to be demonstrated that by 
removing a particular glitch in June-July more lots will come onto the market in anyone year. I do not 
know how that argument is sustained. Getting rid of a glitch may be beneficial for subcontractors' work 
and other factors, and some of the taxing may be unfair. However, if the Government gets rid of a glitch 
midyear where there is a decreased lot production to 30 June and, one suspects, an increased lot production 
after that time, an incentive would be required for developers to put more lots on the market. I doubt that 
they will put any more lots on the market than they feel they are readily able to sell. The cost factors are 
just a small part of the overall cost factors of a developer subdividing lots and putting them to the market. 

Mr Lewis: Headworks alone are around 25 per cent. 

Mrs ROBERTS: I will take up that point with the Minister at a later stage. In the second reading speech 
and in a media statement of last July the Minister suggests that there will be a cost differential in excess of 
$1000 a lot, depending on valuation. That is another issue worth considering. I seek further clarification 
of the breakdown of that $1000. I hope the Minister will give more detail on that when he replies to the 
second reading debate. Land tax assessment and the subdivision of a lot are based on the valuation. 
Therefore, if there is to be a saving in land tax, there will be a greater saving on those lots which are more 
expensive; that is, at the top end of the market. First time home buyers at the lower end of the housing 
market, which involves cheaper lots, will not save as much as those involved in land subdivisions in more 
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exclusive areas that command a much higher price. The cost advantage to developers in expensive areas 
will be greater. Therefore, if we pursue the argument that developers will pass on some of these cost 
benefits to consumers, it will be those at the top of the market who will get the greatest benefit from these 
changes. I seek the Minister's comment on that. It concerns me because I believe that the priority in this 
legislation should be putting affordable land on the market at the right price. I do not think the incentives 
are needed as much at the top end of the market. 

A press release issued by the Minister in August last year suggested that in 1994-95, more than 16000 new 
home lots were produced - 3508 in country centres, and 12664 in the metropolitan area. If there were a 
saving to developers of at least $1 000, that would represent a significant overall saving of some $16m; and 
as Perth expanded and more than 16000 lots were brought onto the market each year, the saving could be 
closer to $20m. No doubt the Minister will argue that this will benefit all consumers, because the 
developers will pass on those savings to consumers, but that is unpredictable and has yet to be monitored. 

I seek some clarification of how that figure of $1000 was arrived at. I was told by the Minister's staff that 
it comprised savings of $730 in land tax, $120 in headworks charges, and $70 in interim water rates. 
However, when I attempted to get information about the cost to government and, therefore, the cost to the 
public of providing these reduced taxes and charges, I was told that the land tax comprised $325 000 and 
the interim water rates comprised $475000. It is interesting that developers, who in many cases have to 
borrow money for the subdivisions, will receive considerable savings by the deferral of interim water 
rates -

Mr Lewis: But the question is whether the Water Authority should hold that money and make money on it. 

Mrs ROBERTS: I am looking at the revenue forgone to the Water Corporation. 

Mr Lewis: But in the first place, that money is received immorally. That is the simple ethics of it. 

Mrs ROBERTS: Some of that money is payment for the extension of the water and sewerage system, and 
one could argue about when that money should be paid. The way in which it has operated traditionally is 
that developers pay that money when they have subdivided and the service is connected to a lot. I am 
trying to work out the cost of that saving to government, because it is reflected as being very small, yet the 
gain for developers is reflected as being very large. 

Mr Lewis interjected. 

Mrs ROBERTS: Obviously some lots are brought onto the market in June, and the Government is forgoing 
revenue. The Minister is right; it is hypothetical at this stage, because we do not know what will be the 
outcome. However, that also makes the figures that have been provided to me fairly hypothetical. 

Mr Lewis: They are; we cannot quantify it because we do not know what will happen. 

Mrs ROBERTS: Is the Minister confident that there will be a saving to developers of more than $1 000 per 
lot? 

Mr Lewis: I am confident that there will be a saving to consumers. 

Mrs ROBERTS: Surely the Minister has some preliminary figures. I am amazed that the Government has 
entered into these fairly significant changes without having a reasonable grasp of what will be the cost to 
government. The figures that have been provided to me so far have been $325 000 for the land tax 
component and $475000 for the interim water rates. The Minister suggested that no cost was involved in 
the deferral of head works charges, but on the other hand he suggested that it would be fairer if developers 
were charged for headworks not at that stage but at a later stage; so the Minister is seeking to have it both 
ways. We have a right to know what the Government believes will be the total cost broken down section 
by section. 

We also have a right to know the administrative costs that will result from these legislative changes. We 
have been told that the administrative costs for both the Department of Land Administration and the Water 
Corporation will be charged to the developers. DOLA has suggested that the cost per subdivision 
application will be $62, and I understand that will be flexible. I appreciate that it will involve a lot of 
administration for the Water Corporation if these charges are not levied up front and that the Water 
Corporation will need some security, because developers sometimes fall over. The Water Corporation has 
been in the box seat up until now, because if a developer does not pay the headworks charges, subdivision 
cannot gain approval and under this legislation the Water Corporation can place a memorial on the title of 
all of that developer's lots. While it makes sense for the Water Corporation to put a memorial on all of 
those titles, it does involve significant costs. It was suggested to me initially that the cost was $50 per lot, 
but I have been told by one of the Minister's advisers that the Water Corporation is now looking at a cost 
of around $35 per lot. I do not know whether the Minister has a clearer picture of what will be the cost. 

The administration of these changes may not be as smooth as the Minister envisages. Once a large 
subdivision has reached the stage where the lots are being sold. it will be a question of how many lots are 
sold in anyone week, when the developer can get those memorials removed, and how many memorials can 
be removed at anyone time. The Minister said in his second reading speech that there will be lower 
administrative costs because there will be larger subdivisions. but a mitigating factor is that there is 
potential for people to come to the Water Authority in dribs and drabs to get memorials removed from two, 
three, four or five lots at a time. The Minister suggests it will be fully costed out to the developer. I can 
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see why the Minister says that the Water Corporation is not incurring an additional cost if it is handing on 
that cost to the developer. At the same time I wonder whether the Minister took those costs into account 
when he calculated the benefit per lot to the developers. Apart from the advantages suggested in the Bill 
there will be some disadvantages. 

The other factor which would be difficult to calculate when predicting the pluses and minuses of this, is 
that not all developers will necessarily take up the option of deferring these rates; that could depend on a 
number of factors. My understanding of it, and the Minister can correct me in his response if I am wrong 
is that a developer who receives an account from the Water Corporation must apply to exercise this option: 
In effect, the corporation could have two separate systems operating with some developers in some 
circumstances not taking up the option because of either the time of year or anyone of a number of other 
factors such as the number of lots involved and the administration costs involved. The Minister must make 
a certain assumption on how many developers will take up the option of this system. 

Mr Bloffwitch: They would be mad if they did not all take it up. The indication I have is that head works 
charges involve not hundreds of dollars but many thousands of dollars. It is a huge relief to the industry. 

Mrs ROBERTS: That is an interesting point. Over the past three years these charges have increased 
dramatically. Three years ago the average headworks charge per lot was $2 800, whereas it is now about 
$4 000. This Government has taken away with one hand and is now giving something back with the other 
hand. The same applies to land taxes. If the member for Geraldton's office is anything like mine, he will 
have been inundated with people whose land tax bills have skyrOCketed. 

Mr Bloffwitch: I say to the people who come to me that they cannot have it both ways. Their property has 
been increasing in value on the scheme we have had in place for years. I ask them whether they would 
rather their property went down in value and they pay less. They do not want the values to go down. I tell 
them that the Government, unfortunately, does not have the power over taxing measures other than fees, 
levies and all these sort of things. It does not matter which Government is in office, we all pay the Same 
penalties. 

Mrs ROBERTS: I hope the member's constituents are happy with that answer, because mine are not. 

Mr Bloffwitch: I probably say it in a different way from the member for Glendalough. 

Mrs ROBERTS: Which clauses in the Bill enable the Water Corporation to make those charges for 
administration, and how will those costs apply? I understand that they will be calculated for each lot, and I 
would like some clarification on whether they will apply only upon the removal of the memorials. 

One concern I have about removing this type of disincentive for developers to bring lots onto the market is 
that it may not be sufficient encouragement to produce extra lots, and if no extra lots are produced this 
legislation will have failed. It may be the case that although developers are able to produce the lots more 
cheaply, it will not result in their putting any more lots onto the market. How does the Minister see that 
removing a glitch in May, June and July will put more lots on to the market over the whole year? There 
are many other forces in effect. The developers may have the capacity to produce the extra lots; however, 
if there is no demand and no market pressure, they may not put any more lots on the market. If that is the 
case, it probably will not bring the price of housing down. If the price of housing does not come down, this 
Bill will not have achieved what it sets out to do. 

The Opposition supports more lots coming onto the market, cheaper housing for consumers, and getting rid 
of inequitable charges such as the interim water rate. However, the Opposition believes this Bill is 
probably not, as the Minister suggests, the solution to all the problems. There are many more significant 
factors in bringing lots onto the market. Those factors include rezoning of land and the provision of 
infrastructure by local governments. The Minister could be doing many things to improve his relationship 
with local government which could also have a positive effect on lot development. 

During the time of this Government, head works charges and land tax have increased by much more than 
the savings per lot estimated to result from this Bill. What the Government has taken away in much greater 
degree, it is giving back in a little way to the developer. At the same time, those people who have been 
penalised by increased land tax, such as those to whom I referred in responding to interjections by the 
member for Geraldton, and householders, especially pensioners who have seen their water prices increase 
considerably, will get nothing back, and that concerns me too. In my view the Government should be 
considering many other initiatives which will ensure equity for consumers and householders in relation to 
water charges. 

I am puzzled about this figure of $1 000. I hope that the Minister will provide a satisfactory explanation as 
to how the developers will make that saving of at least $1000 per lot, especially given they will have some 
increased charges for administration costs from both DOLA and the Water Corporation. 

MR KOBELKE (Nollamara) [3.29 pm]: The proposal put forward in this Bill is dear to the heart of the 
Minister. I appreciate his genuine concern about the possibility of a shortage of residential lots. He has 
spoken about that publicly on several occasions at various meetings which I have attended. He is 
concerned, rightly, about what will happen to residential land prices if there is a shortage of residential lots 
available for purchase. 

As I said previously, there is no evidence to justify the Minister's level of concern. In a moment I will look 
at some of the figures the Minister used which, on the surface, show some reason for concern. A couple of 
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years ago the development industry told the Minister that it did not share his concern. Given the reduction 
in the buffer stocks, perhaps it has now told the Minister differently and it may be agreeing with him. 

In early 1993 the Minister stated his concern about the level of production of residential lots, but that 
concern was not shared by the development industry. 

Mr Lewis: I know who was right. 

Mr KOBELKE: In some cases the Minister was not right, and on that one the jury is still out. Because of 
his concern the Minister has publicly - and I presume, privately - urged developers to increase their 
production of residential lots so that buffer stock of available housing land can be increased. The Minister 
has not been successful because the buffer stock has continued to diminish. That is not a personal criticism 
of the Minister, because his powers in this area are limited and he has brought forward the Bill to address 
that. 
Mr Lewis: That situation has been reversed in the last six months. 

Mr KOBELKE: There must be fluctuations, but the actual figures used by the Minister when proposing 
these measures nearly 12 months ago show the opposite, and the graph produced by the Minister showed a 
steady decline over time in the buffer stock. The Minister has urged the development industry to increase 
its holding capacity of developed lots and in that he has not been successful. Again, that is not a criticism 
of the Minister, because he or any other Minister lacks the power to intervene in a major way. 

The legislation attempts to provide a positive incentive to reach the goal the Minister has been urging the 
industry to achieve. The Bill has a proposal to remove disincentives for land developers to develop and 
hold residential lots, so a larger stock will be available for purchase. I appreciate and support what the 
Minister is trying to do but I am sceptical as to whether he will be successful. The Minister is nibbling at 
the edges of all the issues that must be involved in developers' making decisions about whether they will 
increase the number of lots they are developing and the potential of holding on to lots for a longer period. 
No developer wants to do that. If developers go into production, they do so because they want to sell the 
product; they do not want to hold land at a cost to them. The legislation attempts to reduce some of those 
holding costs. 

The Minister's interjection referred to buffer stock of developed residential lots. That is now down to 
15000 lots, and there is an annual take up of between 10 000 and 12000 lots. The Minister will correct me 
if I am wrong. That is roughly what it has been, but in the current climate it is somewhat below that. 
Those figures do not give the full picture. A number of those lots are not on the market: They may have 
been bought by someone perhaps for a child to own in 10 to 20 years; they may be part of a superannuation 
policy; and the owners of the developed lots may not wish to sell the land at present. The number of lots 
available for purchase must be considered because if there are no lots available to purchase, the price of 
residential land will start to increase or perhaps even spiral to a level which would preclude home 
ownership. All members would share that concern of the Minister. 

If it is assumed that only 15 per cent of the 15000 lots is actually on the market, that amount is roughly a 
three month supply of the demand for residential lots. I am using very vague figures. Those figures form 
the basis for the Minister's concern. As the member for Glendalough said, it takes about three months for 
developers to go from start to finish in the development of residential lots in Perth. If there were a sudden 
pick up in the housing industry and the demand for residential lots grew dramatically, there could be a 
crisis. That is the position the Minister is putting. I put to the Minister that the whole industry has 
changed. As with other industries, the development industry has moved to producing lots when they are 
required. 

Mr Shave: You realise there is a problem, but when the Minister tries to bring lots on the market you stand 
up and have a shot at him. 

Mr KOBELKE: If the member for Melville listened to what I am saying, he might find that I understand 
this matter a little more than he does, and I respect the fact that the Minister understands a lot about it. I 
am trying to put a rational argument and if the member listened, he might learn something. Concern exists 
and we must try to ensure that we keep land prices to a minimum in Western Australia, and in particular in 
metropolitan Perth where there is the greatest demand. Western Australia has a history of producing land 
cheaply. That can be seen in comparison with prices in other States. 

A number of factors will be more important to private developers when they make the decision to commit 
large amounts of their money to develop urban land for residential purposes. The proposal put forward by 
the Minister certainly attempts to do the right thing; however, I suspect that will be seen as marginal to the 
other factors which developers must consider. 

I wish to outline three proposals: First, a proposal to allow a concession on land tax payments. Land tax is 
levied on the value of the land as at 30 June each year and payment becomes due a few months after that. 
A developer who knows that the value of his land will increase considerably by his undertaking a 
development will clearly look to the market forecasts for three to six months ahead, and also consider how 
that timing fits in with the calendar year and the date of 30 June. If a subdivision is approved but the block 
cannot be sold, the developer incurs additional land tax because he gets caught in that period. The Minister 
has indicated that leads to annual fluctuation in the approvals for subdivision and development. 

Mr Lewis: It is a mutation of the natural market value. 
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Mr KOBELKE: Insofar as this proposal evens out production throughout the year, I think that is a good 

thing and I support the Minister. While that has clear implications for the contractors in the development 

industry, one should not take it too much beyond that. It does not necessarily have any impact on the total 

supply; it simply means there will not be a dip in the middle of the year because of the current disincentive 

for developers to hold land at 30 June. This legislation would clearly get around that because the increase 

in land tax would be deferred for 12 months, or until the developed lots were sold should that occur in the 

first 12 months. 

The second matter relates to the headworks charges from the Water Corporation. It has been indicated that 

these are substantial, and in excess of $4 000 a lot. The Minister is attempting to not change that amount 

which, as the member for Glendalough said, has increased quite drastically over the last few years. 

We are not talking about the amount of the headworks charged. We are simply deferring payment; that is, 

if 20 lots are being developed at, say, $4 000 each, the developer must meet an up-front cost of $80 000. 

That is an additional financing and carrying cost, even if it is for only a short time, and therefore it is a 

disincentive to smaller developers. In that respect, I strongly support the proposal because it is good to 

have more developers in the market. This is an initial cost and the major players that have well established 

lines of financing have a relative advantage over smaller developers that have more difficulty in carrying 

those overheads. Notwithstanding that developers are in competition, at the end of the day the market will 

dictate the price. It is a cost to all. We are looking at providing land in a fairly vibrant market in 

metropolitan Perth; therefore, this is about competition between various developers in most cases, and it is 

very important to promote it. If one major developer controls large swags of land, that developer may be 

able to dominate the market in a sector of the metropolitan area and, to some extent, market forces will be 

neutered by that dominance in a given area. I assume that is not a problem, and it is not the subject of this 

legislation. 

The cost forgone by the Water Corporation is simply caused by a deferral of payment. I suspect that is a 

net benefit in the proposal. Although some money is forgone by the Water Corporation because it cannot 

earn interest on it, the developers most likely must pick up a bigger margin on the borrowed money 

because of the establishment costs and so on. There is a net saving to the community on the whole, an 

efficiency we hope will be attained from this change. 

The third change relates to deferring the interim water rates payable from the time of approval of 

subdivision, even when no service is used. The Minister is going too far in saying that it is immoral. For 

instance, when sewerage is provided in our neighbourhood, people are charged sewerage rates even though 

they may not connect to that service. Although I understand where the Minister is coming from and I 

accept there is some unfairness in having to pay that amount in advance, he is going too far in suggesting 

that some immorality is involved. There may be some efficiencies in proceeding in this way in an 

administrative sense. I support the advantages relating to the deferral of payment. 

The Minister has overstated his case to try to sell the benefits, and I understand his doing that. At times we 

all overstate our case, and sometimes that is positive. Clearly the Minister has been trying to convince the 

industry to develop more land because of his concerns about the potential of a shortage in supply. Perhaps 

he has been a little too enthusiastic in some of the things he has said. I will take issue with some of his 

comments in a press statement. In fairness, I will balance that by saying that I agree with the objectives, 

but the Minister needs to be more careful; he does not need to go overboard. These changes were 

announced at an Urban Development Institute of Australia luncheon I attended last July. A press statement 

was issued by the Minister in conjunction with the Minister for Water Resources. In one part the two 

Ministers stated -

... the package would ensure that future land supplies could meet market demand levels as the 

State's economy continued to grow. 

That is clearly a gross overstatement. Here we have the removal of a disincentive to develop residential 

land, and that is a good thing. However, in no way can it be suggested that it will ensure future land supply 

will meet demand. That rests on a host of issues of which these measures are simply one part. The press 

release continued -

Demand levels for housing land are expected to begin to peak again early next year and without 

readily available subdivided lots, there is a danger that supplies will be insufficient. 

With the passage of time - we are now well and truly into the early part of this year - I see no evidence that 

the claim of the Ministers has come into effect. I suggest the Minister for Planning was trying to drive 

people to do something and for that reason that overstatement may have served some purpose. However, it 

is clearly not true. 

Mr Lewis: You are about six months out. 

Mr KOBELKE: Perhaps we will be back here at the end of the year and can pass further judgment. The 

difficulty with economic and land supply forecasts is that the figures finally come out at some stage upon 

which the estimations in some statements can be judged. The press statement went on to say -

Mr Lewis said the Government had removed a significant disincentive to lot production ... 

Clearly it has not been removed; we are about to do that now. That is another overstatement. A comment 

in the press release that reflects what we are doing in this Bill stated -
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... to ... encourage developers to build adequate supplies of buffer stock to cope with fluctuating 
market demands. 

Finally the press release stated -

... the ... effect of the changes would result in minimum cost savings of about $1,000 a lot to 
developers. 

Perhaps I am nitpi..;king, but I must take issue with the Minister on this matter. It is misleading to suggest 
that $1 000 or more will be .saved on lots. I think he is correct in that people will most probably save 
$1000 on some lots; but those lots will represent a small percentage of total demand. The way the press 
release is written suggests that all lots will be $1 000 cheaper. In a moment I will talk about some of the 
costings. We need to make it absolutely clear that we are talking about only a sman part of the market on 
which the costs to the developer due to these government taxes and charges will be reduced by $1 000 per 
lot. 

I refer to the level of revenue involved and the potential savings to developers. Advice has been given that 
the land tax concession is likely to save developers $730 per lot. Again, we are not talking about the 
annual production of 10000 lots, as a very rough figure; we are talking about the lots that previously would 
have attracted the tax because subdivision occurred and the lots had not been sold by 30 June. We are 
talking about only those lots that are likely to be caught up when developers take advantage of the 
concession. 

Given that the estimated cost to revenue is about $325 000, we are saying that the $730 saving per lot 
applies to about 400 of the 10 000 or so lots that might be developed in a year. It is applying to only a very 
small part of the market. I recognise that the Minister is trying to change the perception of the 
development industry; therefore, the effect may be far greater. However, it needs to be put on the record 
that we are talking about only a very small number of lots. If that leads to stability in the development 
industry so that contractors do not scale down their operation for a month or so in the middle of the year, 
that is a good thing. The 1994 figures are perhaps the most extreme. The figures I was given indicated that 
in May 1994, 1400 lots were given subdivisional approval. In June of that year the number fell to 700 and 
in July 1994 it rose again to 1 100. That shows the extreme dip that occurred in 1994, which I am 
assuming can be attributed largely, if not solely, to the fact that land tax was assessed as at 30 June that 
year. Therefore the developer had the holding cost at a much higher rate, having changed the land from 
broadacre by subdivision to residential lots. 

I refer to the Water Corporation charges. As I indicated the headworks charges are likely to be in excess of 
$4 000 a lot. It has been suggested that by deferring those payments, the saving to the developer could be 
in the order of $120 a lot. The cost to the Water Authority is difficult to gauge because its receipt of the 
money will simply be deferred by up to 12 months. That means the interest the Water Corporation would 
earn on the prepayment will be forgone. I do not know whether the Minister can indicate when he 
responds later the amount the Water Authority is judging will be forgone revenue, even though it will be 
from interest and not the receipt of money. There is a difficulty with the head works charges in that a 
memorial will be placed on them. 

The third area is the interim water rates. I understand that has been attributed as a potential gain to the 
developers in the order of $70 a lot and a cost to the Water Corporation of $475000. If we put those two 
amounts together, the Government is saying that by forgoing about $800 000 a year the development 
industry will be assisted in holding a much larger stock of residential lots. Based on simple numbers, that 
will have an insignificant effect. The Minister may care to put me straight if I have the numbers wrong or 
if other factors must be taken into account. My argument is that the Minister's press release indicated that 
16000 lots had been developed in a year. If the development cost was $20 000 a lot - which the Minister 
will accept as a ball park figure for development costs in metropolitan Perth; in the country it can be 
somewhat more than that - we are talking about in excess of $300m a year for the residential land 
development industry in Western Australia. 

Mr Lewis: It is $650m. 

Mr KOBELKE: The Minister has changed my figures to some extent, but added to the point I want to 
make. If the residential development industry is worth $600m -

Mr Lewis: I am talkihg about gross sales. 

Mr KOBELKE: I am talking about development costs. The Minister is seeking to reduce developers' 
costs to encourage development. I want to examine the costs to developers in Western Australia. I suggest 
it is roughly $20 000 a lot, a total of approximately $300m. The Minister is offering an incentive of 
$800 000 which, on $300m, is about one-quarter of 1 per cent. 

Mr Lewis: About 5 per cent. 

Mr KOBELKE: It is about one-quarter of 1 per cent. 

Mr Lewis interjected. 

The DEPUTY SPEAKER: Order! Will the Minister speak up if he is interjecting. 

Mr KOBELKE: The Minister is contesting my figure; when he responds to the debate he can correct me if 
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I am wrong. I am suggesting that the percentage of savings to a developer is so minimal that it will have 
little effect. If that is the case, although the Opposition supports what the Minister is trying to do the 
Minister can play some part in many other factors which could be used to encourage the develop~ent 
industry to produce land and ensure supply of a larger buffer of developed lots, that will ensure keen 
competition in the residential land market and that prices are kept to a minimum. 

The decision to develop land is made by developers in light of their view of the market. It is something On 
which we can have very little effect. A range of factors are involved such as migration, interest rates and 
the level of growth in the economy. They are difficult if not impossible for any State Government to direct 
in a major way. We find that developers will look to that and then look to some of the constraints in the 
system, such as zoning, problems in design or construction, necessary infrastructure and bureaucratic 
delays in getting various approvals. In those areas I compliment the Minister on his success in bringing 
forward a large number of major amendments to ensure an ample supply of zoned land for residential 
purposes. However, in s.ome other areas the Minister has not been able to do the right thing to put in place 
the necessary infrastructure for residential development. Some major amendments have been Passed 
without sufficient detail and structure plans or of ensuring finance is available for the necessary 
infrastructure. In some cases the Minister has told local councils to borrow the money. That leaves a range 
of issues to be resolved which are cost impediments to developers. I think this Minister would be far more 
effective in ensuring a good supply of residential land if he were able to solve some of those problems 
rather than simply passing it off to local government for other people to do something about. 

In conclusion, the savings to developers are a minor factor for most developers deciding whether they will 
develop more lots in order to build up that buffer stock of residential properties. Some of the provisions in 
these amendments place additional obstacles on the developer. In forgoing the headworks, which is a 
choice made by the developer - they can meet it up-front if they wish - a memorial must be placed on the 
lots so that if some delay in repayment occurs the Water Corporation will have a means of enforcement. 
However, the Water Corporation will make an administrative charge to put the memorial on each lot. I 
understand DOLA has a charge of $62 per application, regardless of the number of lots. DOLA will also 
charge $62 when the memorial is removed. A developer who sells two or three lots a week will not be able 
to submit to DOLA many lots for removal at the same time. Saving them up for a short period will not 
solve the problem. A buyer purchasing a block who has the finance will want to settle; he will not want to 
defer for up to three months to get around some of DOLA's charges. The administrative costs involved in 
placing a memorial will eat away half or more of the possible savings which result from not having to meet 
that headworks cost up-front. 

I hope the Minister will explain some of those details. In seeking to help the development industry he will 
receive some criticism over the bureaucratic process involved in one of those elements arising from 
legislation which I support. 

MR D.L. SMITH (Mitchell) [4.00 pm]: Any good Government's land development objective is to 
ensure that an adequate supply of land of all types is available at any time at reasonable prices for the 
various uses we as a community want for it. The way in which a Government attempts to do that is to 
ensure that the planning processes are appropriate; to ensure it keeps ahead of demand by making sure that 
enough land is rezoned; by encouraging private developers to develop their land on an appropriate 
schedule; and to ensure that whatever the level of government involvement through, as in this State. 
LandCorp or Homeswest, the Government is doing its part in keeping up the supply of land. When we 
come to the residential land supply market we are dealing with a variety of markets and differently priced 
land. In the metropolitan area I think blocks are from about $28 000 up to some extraordinary prices in the 
more desirable districts of metropolitan Perth. 

From my experience as Minister for Planning I have no complaints about the land development industry in 
Perth. Land developers are very professional and should not be painted as financial ogres out there just to 
make money. We are fortunate in Perth to have a large number of organisations, some of which have been 
in business for some time, and small organisations, some of which are recent arrivals. Across the spectrum 
they are very professional and always try to cooperate with the Government of the day in order to try to 
achieve the Government's objective for land supply in Perth and in rural Western Australia. However, one 
must remember that the land developer is in business to make a profit, without which he would not be 
there. We must acknowledge that whatever we do with land development property we must sustain t~e 
profits, because, if we do not, we do not sustain the industry. We also must understand that people to 
business for profit will seek at all times to maximise profits. This Bill in its simplicity will mean 
effectively that a residential subdivision involving 200 lots will result in $200 000 extra profit for the land 
developer over the period during which the development occurs. 

Mr Lewis interjected. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: It is quite simple. The Minister's estimate of the savings for the land developer i~ ?~30 
on land tax; $120 on headworks and $70 on water rates. They add up to $920, so for a 200 lot subdiVISion 
it would mean approximately $200 000. 

Mr Lewis: I do not argue with that. You are assuming that it will go straight to the developer, but I hope it 
will not because he is not entitled to it. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: Whatever the intention, we will come back to it later. Let us think about it. It needs to 
be said secondly that apart from providing a saving of $200 000 for the land developer, the saving will be 
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greatest for the most expensive subdivisions. The biggest beneficiaries of this change will be those 
developing the most expensive land in metropolitan Perth. Land tax is based on the value of land and the 
higher the land value, if a land tax concession is provided, the greater the saving will be for the most 
expensive land. I do not know how those land tax savings have been calculated. I would be interested to 
have known from the Minister's second reading speech what he estimates the savings to be and how they 
were calculated. In his second reading speech the Minister said a comprehensive review was completed 
last year in consultation with the industry and all relevant government agencies. It closely examined land 
tax, headworks charges and Water Corporation interim rating. I would have expected that a review of that 
kind would be reduced to writing as a report to the Minister with responsibility for land development and 
then tabled in this place. I hope that the Minister will say in response to the second reading debate why it 
has not been tabled and whether he is prepared before the matter is debated in the other place to ensure that 
the report is tabled in this place so that the Parliament may examine fully the detail of the findings of the 
review and the arguments put to it. Part of those arguments would have been presented by the Water 
Corporation and no doubt the Treasury on whether the Bill was a good idea for achieving what the 
Government was seeking to achieve or whether it was overly generous. 

When a Government says either in this debate or in briefings that it will reduce the revenue to the Water 
Corporation, we should be privy to the information and the advice from the Water Corporation and 
Treasury should be tabled in the Parliament. That should apply particularly to the views of those involved 
in land tax collection on the wisdom of what is being done. Is the Minister prepared to table a 
comprehensive review document and particularly is he prepared to table in the Parliament the submissions 
made in the course of that review by the Water Corporation, or the old Water Authority, and the Treasury, 
and also the State Taxation Department with regard to the land tax clauses of the legislation? There seem 
to be three reasons for the Government giving this gift of $200 000 to a 200 lot land developer in 
metropolitan Perth. The Government says that there is a blip in the consistency of land supply. It says that 
because land tax is levied on 1 July on land developed on 1 July, land developers in May and June suspend 
operations to ensure that none of their works is completed to the stage of final approval, so that in effect 
they will not be shown as subdivided lots on 1 July and they will be assessed as part of the broadacre land 
from which the lots are being taken. We know that developers do not cease work. Winter is not a very 
good time for developers to do works or for sales, but anyone who thinks that developers cease work 
altogether is wrong. They get on with road making, reticulation for sewerage and water, power and the like 
in those months. They do not apply for final approval. If they do that, that is the date from which the 
assessment applies. 

Mr Lewis: In some sandy areas the winter months are the only time the developers can do it. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: Yes. I am saying that as a broad proposition for perfect working conditions, on balance 
winter is not always the best time for road making, road surfacing and those sorts of things. Some works 
are better done in winter because of sand blowing, especial in view of some of the recent judgments 
concerning the liability of land owners for nuisances that are being created in the summer time. The blip in 
the figures is artificial but the work keeps going. 

Mr Lewis: It is slowed. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: Indeed, and the only thing that slows is the application for final approval. 

Mr Lewis: No. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: It is not as though the whole land development in Perth takes a holiday for the period of 
May and June. They keep working and tendering - getting on with the completion - but they do not apply 
for final approval. What the Minister is seeking to cure with this "grant" to land developers is an artificial 
blimp that is created by the tax system itself and not because it is slowing down development. It is simply 
because developers prefer not to apply for final approval in those months because if they do they will be 
seen to be holding too much land in stock and will not be able to sell it but will be liable for land tax. 

In the sense that it is an artificial blimp, one must ask oneself whether cash incentives of this kind will alter 
the land supply at all or whether they will alter in the months in which that land supply appears to become 
available. None of these land developers is a fool; they know approximately what they expect land demand 
in metropolitan Perth to be over the next 12 to 18 months. They have a plan for lot production that is 
geared to anticipated demand in the community. It does not make a great deal of difference to them or to 
the land supply and demand issue whether all the lots become available in Mayor June or whether there 
appears to be very few provided then and a sudden surge in the number in June and July. In fact, my 
understanding is that it affects only one month; it is a June blimp and it does not apply in May and July. If 
the problem is artificial, will we achieve something for the people in terms of land supply as a result of this 
change? My guess is that we will not; we are correcting an artificial problem that exists only because of 
the way in which the land tax legislation is structured. In the end, the supply of land will not change 
dramatically or noticeably as a result of this amendment. 

The second issue is whether the land owner who has the benefit of the reduction will pass that on to the 
buyers. The truth, again, is that although I think very highly of the land development industry, because 
these people are in the business of making profits and, as good managers, maximising those profits where 
they can, one can guarantee that if they have savings to make, most of those savings will go to the 
generation of profit rather than to reducing the price of land in metropolitan Perth. 
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Mr Board interjected. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: The honourable member and I know that if we can defer payment of bills for 12 months 
there are distinct advantages that have a cash value. That cash value in terms of forgone revenue for the 
State is about $700 000. 

Mr Board interjected. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: If they pay it early, they must pay the interest early. If they do not pay it early they 
make an interest saving. I doubt very much whether that extra saving will be passed on to the buyers. 

Several members interjected. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: It is a management issue and decision, but if the management decisions are being made 
by people whose obligation to shareholders is to maximise profits then, unless it affects their market share 
and the overall completion of the development in a way that adds to profit, they will not pass on that saving 
to the land buyers. 

First, the perceived problem is artificial and will not add to land supply. Secondly, any perceived savings 
in the cost to land developers will not be passed on to land buyers. Thirdly, this land tax saving will be of 
greater advantage to those at the more expensive end of the market than those at the cheaper end. Any idea 
that this legislation will help the average Joe Blow very much in relation to the price of land or its 
availability is not very convincing. In any event, I would have preferred that the comprehensive review 
document, which is obviously available, and the submissions made by the W A Water Authority and others 
would have been made available. 

Of course, we all know that cost is just one of the problems facing the land development industry. People 
in the land development industry do not like to hear it, but land development costs in Western Australia 
compared with Victoria, New South Wales and the other States are quite reasonable. That is a result of the 
nature of the soils and because of the good work done by the Ministry for Planning and by the various 
utilities over the years. In relation to the Water Corporation in particular, our headworks and other charges 
for land development are pretty close to half or 60 per cent of those in New South Wales. We should not 
be pretending that somehow or other Water Authority and other utility charges in Western Australia are a 
very big constraint to development. They are a cost and an imposition. 

Mr Trenorden: They are in the country. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: Yes, they certainly are, because of the very low land value that one gets in the end. That 
is something we constantly must bear in mind. However, that is an argument for another day, especially in 
terms of inland rural towns where inevitably there must be an extension of sewerage works and the like to 
achieve the land developments that we want to achieve. This is not about that issue. 

One of the great constraints in metropolitan Perth is ensuring that the front of headworks development 
keeps pace with land development needs. The moment W A W A cannot deliver head works on time in a 
particular area the whole development is held up. It is no good subdividing a bit of land and providing 
reticulation of sewerage and water within the subdivision if it cannot be linked to the WA WA facility. 

This Government has attacked the capacity of W A W A to keep ahead of head works development in 
Western Australia in two ways. Members on this side agree with the infill sewerage program. Despite the 
Government's claiming the credit for it, not one cent of consolidated revenue is being applied to the in fill 
sewerage program in Western Australia. This program is being financed entirely from the reserves held by 
W A W A - those reserves having been generated during the 10 years of Labor administration. 

Several members interjected. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: Members opposite can smile about it and lump us with all the W A Inc losses, but the 
finances of W A W A were sound after 10 years of Labor administration. This Government has utilised 
those reserves for the infill sewerage program, which has nothing to do with providing headworks at the 
front of residential land development. This program involves going into areas that have been developed in 
the past and providing infill sewerage and, in some cases, increasing the capacity of that land; that is, a 
1 000 square metre lot containing one residence might now accommodate two residences, and so on. Of 
course, in an environmental sense, that is being done to ease the damage being done to the watertable. 
However, this does not help the infrastructure at the face of the development headworks requi1:ements. If 
we accept that the cost to the Water Corporation is $475000 a year - that has been suggested in this 
legislation and by the briefings - over five years that will amount to $2.5m. That is not a huge amount 
considering the Water Corporation's budget for headworks. However, inevitably the loss of $2.5m over 
five years means that a frontal headworks development that could have been undertaken somewhere in 
metropolitan Perth will be deferred because of the deferral of the income that the corporation might 
otherwise have received. 

When addressing the benefits of this type of change we must assess the impact of the deprivation of 
revenue for the Water Corporation and general revenue because not only do we lose the capacity to keep up 
the head works programs expected had we not forgone the revenue, but the general revenue of $325 000 
which is forgone is the equivalent of the operational budget of five family centres being funded in 
metropolitan or country areas each year. We must ensure that when we develop a new area we also 
develop family centres for the new subdivisions. In a way we will impact on our capacity to deliver that 
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sort of quality of life for the newly developing suburbs when we deprive the Government of revenue as a 
result of the loss of land tax. 

Beyond that, we must look at the machinery by which that position has been achieved. The loss of land tax 
is forgone revenue that will not be collected for up to 12 months. Am I correct in saying that there will be 
no attempt to recover that money; that it will be gone forever? 

Mr Lewis: It will be a one year effort 

Mr D.L. SMITH: In effect, there will be no attempt to recoup it subsequently. 

Mr Lewis: It is a hypothetical question. An argument could be made that 2 000 lots were not brought on, 
and had they been brought on they would have been taxed. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: That is why I would have liked a review to see the cost calculations on the land tax. It 
may be that with the artificial deferment of land tax currently, which will be replaced by an automatic 
deferment for all the land rather than some of it, there will be a cost to revenue as a result of that artificial 
blip. That is quantifiable, and no doubt Treasury and people with land tax connections could have given an 
indication of the net result. It is not clear to me when we talk about the cost of revenue and the land tax 
charges being $325 000, whether they are gross costs or· costs calculated by Treasury after taking into 
account that there will not be an artificial blip in future. 

Mr Lewis: It is not quantifiable. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: Nothing is financially quantifiable in an empirical sense. However, the reasons we 
engage actuaries and economists is because they can provide best guesses about the effects, both 
physcological and actual. 

I would be prepared to look at the land tax position if I could be satisfied that it would achieve a change in 
land supply, and it would result in a saving to be passed on to buyers and not all be retained as an extra 
profit. If the argument is that because an artificial effect will be created by land tax and the net loss to 
revenue will not be great, I will be prepared to consider that position. 

If the figures that were given at the briefing are correct, I wonder about the deferral of headworks. The 
intention is that the revenue deferred for head works in particular will be secured; that is, it will be up to the 
individual land developer to seek the deferment of the headworks charges; and the Water Corporation will 
register a memorial on the properties and at a later stage will provide a certificate of payment and remove 
the memorial. 

Mr Lewis: Yes. In a gross sense, the memorial will be placed on the instrument of creation of the lots; that 
is, a survey document will contain a vested interest. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: I will be interested to see the way that will be done. If it is to be an instrument of 
creation of the diagram, the costs will not be huge. If it is to be an individual exercise, the cost will be 
significant, considering the Land Titles Office charges or the costs to be borne by the Water Corporation 
when going through the lodgment process. I understand that although the lodgment will be done through 
the Land Titles Office -

Mr Lewis: It can be. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: - as a single instrument, the withdrawal of the memorial from individual lots will not be 
done in globo. 

Mr Lewis: It could be, if we wanted to do it all at once. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: More likely, it will be done separately or by small groups as each group of lots is sold. 

Mr Lewis: As a cost to the proponent. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: If the physical cost of putting the memorial on and off and paying the Land Titles Office 
fees is what I expect it to be, I do not believe it will be done for under $100 a lot. 

Mr Lewis interjected. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: We will see what the real charge will be after a couple of years' operation. The saving is 
$190; so on the Minister's figures it will be an expenditure of $60 and on my figures $100 plus. 

Mr Kobelke interjected. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: It may not be, depending on the mechanism used to achieve the mass registration in the 
beginning and take it off at the end. If the maximum gained from all of this is $190, and it will be eaten up 
by Water Corporation costs, the danger is that it will not have any effect because most people will not want 
to be involved in the extra complication of having memorials removed -

Mr Lewis: It is the same as getting a clearance and paying for the head works. 

Mr D.L. SMITH: It is not. We will see how it goes in practice. I suspect that in practice there will not be 
any net gain - certainly not a sufficient net gain to warrant a saving of $190 per lot in 12 months for the 
land development industry. 

My concern is that this is not so much about keeping up land supply at a reasonable price, but giving a 
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profit to land developers. This is consistent with the Minister's attitude towards local government and the 
head works levies for development in various rezoning documents. It is consistent with the way the 
Minister claims that corruption exists in local government, because those authorities insist on a· fair 
contribution by developers -

Mr Lewis: There is corruption in local government, and you know it! 

Mr D.L. SMITH: Not of that kind. There is no corruption when local authorities try to do their best for the 
local community by ensuring that they pay some of the future costs which are imposed on local 
government as a result of land development. Without the review and the submissions from Treasury and 
the Water Corporation being tabled, and without a more convincing cost benefit analysis of the legislation, 
I suspect that in the end it will be a sweet cop for the friends of the political party that happens to be in 
office. Ultimately it will have very little to do with improving metropolitan or country land supply in 
Western Australia. 

Debate adjourned, on motion by Mr Lewis (Minister for Planning). 

[Continued on page 1682.] 

COMMISSIONER FOR THE INVESTIGATION OF CORRUPT OR 
IMPROPER CONDUCT BILL 

Second Reading 

Resumed from 1 May. 

MR BLOFFWITCH (Geraldton) [4.30 pm]: Last week I explained why the Government was not in 
favour of public hearings being conducted by an investigation of corrupt or improper conduct commission, 
the Bill for which proposes it have the powers of a royal commission. Ms Judy Eckert, the President of the 
WA Law Society, is correct when she said it would be dangerous in a body with royal commission powers 
that examined people in public without the protection that could operate in a normal court. Of course we 
have seen many examples of that, including the example to which I referred last week; that is, the matter 
involving the former Premier of New South Wales Mr Greiner who was named in the royal commission 
hearings in New South Wales, but who later, of course, obtained justice through the courts. 

Mr Kierath: That was ICAC. 

Mr BLOFFWITCH: Yes. That goes to show that not all is glossy with royal commissions having public 
hearings when hearsay and innuendo can be investigated. That is one of the reasons that I will not support 
this Bill. Although it has gloss and superficial appeal, the inquiries would be open, which, in the end, 
would detract from the commission. I favour the approach that has been adopted by this Government; that 
is, that a body be able to investigate matters in private and then if it felt it was necessary to establish a royal 
commission to inquire into any incident that is reported, it could do so. South Australia, which has similar 
legislation to this has, to the best of my knowledge, not called for the setting up of a royal commission 
since the legislation was passed. It has carried out many investigations. However, I feel that having the 
hearings in private and being able to examine people under oath, and having the power to ask for 
documents and summon witnesses are sufficient to get to the bottom of any alleged corruption or 
misdemeanour. 

The body proposed by the Government will work extremely well. As I am hoping to be a member of the 
committee, I should outline to members what will be the role of the committee. The role of the committee 
will not be to examine the cases that the Official Corruption Commission will be examining. The same 
blue line that separates a board of directors from interfering in the management of a company will separate 
this committee from the commission. It will look at ways of improving and making the commission more 
effective and act as a sounding board for the community on anything that it feels will enhance legislation 
that is brought to the Parliament. That is similar to the operations of the Independent Commission Against 
Corruption in New South Wales. The Queensland Justice Commission had the power to investigate 
individual cases. However, the members of that committee told us that they would have preferred not to be 
given that power because they were bound by rules of silence. However, every time they investigated 
something, as one would expect, there was a leak. 

Mr Shave: It sounds like the Liberal Party room! 

Mr BLOFFWITCH: It does. It sounds like a party room; I do not know whether I would say a Liberal 
Party room. It is important that the new body's role be one of overview and support for the commission, 
rather than an investigative role or one commenting on decisions made following investigations. I am 
extremely pleased that we will be able to pursue that line. 

The commission proposed by the Opposition involves the setting up of an entirely new corporation. Why 
spend money on setting up an entirely new corporation when we already have the Official Corruption 
Commission? A government committee which will impose corporations law style of duties on members 
will make them accountable and responsible for their actions. That is the way we should be going with not 
only the Official Corruption Commission but also all government committees. 

As I have said, we will give the OCC the power to summon witnesses and documents, to examine under 
oath, to issue warrants for the arrest of witnesses who fail to appear before the commission - that is 
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important because it gives some punch to any committee - and to obtain search warrants. In addition, the 
Government proposes that the OCC have the power to require statements of information from public 
authorities and public officers, the power to enter premises occupied or used by public authorities or 
officers, and the powers contained in the Listening Devices Act. They are the powers the Bill that the 
Government proposes to introduce will give to that body. 

I think I have sufficiently outlined the difficulties we have with this Bill. We already have an existing body 
and it is not necessary to establish a new one. The Government does not agree that an administrative 
investigative body should have the power to conduct public hearings and I am pleased to see that the Law 
Society agrees with the Government in that respect. People are concerned as am I and the OCC, with the 
proposal to set up a standing royal commission that will have the power to look for reasons to prosecute 
and hold hearings. I earlier gave the example of the New South Wales commission. It investigated the fire 
brigade because all the vehicles had the same number plates and it felt that each vehicle's not being 
identified could be cause for corruption. When a body's existence depends upon its finding something 
wrong, I wonder whether it does not get a bit overzealous and anxious and wastes a hell of a lot of money 
pursuing something which is extremely innocent and about which there was no motivation for corruption. 

Mr Ripper: Didn't it find out that people in New South Wales were selling drivers' licences? 

Mr BLOFFWITCH: That was not about the fire brigade but related to the licensing centre. 

Mr Ripper: I know that it was not to do with the fire brigade. 

Mr BLOFFWITCH: I agree with the member. I am not knocking what was done. An awful lot of good 
work was done in finding corruption. Importantly, we must consider the startling allegations arising at the 
Royal Commission into the New South Wales Police Service. During the time of these offences the 
corruption commission existed, yet a parliamentary inquiry and the Independent Commission Against 
Corruption instituted that royal commission. One wonders how much power such a corruption body should 
be given. Usually an incident arises and an arrest leads to evidence which brings these allegations to light. 
I am sure that ICAC heard many examples of police corruption, and conducted many inquiries into the 
Police Service. That commission has strong powers, such as being able to deal with perjury, yet it did not 
get to the bottom of the matters unfolding at the royal commission. 

I do not suggest that we should not proceed with such a body on those grounds. In the past people have not 
been told whether they have been found gUilty or whether their case was ongoing. If any of us were in the 
position of appearing before such a corruption body, the least we would want to know was where we stood 
at the end of the hearing. 

Mr Kobelke: I accept that real dangers are involved for individuals in giving those investigative powers to 
a body. However, one must take note of whether there is a substantial level of corruption and, in that case, 
one might be willing to take those risks. Are you saying that you feel that the level of corruption in 
Western Australia is so low that it is unnecessary to embark on a course which may present those risks? 

Mr BLOFFWITCH: If the member for Nollamara had listened to the earlier part of my speech last week, 
as well as the comments of the member for Cockburn, he would know that two corruption commission 
select committee inquiries reached the view that there is not widespread corruption in Western Australia. 

Mr Kobelke: That was four years ago. Has nothing changed for you? 

Mr BLOFFWITCH: The allegations of corruption at Wanneroo have led to a royal commission. 

Mr Kobelke: What about Argyle Diamonds? 

Mr BLOFFWITCH: What about it? 

Mr Kobelke: Don't you think the court proceedings suggest corruption? 

Mr BLOFFWITCH: The body will have every power, which I have outlined, to investigate the matter to 
which the member refers. Five or six allegations were made to the select committee, and the corruption 
body will provide another opportunity for people to present these allegations. They have already been to 
the Ombudsman and the corruption commission, but not to their satisfaction. We changed the legislation 
for the Official Corruption Commission because it did not have the power to investigate, and it was 
necessary to refer a matter to another body for investigation. 

It is not only the Government which believes carte blanche public hearings should not be given to this 
body; that view was expressed by the Law Society and members of the select committee investigating 
corruption. I compliment the Government on its stand. Also, I compliment the Leader of the Opposition 
because, apart from the public hearings aspect, he has covered most of my concerns and those of the select 
committee on this matter. I am confident that the government Bill which will be introduced to the 
Parliament will deal with these matters. We are waiting for the legislation establishing the standing 
committee to be dealt with by the upper House and returned. I hope that the upper House will discuss the 
merits of a joint standing committee and a single House committee, although I prefer the single House 
model for reasons I have stated, mostly related to the public hearing aspect. 

I do not support the Leader of the Opposition's Bill, and we will wait until the standing committee 
legislation returns from the upper House before proceeding with the Government's Bill. This will be a 
giant step in providing an opportunity for people with concerns about corruption to have matters dealt with 
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by a first-class investigative team, which will have the power to summon witnesses and to prosecute 
who do not appear. It will be able to get to the bottom of allegations. No member of this House 
object to such a body. I hope the Government's legislation will receive the support of members opposite. 

MR CATANIA (Balcatta) [4.47 pm]: I support the Bill as it deals with an area with which I have 
established a close affinity over the past three and a half years; namely, policing. When claims and 
allegations of corruption are made, they often involve the police. The Commission on Government 
recommended - this is contained in the Bill before us - that to address corruption once and for all it 
necessary to establish an agency to which corruption allegations could be directed. This is an extrem:elv 
important t~l by which the Police Service of Western Australia will eventually be able to clear its name, 
and the pobce should be extremely happy to have such a body. 

It has been disturbing to see in The West Australian, the Sunday Times and national newspapers reports of 
police corruption. These have been allegations and actual incidents of corruption. The Royal Commission 
into the New South Wales Police Service has been an avenue through which Australia has discovered very 
disturbing incidents of police involved in corruption but, notwithstanding these revelations, the percentage 
of police involved in corruption is very small in the Western Australia Police Force and others. I am sure 
that the Minister for Police will agree that most police officers are hardworking and diligent people who 
expend energy and provide loyalty to ensure that the security of the State of Western Australia is tackled in 
a mature and responsible manner. However, various incidents of corruption have arisen involving the 
Police Service. 

The allegations against the Police Force are very disturbing because they go to the very moral fabric of our 
community. When we have allegations and indications that there may be evidence of corruption in our 
Police Service we need a body set up to which allegations, complaints and otherwise may be directed. 
They can be examined by that body and if they are proved to be true, appropriate action can be taken 
immediately; if they are proved to be false, they can remain as allegations. At the moment we have a 
situation where the internal investigation branch of the police is the primary examining tool of complaints 
against the police. If the complaints go any further, the Ombudsman adopts an overseer's role. The 
constant complaint in my office is that the notion of complaints about the police being examined by the 
police is not good enough. People do not have confidence in that and that body does not have the 
credibility that the public would like it to have. Complaints against the police being examined by the 
police does not sound right and the people of Western Australia are rebelling against it. 

Mr Bloffwitch: A lot of the Ombudsman's work is with the police. 

Mr CATANIA: Yes. The Ombudsman's 1995 annual report gives some staggering statistics. In the last 
financial year 1 723 allegations were made about the police contained in 1 064 complaints. In comparison 
with 1993-94 it represents an increase of 14.5 per cent; in other words, nearly 1 800 complaints against the 
police have been investigated by his office. 

Mr Bloffwitch: Did we not increase the resources of the Ombudsman? I think we did. 

Mr CATANIA: Whatever the case may be, I am saying that the number is staggering. 

Mr Bloffwitch: Most people complain about being arrested whether they are guilty or not guilty, so that 
would not surprise me at all. 

Mr CATANIA: Okay, but we have to look at it in the context that the Ombudsman has stated that he has 
received 1 723 representations, which is an increase of 14.5 per cent; that is, 31 per cent of the number of 
complaints received. That is an enormous amount. If complaints about the police are to be examined 
properly to the satisfaction of the public, we must have an independent body. The Bill that the Leader of 
the Opposition has presented and· the recommendations of the Commission on Government both lead to 
that result. I believe that result would be the best for the police, and that the Minister for Police should be 
supporting the recommendation of the commission. 

Mr Bloffwitch: I think he does. 

Mr CATANIA: I am not sure that he does. I am not sure also that the Minister for Police would support 
such a suggestion. He has often stated in this House that it does not work. 

Mr Bloffwitch: What does not work? 

Mr CATANIA: He has said that an independent body examining complaints against the police does not 
work. The Director of Public Prosecutions in his 1994 annual report stated that police often fudged their 
reports when they were examining complaints and that on many occasions he had to reprimand police 
involved in internal investigations for fudging reports. If an executive officer like the Director of Public 
Prosecutions makes that public, what confidence can the public be expected to have in a body accused of 
fudging reports when it is examining complaints against itself? In cases where police have examined 
complaints against themselves, they are their worst enemies. 

If we go back a couple of years, the then secretary of the Police Union (W A), Ric Stingemore, stated that 
although he opposed on many occasions the establishment of an independent body to examine complaints 
against the police, he was now of the opinion after many years in the job that it was better for the police 
reputation and the process overall to have this independent officer. Many bodies, royal commissions and 
committees, have examined the process of complaints against the police and have stated that this is the best 
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way to go. I am certain that this Government must heed that advice. It is the only way we will maintain 
the integrity of the police, because if we continue in the way we have, there will always be a shadow over 
the police investigation into complaints. 

Mr Bloffwitch: Both your Bill and the Premier's say that this new committee should investigate police. I 
think the only difference we make is between normal, civil-type offences within the force and corruption 
and the more serious stuff. 

Mr CATANIA: We cannot have the little ones being examined by police. The public will not accept the 
police examining complaints against themselves. The Commission on Government report summed it up 
correctly. The recommendations were that investigations of serious complaints against the police should 
be the responsibility of the proposed commission for the investigation, exposure and prevention of 
improper conduct, which is the body that should be set up to examine all complaints against the police. 
The present system is not appropriate. It leads to all sorts of doubts in the minds of members of the public; 
in fact, it does more harm to the police than having a body which is independent to oversee all the cases. 
The Wood royal commission in New South Wales, whose report will eventually be a standard when it is 
written, has stated that we need independence in the examination of police. It is only in that way that we 
can have some confidence in the outcome of a police investigation. The commission examined various 
aspects; that is, complete self-regulation, the single external agency similar to that in Queensland, the 
internal investigation in combination with external oversight, and so on. Its conclusion was that we need 
an independent body, and this is reflected in the Bill before us, so that complaints can be directed to it. 
Examining reports on police corruption is always disturbing. We have had allegations about the Argyle 
Diamonds case, the Eucla incident and the allegations that former police officer Frank Scott has made 
against the police. 

The Commissioner of Police has appointed the federal police to examine those cases because he wanted a 
body independent of the Western Australian Police Force to make those investigations. He displayed in 
that a lack of confidence in his internal investigation branch. In appointing the federal police to conduct 
the investigations, particularly in the high profile court case now occurring - that is, the Argyle Diamonds 
inquiry - he has displayed that an independent body is required because that is the only way to get to the 
root of the allegations. On two occasions allegations of corruption in the Police Service in Western 
Australia have been directed by the chairman of the upper House Select. Committee on Western Australia 
Police Service, Hon Derrick Tomlinson. On the first occasion he stated publicly that he thought the 
information presented to that committee was so serious that it should be addressed immediately: He could 
not wait until the report was brought down. He thought it was his duty to inform the public of Western 
Australia that evidence of corruption in the Police Service was taken to that committee. 

Mr Cowan: He has not given it to anyone else yet, has he? 

Mr CATANIA: I do not know. I am not accusing him of leaking it, if the Deputy Premier is suggesting 
that. 

Mr Cowan: I did not say that. I said that he had not given that information to anyone else. 

Mr CATANIA: Let us deal with the first instance. He made those allegations about six months ago. He 
took the allegations to the Commissioner of Police and said that he thought there was enough evidence 
before his committee to express those concerns. Whether he had permission to do that, I do not know. The 
Deputy Premier may be referring to the instance a couple of weeks ago when a headline on the front page 
of The West Australian read liMP links police to brothel graft". Hon Derrick Tomlinson stated that from 
information he had received, either through the committee he chairs or independently, he thought the police 
were taking money or sexual favours to allow brothels to operate outside the controversial containment 
policy. 

Mr Cowan: Did he think that or did someone merely suggest that to the committee in the form of 
evidence? 

Mr CATANIA: I do not know. He has brought that to the notice of the public of Western Australia. He 
must have thought the information was serious enough to bring to the notice of Western Australians. The 
reaction of the Police Minister when he heard this allegation was that if Hon Derrick Tomlinson had any 
information, he should take it to the Commissioner of Police. Let us analyse what that means. On two 
separate occasions the chairman of a parliamentary committee has been concerned enough to step outside 
parliamentary rules and regulations and say to the public of Western Australia that graft is occurring in the 
State's Police Service. I thought that the reaction from the Commissioner of Police and the Government 
was staggering, to say the least. 

Mr Cowan: I could say that you were corrupt - I am not saying that - and it would be in a headline in the 
newspaper. 

Mr CATANIA: If the Deputy Premier had something against me, would he go to The West Australian - I 
know he has not done so - and make such a damning and indictable accusation? 

Mr Cowan: It is a damning accusation, but the fact is that I did not read in that story any evidence to prove 
that the headline or the story itself had any fact. It might have, but there was no evidence to back it up. I 
am not sure - I do not make a practice of talking to the police commissioner - that anyone has confirmed 
that any evidence has been handed to the commissioner either. 
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Mr CATANIA: Whether there is evidence or not, the fact that the chairman of a committee of this 
Parliament raised allegations -

Mr Cowan: You know as well as I do that you can go to the Official Corruption Commission and make an 
allegation about members of Parliament or people in public life, and immediately that triggers an 
investigation. The person is then considered guilty until proven innocent. 

Mr CATANIA: The Deputy Premier cannot make that comparison. This man has come out very publicly 
on two occasions. The end result may even be that he has breached parliamentary privilege. 

Mr Wiese: In fairness to Hon Derrick Tomlinson, he indicated that he was not using information that had 
gone to him as a result of his role as chairman of the committee, but that he was saying it purely as an 
individual. Subsequently, he backed off from the remarks in the headlines at a hundred miles an hour. 

Mr CATANIA: I pre-empted my comments by saying that he might or might not have received that 
information in his role as chairman of the committee. This is a serious matter. 

Mr Cowan: If it is true, it is, but there is no proof that it is true. 

Mr CATANIA: If it is not true, it is still serious because it calls into question the integrity of the member 
who made the allegations. Either way, it is serious. The allegations of the chairman of a parliamentary 
committee can be added to the very public nomination of the federal police by the Commissioner of Police 
to investigate three serious allegations of police corruption in this State - the Argyle Diamonds inquiry, the 
Frank Scott allegations and the Eucla incident. This situation warrants an investigation into the Police 
Service in Western Australia. That is not because I believe corruption is prevalent in the service, but 
because investigations should be initiated immediately to clear the 98 per cent of hardworking officers of 
the Police Service. The Minister for Police should take two immediate actions. First, he should appoint an 
independent investigating body for complaints against police. That would immediately take the matters out 
of the realm of internal investigations and give investigation against police some credence. Second, he 
should initiate immediately a judicial inquiry based on allegations by various members of the public, 
resulting in the appointment of the federal police to conduct three independent inquiries, and on the 
allegations of the chairman of the parliamentary committee investigating the Police Service in this State. 

Mr Bloffwitch: Under our new body you will have every right to put that case to him. 

Mr CATANIA: The Government cannot go a day more without doing something about this matter. The 
troops, who are constantly spat on, abused and shot at, give loyalty to this State by providing a good Police 
Service. For their sake the Minister should clear the air and ensure a push towards a judicial inquiry. On 
many occasions I have received complaints in my office that, for example, police have confiscated money 
that was found in private homes during a raid for suspected drug-related activities. I heard a similar 
complaint the other day that money had been stolen from a place during a police raid. The money 
belonged to a pensioner. 

Mr Wiese: What did you do about the accusation? 

Mr CATANIA: I either refer complaints to the police or ask the people involved to do that. On the last 
occasion, the man was referred to the internal investigations unit. Usually I refer complaints to the police; I 
do not keep them in my office. I want such cases to be made public to ensure that the police resolve the 
allegations, or if the allegations have substance the accused are brought to book. We have all heard about 
the famous Scaffidi case during which an accusation was made that police took $480000. Complaints are 
made constantly in my office that the police have trumped up charges and have stolen money. At the 
moment we refer these people to the Commissioner of Police -

Mr Bloffwitch: Or to the Ombudsman. 

Mr CATANIA: The Ombudsman has power to oversee complaints, but he will refer them -

Mr Bloffwitch: Under the new legislation he has power to undertake an investigation alongside a police 
investigation. 

Mr Wiese: He is able to do that now. 

Mr CATANIA: Yes, Minister. The Ombudsman will go to the police and ask for an investigation. The 
end result will be the same. We might as well start at that point ourselves. 

Accusations have been made too many times in Western Australia. Let us not ignore or accept the 
situation. On various occasions in this place the Minister for Police has stated that independent 
investigations of police happen nowhere in the world, and that it does not work. However, it does happen 
in various places in the world and it does work. The best thing that the Minister can do to protect the 
integrity of police officers and the community, and to maintain high morale in the Police Service is to 
appoint an independent body to investigate complaints against police. 

Mr Bloffwitch: You are worried about the delineation between your proposal and that of the Premier. The 
standing committee will consider the situation and make recommendations to Parliament. The standing 
committee will undertake that course without fear or favour. 

Mr CATANIA: The member has admitted that this Bill is a good piece of legislation. If the legislation is 
adopted it will provide a vehicle to undertake this function. It happened in New South Wales where 
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incidents such as this were taken to the Commissioner of Police. He made the infamous statement that he 
did not believe that corruption existed in the New South Wales Police Force. We should not let the 
situation fester here. We should immediately undertake an investigation for the sake of the hard working 
police officers. In the three and a half years that I have been in regular contact with members of the Police 
Service I have maintained my admiration for the majority of those officers. However, on a number of 
occasions police officers have told me that they would like to see the back of some of the blokes who either 
do not work or are involved in suspect activities. They would like a better system that would clear their 
names and return them to their former standing in the community. The rejection of this proposal will harm 
the Police Service. Rejecting.the allegations or saying that corruption does not exist in Western Australia 
will mean that the Minister for Police is shirking his responsibility for a body that provides the 
infrastructure to maintain a secure community. First, it is of paramount importance that in the immediate 
future we appoint an independent body to examine complaints against police and, secondly, that we have a 
short, thorough judicial inquiry into the Police Service. In that way we will either prove or disprove the 
allegations, and ensure that a procedure is set up to address the issues. 

We should have proper policy on the sex industry in this State. The Premier said that he does not know 
what to do about that industry, and the Minister for Police stated that it has not been a priority. Over the 
past 30 years many members in this place, including me, have heard allegations about police being 
corrupted by the prostitution industry. I have heard such allegations on many occasions in many quarters. 
The chairman of the police committee in the upper House has said the same. We have the reason and the 
avenue to address the problem. We have placed before the Minister the reasons for ensuring a judicial 
inquiry is undertaken. The inquiry need not run for a long time, because I do not believe corruption is 
endemic in the Police Force. However, for the sake of the 98 per cent of officers who do a good job but 
who are losing the desire to do their job properly because of the 2 per cent of officers who affect 
reputations and morale, the Minister should take action. The Government should do something about the 
problem. 

No wonder the Commissioner of Police is often at odds with the comments made by the Minister for 
Police. The Minister is doing nothing to enhance the reputation of his troops or to ensure that the morale of 
the troops is maintained at a high level to enable them to work properly. I can provide many examples 
where the Minister has caused a decline in morale of the Police Force. More importantly, the allegations of 
corruption have an extreme effect on the morale of police officers. I am 'sure many members of this House 
have received complaints against the police. 

Mr Wiese: I hope that you read your comments in Hansard. 

Mr CATANIA: I will. 

Mr Wiese: Your remarks will cause problems because you have made allegations of corruption. 

Mr CATANIA: I have not. This inept Minister should not say that. Question time today was a glowing 
example of the Minister's ineptitude. 

Mr Cowan: Your example is being the biggest whinger ever. 

Mr CATANIA: If the Deputy Premier supports the Minister, he is no better. He is hypocritical. I urge the 
Minister for Police, and his colleague the Deputy Premier who supports his ineptitude, to make sure he 
initiates a quick inquiry into the Police Force, and to support an independent tribunal to investigate 
complaints against the police. 

MR DAY (Darling Range) [5.20 pm]: I am pleased to make a few comments in this debate on the 
Opposition's Bill to deal with the investigation of corruption in Western Australia. The matter is of great 
importance to the people of this State and the country as a whole. One of the main reasons is that the 
existence of corruption, whether in official circles or elsewhere, goes to the heart of good government and 
challenges the interests of the community as a whole. We must take whatever actions we can to ensure, 
firstly, that it does not exist, and preventive measures are put in place; and, secondly, where it does exist 
that matters are investigated as thoroughly as they should be. 

Another problem with the existence of corruption is that public resources are not allocated properly to 
various sections of the community, and certain people benefit unfairly at the expense of others. It is 
important that we have a fair society and a fair economy in which to operate where people are treated 
equitably and reasonably. This State has had a number of examples in the past 10 years or so where this 
has not been the case - certainly, the infamous period of the 1980s comes to mind readily. 

The previous Government took the initiative in establishing the Official Corruption Commission around 
1990. The perception has been that the existing Official Corruption Commission has shown a degree of 
ineffectiveness. To some extent that perception is understandable, because it is the body which only 
receives complaints; it does not conduct the investigation that is necessary for those complaints to be 
properly dealt with. By the same token, I understand the Official Corruption Commission has done a lot of 
good behind the scenes, and it has achieved a great deal since it has been in existence. 

Mr Kobelke: What is your evidence of that? 

~r DAY: Without going into any detail, it is from one or two conversations I have had with people. That 
IS the perception, member for Nollamara, and to some extent that is justifiable. As a result of that 
perception and other developments within the State the current Government has acted in a responsible 
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manner in the past few months to ensure that the concerns which exist in the community are 
For example, the Government has announced that the Official Corruption Commission Act will be 
and a Bill to that effect will be introduced into the Parliament in the next few weeks; flrstly, to give 
Official Corruption Commission increased resources and, secondly, to give it proper investigative ," , " 
so that it can properly investigate matters which are referred to it without having to rely on other 
The Government has also announced, as part of that legislation, that ultimately there will be an' ~re 
accountability of members of Parliament and Ministers. Thirdly, the Official Corruption Commission 'WI. 

be given the powers of a royal commission on an ongoing basis so that it can fulfIl its , 
properly. I understand that legislation will be introduced into Parliament, certainly in this seSSion, and will 
be enacted this year, so that the commission can get on with the job, as it needs to. " ' 

, , 

The Government has also announced that it will establish, with the approval of Parliament, a joint standing 
committee of both Houses on corruption, so that there will be an effective watchdog over the Official 
Corruption Commission and the people's representatives - members of Parliament - will playa direct role " 
in ensuring that matters of corruption are investigated thoroughly in this State, and make recommendations , 
about any changes that should be made. ' ' 

The other important aspect of the Government's announcement, as we are all well aware, is that the inquiry 
into matters concerning the City of Wanneroo has been upgraded to the status of a royal commission. The 
Opposition has put forward its Bill, and it is fair to observe that it contains a lot that is right and good. 
However, it has a number of problems, and I will focus my attention on one particular problem which ' 
exists; that is, the power which is proposed in clause 32(2) to hold public hearings. The Opposition 
proposes that the commission hold public hearings unless the commissioner directS otherwise. The Bill 
proposes that the commission will be under no obligation to inform witnesses of the nature of the 
complaint against them until they front up before the commission's investigators. That is a deflciency with 
the Bill. For example, the Police Service in this State, and police services elsewhere in the western world, 
do not conduct their investigations in public. If somebody makes an allegations about a person in the 
community, the police investigate it; however, they do not issue a public statement about the fact they will 
investigate it. They certainly do not conduct the investigations in public and nor should the Offlcial 
Corruption Commission. Their roles are directly analogous in my view. There would be a serious danger 
of innocent people being investigated publicly by the commission and having their lives ruined when the 
allegations should never have seen the light of day, because there was no truth in them. 

I will draw upon the comments of some of the members of the Law Society to back up my argument. An 
article in The West Australian on Wednesday, 13 March 1996 reports-

Judy Eckert, president of the WA Law Society ... cautioned that there would be dangers in a 
body with royal commission powers that examined people in public, without the protection which 
would operate in a normal court. 

The vice president of the Law Society, Laurie James, also said that the OCC should hold its inquiries in 
private because this would encourage whistIeblowers to come forward. 

For those reasons I believe the legislation, when it is finally passed by this Parliament, should include a 
provision that the OCC's investigations should be in private unless there is some good reason not to do so. 
To further back up this argument I advise that during the recent parliamentary break I paid a visit to Hong 
Kong with the Minister for Water Resources to investigate 'its Independent Commission Against 
Corruption. The point was made clearly to us by a staff member of that commission that hearings should 
not be conducted in pUblic. That is not how they operate in Hong Kong, and they believe it is not an 
appropriate way to behave. It is worth observing that the Independent Commission Against Corruption in 
Hong Kong has achieved a strong reputation for effectiveness since it was established in 1974. It is a large 
organisation with about 1 200 staff. It is well resourced, and it certainly does not conduct investigations in 
public. 

It is also important that the legislation provides a complaint cannot be made public, whether by the 
complainant or anyone else. It is also important that any malicious complainants will have action taken 
against them. It is completely unacceptable for anybody to make a complaint which has no foundation 
without their having action taken against them. I am pleased to observe that those provisions exist in the 
Opposition's Bill as they will in the Government's Bill when it is introduced. 

Mr Bloffwitch: That is the case with the current OCC, because of complaints to the select committee on 
that very subject. 

Dr Hames: Does that apply to the member for Peel and his cronies? 

Mr DAY: It applies to members of Parliament, and that is important because we have some examples 
where provisions have been abused in the past. 

Mr Kobelke: But not in Western Australia. 

Mr DAY: Some people would debate that. One of the main changes proposed is that the Official 
Corruption Commission be given the power to investigate allegations of police corruption. A few moments 
ago the member for Balcatta called for an inquiry into certain aspects of the Police Service, which to some 
extent is justilled given some evidence presented in recent times. It is pleasing that the Official Corruption 
Commission will be given the power to investigate the Police Force in this State. Until recently the Police 
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Service had been very resistant to such investigation. The Commissioner for Police was reported in The 
West Australian of 13 March 1996 as follows -

Police Commissioner Bob Falconer hopes a revamped Official Corruption Commission will help 
restore public faith in policy integrity. 

"I'm absolutely convinced now, in the current environment, that it is very important to give 
corruption enquiries to a truly independent body," he said yesterday. 

That represents a significant and welcome change of attitude by the Police Service, which, as the 
Commissioner of Police saia, will go a long way towards ensuring public confidence in the Police Force 
and rooting out ill-behaviour. In my recent visit to Hong Kong I had the opportunity to meet, among 
others, Mr Michael Leung, the Commissioner of the Independent Commission Against Corruption, who 
outlined, among other things, five ingredients for success in dealing with corruption: First, government 
must provide leadership and determination, and support must be provided at the highest levels, including 
the provision of appropriate resources to such a commission. Second, effective legislation must be 
provided. Third, such a body must have true independence and not be a government department. Fourth, a 
commission must have a dedicated team of professional staff. Fifth, public support is necessary for the 
establishment, existence and operation of an official corruption commission, bearing in mind that in Hong 
Kong at least 95 per cent of the reports investigated come from the public. 

Those five conditions are met in Western Australia, particularly following the passage of legislation during 
this year which will strengthen the powers and resources of the Official Corruption Commission. The 
government legislation will make progress in dealing with corruption. I oppose the opposition Bill because 
of its problems, but I look forward to the introduction of further legislation. 

MR KOBELKE (Nollamara) [5.34 pm]: I support this Bill to establish a commissioner for the 
investigation of corrupt or improper conduct, the objectives of which are outlined in clause 3. First, it will 
advance public interest in protecting the integrity of government, both in the processes of government and 
the conduct of public officials. Second, it will create an office of the commissioner for the investigation of 
corrupt or improper conduct in compliance with recommendation 25 of the Royal Commission into 
Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters. Third, it will identify public officials acting 
without integrity. Fourth, it will effect systematic change in the public sector so that the likelihood of 
corrupt or improper conduct can be reduced. 

The Bill faithfully pursues the recommendations of the W A Inc Royal Commission. It intends to ensure 
integrity in government, and the Government has difficulty with the Bill because it has been unable to 
establish any integrity. Also, the Bill requires that officials be investigated when the commission has 
reason to believe that they have acted without integrity. The Bill intends to change the procedures so we 
eliminate the potential for corrupt or improper conduct, and an organisation is needed to take on that 
responsibility. 

My position on this matter had much in common with that of the member for Geraldton. When the Royal 
Commission into Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters report was released in 1992, I 
served with the member for Geraldton on two committees looking at the Official Corruption Commission. 
In light of information available in 1992, I thought that a Bill similar to the one before the House was 
unnecessary. I now record the reasons for my change of mind. Why is it necessary now to establish a 
commissioner with the powers contained in the Bill? I accept the comments of the member for Geraldton 
concerning the dangers involved with those powers; namely, that the rights of individual citizens may be 
infringed because of the commissioner's substantial power. Therefore, one would not take this step if such 
a body were not needed. 

In 1992 very little evidence was presented of corruption in our community. Major financial problems were 
discovered here and in other parts of the world, but there was little or no evidence of corruption within 
government. The Official Corruption Commission records show a small number of matters with which it 
dealt which had some basis in corruption. I am interested that the member for Darling Range claimed that 
the Official Corruption Commission did an excellent job because no evidence exists in the public arena to 
support that view. That does not mean that it has not done a good job, but no evidence indicates that the 
Official Corruption Commission is performing a useful role in rooting out and preventing corruption. 
Also, the royal commission report found very little corruption. Although members opposite repeatedly 
refer to the negative findings of the commission, they do not reflect upon the following balanced comments 
within the conclusion of the report -

The commission made a number of findings of serious impropriety. Nevertheless, it is appropriate 
that we should record that there has been comparatively little evidence of corruption or improper 
conduct. 

That was the finding after spending $30m on the inquiry. Why have I changed my mind? The royal 
commission suggested a body similar to that outlined in the Bill. The Commission on Government 
suggested in its first report of August 1995 that a commissioner be appointed to ensure that corruption was 
stamped out wherever possible. 

~ refer to some of the details contained in this Bill to show that it accurately reflects the recommendations 
In the reports of both the Royal Commission into Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters 
and the Commission on Government, and will indicate where changes occur. Members can judge the 
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significance of those changes. Firstly, I refer to the definition of improper conduct. The Commission on 
Government had a single definition in its recommendation: Improper conduct covered corruption and a 
wider series of actions or events which could be seen to be improper in one definition. This Bill is closer to 
the recommendation of the royal commission. The Opposition has divided them into two categories. That 
is what was recommended in the royal commission report. Improper conduct in this Bill is slightly more 
specific. Members can read the Bill and check how that occurs. This Bill defines both corruption and 
improper conduct. The improper conduct is slightly more specific so we know what we are talking about; 
before it had a slightly broader application. 

Secondly, the Commission on Government was not explicit about whether the body it recommended a 
commission to investigate corruption and improper conduct, should hold public hearings, although I do ~ot 
think it ruled it out. However, this Bill clearly provides that this corruption commission should have the 
power to hold public hearings. Obviously the choice would be up to the commissioner. In some cases it 
may not be appropriate to hold public meetings. This Bill also differs in that the Governor, judges and 
magistrates can also be investigated by the corruption commissioner, although only on a motion of 
Parliament. In that respect this Bill extends the operation slightly further, unlike the recommendations 
contained in the royal commission report. 

The Commission on Government recommended that the legislation should contain special whistleblower 
provisions. They are not in this Bill because it was thought appropriate to place them in separate 
legislation. Although we support provisions to protect whistleblowers, it was not considered necessary as a 
provision in this Bill. In our hope to get the support of the Government we have tried to reflect the key 
elements clearly laid out in the reports of the royal commission and the Commission on Government. 

Another element in this Bill is the reference to a code of conduct. The royal commission referred to a code 
of conduct, but it did not recommend it be incorporated within the corruption commission to investigate 
corruption and improper conduct. The Opposition says that fits well within this Bill. We will tie improper 
conduct to the code of conduct. For instance, the Parliament would develop a code of conduct for members 
of Parliament. That would be the measure by which the corruption commissioner would determine 
whether he should investigate a member of Parliament for improper conduct. Otherwise, as I said earlier, 
the definition of improper conduct was seen to be too vague. In that respect we have narrowed it a bit 
because it will be determined by the code of conduct. Improper conduct is as long as a piece of string. 
What do people mean by it? We must find a way of defining it. This Bill provides that it will be judged by 
a code of conduct. That code will be laid down for different officers in different ways. 

Mr Bradshaw: It should be an independent group, not Parliament. 

Mr KOBELKE: We are trying as accurately as possible to reflect the recommendations of the Commission 
on Government and the royal commission. We have taken their structure and made changes where we see 
that it can be tightened. I am going through those changes, of which there are very few. This Bill 
increases the number of specific offences which could be caught up under the definition of corrupt conduct. 
The Commission on Government and the royal commission set them out quite clearly. They are contained 
largely in the Criminal Code, and we have advanced them just a little further. If people want to study the 
relevant sections in the Criminal Code, they will see the few changes made under this legislation. On the 
whole, they are basically the same. 

How would the corruption commissioner take up a complaint about improper conduct? For instance, a 
member of Parliament may be seen to do something judged publicly to be quite improper. A person would 
make a complaint to the commissioner for the investigation of corrupt and improper conduct. If he decided 
the matter should be investigated, he would consider the alleged actions of the member, examine the code 
of conduct established, for instance, by the Legislative Assembly, and make a finding of fact on those 
actions as they related to the code of conduct. It would not be up to the commissioner to make a judgment 
whether the member of Parliament had transgressed. That task would be sent back to the Parliament. It is 
the appropriate body to make a judgment about members of Parliament. If the complaint were against a 
member of the community, the corruption commissioner would forward that to the appropriate authority, 
which might be the police or another authority. The commissioner, under this Bill - based as I said on the 
COG and royal commission reports - is not in a position to make a determination. 

A classic example is the Independent Commission Against Corruption in New South Wales, which made a 
finding of corruption against Nick Greiner, the then Premier of New South Wales. Both sides of the House 
may view that differently. However, I think we would pretty well all agree that Greiner was not dealt with 
fairly. However, he was able to take it to the court and show that ICAC's finding could be overturned. By 
that time his political career was shot; therefore, in that sense it did not work. The New South Wales 
legislation for ICAC has since been amended and I understand it reflects what is in this Bill in this regard. 

I have briefly outlined the main areas of variation between the Bill before the House and the 
recommendations of both COG and the royal commission. I am surprised that the Premier has not risen to 
speak on this Bill to date; I do not know whether he will have a chance. Only a small amount of time is 
left, and I hope he will comment on the Bill. There is clearly a public perception that the Premier and his 
Government are not interested in being accountable or in tackling corruption. One must ask why the 
Premier of Western Australia is seen to be soft on corruption. Why is this Government not willing to face 
up fairly and squarely to the need to put proper administrative procedures and processes in place to tackle 
corruption? Time and again this Government reacts to media pressure. It makes knee-jerk reactions when 
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the pressure goes on. It has not been willing to take up the recommendations of the royal commission or to 
respond in a positive and quick way to the recommendations of the Commission on Government. It has 
simply tried to avoid the issues. When the pressure through the media has mounted it has reacted in order 
to create the impression it is doing something. 

after time the Government has been found wanting. This Government is clearly soft on corruption. 
A committee dealing with the Official Corruption Commission has made recommendations to this House. 
We have raised it time after time in this House. The Government avoided the question, backed away from 
. it and did nothing until the poJitical pressure built up, when it simply brought in the recommendations of 
the select committee from 1992 without the Ministers even having read the Bill. I say "without reading the 
Bill" because it referred to a committee which the Government was opposed to establishing. This year 
when the political pressure went on, what did the Government do? It dragged out the report and said, 
"Now we will establish the committee." For two years it had been deliberately avoiding the establishment 
of that committee. The only legislation this Government has brought into this House as a result of 
recommendations in the Commission on Government report does exactly the opposite to the 
recommendations of the Commission on Government. That legislation related to a minor amendment to 
the Freedom of Information Act. 

We have also seen this Government being totally unwilling to ensure that we have a proper system for the 
election of members to the Parliament of Western Australia. We have seen this Government be totally 
~unwilling to ensure that there is legislation covering party political donations, when this Government has 
'been tied directly to the corruption in Wanneroo through political donations to the Liberal Party. The mass 
,of people in Western Australia clearly accepts that, yet this Government will not allow legislation to be put 
jnto place and be effective. It is on the books and it would be easy for this Government to ensure that 
:legislation is operative and working effectively. After three and a half years this Government has avoided 
'assiduously the opportunities to ensure that we have full and proper disclosure of party political donations. 
We have found most recently that when the pressure went on, the Government moved to extend some of 
'the powers of the Official Corruption Commission. In a cynical way it simply responded to political 
pressure. If the Government really wanted to do something about corruption it would have looked to do 
those things some time ago and not just as a knee-jerk reaction. Where do we find the Premier on this? 
Why is the Premier running for cover? Why will the Premier not take a stand when it comes to corruption? 

Mr Bloffwitch: He did. He made a statement a week ago to the House about changes. 

Mr KOBELKE: That was a cynical, knee-jerk reaction. 

,Mr Bloffwitch: In fairness, he took imo account some of the contents of your Bill . 

.. Mr KOBELKE: It was not worth the paper it was written on. He was simply trying to create the 
impresSion of doing something. Let us talk about the Premier in here on 30 April. On Saturday, 27 April 
,!,e saw on the front page of The West Australian accusations attributed to Hon Derrick Tomlinson. He is 
reported as saying -

Corrupt W A police are taking money or sexual favours to allow brothels to operate outside the 
controversial containment policy. 

He went on to say that there was a direct link between prostitution and police corruption. Further he said -

The containment policy only serves to exacerbate the problem. 

Hon Derrick Tomlinson also said that the police operated an informal containment policy to the benefit of 
corrupt officers. That was the statement by the Liberal member in the other place who is the chairman of 
the committee looking into the police. 

Mr Bloffwitch:. It had nothing to do with his being chairman. 

Mr KOBELKE: That is nonsense. Those statements were in the newspaper. The Premier could have said 
that they were not true. He did not say that. Hon Derrick Tomlinson is reported in Hansard in the other 
place as saying that he was correctly quoted. Therefore, what do we have? The Premier was asked a 
question in here on 30 April, as follows -

Does the Premier support Hon Derrick Tomlinson's claims that prostitutes are paying off police in 
Western Australia; or, if the Premier is unaware of any evidence, will he direct Hon Derrick 
Tomlinson to produce evidence to support those claims? 

The Premier said -

I am not aware of any evidence in regard to those claims ... 

The Premier ducked for cover. This Premier is soft on corruption. This Premier does not accept the 
responsibility for ensuring that corruption is rooted out in Western Australia; similarly, he does not accept 
any responsibility to exhibit leadership to his own members. If Hon Derrick Tomlinson was saying 
something without evidence, the Premier had the responsibility to discipline him or get him to retract what 
~e had said. On the other hand, if what Hon Derrick Tomlinson said was true, why was the Premier not 
lflterested and why did the Premier get up in this place and duck the question? Why did the Premier simply 
say that he was not aware of the evidence? The Premier is saying quite clearly, "I do not want to know 
about corruption in the police. I might be the Premier but I am not interested in corruption. I do not care if 
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corruption is raging through the Police Force. I do not care if the corruption at Wanneroo is linked to the 
Liberal Party. When I get up in this House, I am not accountable for the system of government that should 
tackle corruption." That is what this Premier is saying; or he is saying, "I am not accountable and must 
show leadership to a member of my party who has made those accusations." It is deplorable that we have a 
Premier in Western Australia who is soft on corruption. Do the statements of Hon Derrick Tomlinson, the 
chairman of the committee in the other place looking into the police, relate to an isolated incident? Clearly 
they do not. In the newspaper we see this almost day after day. A case currently before the court limits 
what I can say about the theft of diamonds from Argyle. The reports in the newspaper give clear prima 
facie evidence of deep-rooted corruption in the Police Force. However, this Premier is not interested in 
corruption in the police. As far as he is concerned it is a question he wants to duck. He does not accept 
any responsibility for corruption in this State. Why will this Premier not accept responsibility for 
corruption? 

Mr Bloffwitch interjected. 

Mr KOBELKE: It comes too close to home for the member for Geraldton. In Wanneroo Inc we have seen 
clear evidence of corruption in the Liberal Party. Members of the Liberal Party have been gaoled for 
corruption. 

Mr Omodei: Labor members have been gaoled for corruption. 

Mr KOBELKE: The Minister might like to reflect on the fact that no former Labor members were gaoled 
for corruption. They were gaoled for various things but not for corruption. The Minister should bear that 
in mind. Mr Peter Kyle clearly stated that there were reasons for concern about the level of corruption in 
Wanneroo and its link to the highest level of the Liberal Government. We have seen improper actions by 
so many Ministers in this Government that it is hard to keep count. We have seen the fiasco on the 
Fremantle wharves with the stevedoring contract of BAAC. That matter was clearly improper, if not 
corrupt, but what has the Premier done about that? He knows he cannot take on the Deputy Premier and 
the National Party, so that issue was swept under the carpet with the report signed off by his mate, Mr 
Laurance. Therefore, it did not have to be taken anywhere. We see time and again that when there is a 
suggestion that improper activities are linked to financing the Liberal Party this Premier says, "That is the 
Liberal Party." The Premier does not want to know about the fact that the Liberal Party funds campaigns 
that elect members who elected him. That is party business. That is the standard answer from this Premier 
who is soft on corruption. 

The Premier is not willing to ensure we have effective mechanisms to fight corruption or improper 
conduct. We have seen from the Minister for Planning a whole range of decisions which are clearly judged 
to be totally improper. Mr Len Buckeridge was willing to be quoted in the paper as saying, when asked 
whether he had donated money to the Liberal Party, that he has not given any donations to the Liberal Party 
because he has it where he wants it. The Minister for Planning is happy to allow Mr Buckeridge to 
establish a concrete batching plant. The Minister for Local Government is caught up in that situation 
because he will not ensure that Mr Buckeridge meets the necessary requirements. Under the conditions of 
the lease Mr Buckeridge is required to obtain building approval. The Minister has a letter from the people 
at the City of Wanneroo which he has been sitting on for two years and which says that because Mr 
Buckeridge has legally challenged them they left it to the Minister to do the building approval. The last 
time they inquired the Minister had not done anything about it. 

Mr Omodei: Which lease? 

Mr KOBELKE: I will talk to the Minister later about it. I put questions on notice which the Minister 
refused to answer. They were about that very issue and the failure of this Government to meet its legal 
requirements. The Minister did not answer the questions; that is how frightened he is of Mr Buckeridge. 
He will not get stuck into him. We have a Government which clearly does not want to see an investigative 
body such as this, which may actually require it to be accountable and which would look to ensuring that 
we have a system which will tackle corruption. 

Sitting suspended/rom 6.01 to 7.30 pm 

Mr KOBELKE: In my contribution before the dinner break I was outlining that the Bill now before the 
House was not drafted by the Labor Party in the sense of putting it all together. This Bill as presented by 
the Leader of the Opposition faithfully represents the recommendations of the royal commission and the 
Commission on Government. This Government and this Premier have the opportunity to show tonight 
whether they really are soft on corruption. Everyone believes that this Premier is soft on corruption and he 
has the chance tonight to show whether that is true. The Premier was not here when I made my earlier 
comments, but I pointed out that he has run away from fighting corruption at every opportunity that has 
been presented. 

Hon Derrick Tomlinson was reported in The West Australian on Saturday talking about the corruption of 
which he was aware. At the first opportunity the Premier was asked about what was said but he said that 
he would not answer the question because he was not aware of any evidence. This was a front page story 
in The West Australian and the Premier simply would not face the issue; he said he knew nothing about it 
and sat down. He had the opportunity to ensure that the corruption referred to was dealt with or, 
alternatively, he could have called Hon Derrick Tomlinson to book for referring to something about which 
he had no evidence. The Premier did not do that; he showed a total lack of leadership. This Premier shows 
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none of the characteristics of leadership; he simply responds with the lines taught to him by advisers who 
have read the opinion polls. This is not a Government showing any leadership: It is a Government 
comprising members who simply learn lines from the people who pull the Premier's strings. 

The people who pull the Premier's strings know all about what is happening at Wanneroo and with the 
funding of the Liberal Party. This Premier simply allows corruption to continue because it goes too close 
to the people who control him. He does not have the leadership skills to take a stand on corruption. He has 
an opportunity to do that tonight. He has a Bill before him that accurately reflects the recommendations of 
the royal commission and almost all the recommendations of the Commission on Government. He can 
support that Bill or back away.· In backing away he will drive another nail into his coffin in the eyes of the 
people of Western Australia, who know that he does not have the heart to fight corruption. The member 
for Darling Range said earlier that corruption goes to the heart of good government. We do not have good 
government in this State and we will not have it as long as this Premier is soft on corruption. We have seen 
it time and again and it will remain the case as long as he is Premier and refuses to stand up to it. 

[The member's time expired.] 

MR COURT (Nedlands - Premier) [7.38 pm]: One thing I have learned in 14 years in Parliament is not 
to worry too much about the rhetoric of people like the member for Nollamara. 

Mrs Hallahan interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! The member for Armadale will come to order. 

Mr COURT: I did 10 years in opposition in this State fighting the most corrupt State Government we have 
ever had. 

Mr Kobelke: Where is your evidence? 

Mr COURT: Where is the evidence? 

Mr Kobelke: I quoted it. 

Mr COURT: A royal commission outlined the corruption and improper activities. As I said, it will be 
many years before this State forgets what the Labor Party did. 

Mr Kobelke: It is on page 272 of the royal commission's report. Where is your evidence? 

Mr COURT: The member for Nollamara comes into Parliament and displays his talent for only one thing; 
that is, personal abuse. He yells and screams. He thinks absolutely nothing of abusing the privilege of this 
Parliament. He denigrates people who cannot defend themselves here and then he sits here with a grin on 
his face. He loves abusing the privilege of this Parliament. He will go absolutely nowhere while he uses 
those tactics. If he wants me to stand up here for the next five hours -

Mr Kobelke: I have caught the Premier on the facts. There he is strutting around like a cocky, squawking 
some more. 

Mr COURT: I am petrified of the honourable member! All we can do is laugh about it; that is how 
seriously we take this issue. I will never accept from members opposite that they have changed their 
colours when it comes to corruption. As a Government we have demonstrated that we provide open and 
accountable government. 

Several members interjected. 

Mr COURT: We have demonstrated with the various methods we have implemented and will continue to 
implement that we will ensure we will do everything we possibly can to tighten up in that area. Members 
opposite will be aware that our proposed legislation will bring about some major changes to the functions 
of the Official Corruption Commission. We will announce many other measures. The member for 
Nollamara frequently holds up newspaper headlines, but until he provides some facts people will not take 
him seriously. 

Several members interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! Two members are interjecting very loudly, and that tends to interrupt 
proceedings. At the moment we are listening to the Premier because he has the call. Interjections should 
be of an extremely minimal nature. I do not want people shouting over the person who has the call. 

Mr COURT: This legislation has been poorly thought through and drafted. Members opposite have not 
given it the necessary time. It was decided to rush something through. We will be introducing some good 
legislation shortly for members to support. I oppose this legislation. 

Several members interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! The next time I call the member for Armadale to order it will be the third time, 
and I prefer not to do that. 

MR RIPPER (Belmont) [7.41 pm]: The Premier has just provided good reasons why this legislation 
should be endorsed by this House. The Premier has an extremely naive view of how we should deal with 
corruption in this State. The Premier thinks that he is delivering open and accountable government. 
Perhaps he does not sit in this Parliament because if he did he would know that all opposition members 
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agree that he is not delivering open and accountable government, and many people in the community agree with us on that issue. 
The Premier said that he is doing everything he possibly can to deal with corruption. I say that he is doing everything he possibly can except implementing the recommendations of the Royal Commission into Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters and the recommendations of the Commission on Government, the two bodies which were charged with investigating corruption and improper conduct in this State and with making recommendations about how to redress the situation. That is not a very satisfactory situation. If the Premier were implementing the recommendations of the royal commission and of the Commission on Government, he might be able to claim he was doing everything he possibly could. However it is patently obvious that he is not, because the royal commission did not recommend a revamp of the Official Corruption Commission; neither did the Commission on Government make such a recommendation. The royal commission recommended the setting up of a body such as that proposed by the Opposition's legislation - as did the Commission on Government. 
The Premier has a naive view about corruption in this State. His view is quite simply that if good people are elected, there will be no problem. That is, all people on the Liberal side of politics are good people; therefore there is no problem. 
Mr Kobelke: Are they good people after they are convicted? 
Mr RIPPER: That is the problem with the Premier's view.. It is a basic problem that members of the Premier's party have been convicted for corrupt activities. Other members of his party, including a parliamentary member, have been charged with corrupt activities. It is not good enough, even on the basis of fact, for the Premier to say, "We are all good people; those on the other side of politics are bad people, and now that we are in power there is no problem." That is a Disneyland view of society. It is one of which the authors of the script of The Lion King would be proud. It is not a realistic view of how the world views Western Australia. 
Regrettably, it is true that corruption is alive and well in Western Australia. It is alive in local government and, unfortunately and very regrettably, it appears to be alive in our Police Force. I make that judgment on the basis of what I have been hearing about Wanneroo and the events there over half a dozen years. I make that judgment on the basis of what I hear about various events involving the Police Force in this State. Not a lot of information is coming from the Select Committee on Western Australia Police Service in the other place, but enough information is being disseminated by the chairman of the select committee, Hon Derrick Tomlinson, to cause many people in Western Australia grave concern about whether corruption exists in our Police Force. Most people who have paid attention to the news and to the scant information emerging from that committee would conclude, unfortunately, there is corruption in our Police Force. 
There is also a grave risk of corruption in state politics because so many decisions in state politics mean money for various people and corporations. When governments make decisions about planning and transport issues, the investment of moneys, and the contracting out or privatisation aspects of government services, those decisions inevitably mean someone makes a profit. Sometimes it also means that someone makes a loss. That is one side of the problem. The other side is that to be in politics in this State costs money. The cost of campaigning is rising, and that cost is extraordinary. The more sophisticated our campaign techniques become, the more money is spent on those campaigns. One would expect most people to conclude that that is a dangerous situation. Politicians are always short of money for campaigning, and political decisions which mean that business people will make profits or losses can lead to a dangerous situation. It is particularly dangerous in this State because the State Government has still not proclaimed a state law on the disclosure of political donations. That is a basic mechanism to combat the dangers to which I have drawn attention. 
Mr Bloffwitch: There are federal laws. 
Mr RIPPER: There are federal disclosure laws but I think even the Government in theory believes there should be state disclosure laws. Legislation was passed by the previous Labor Government, but this Government has been arguing for three years that certain things are wrong with that legislation and it cannot, therefore, be proclaimed. Because the Government has not proclaimed that legislation or introduced amending legislation to fix it, we do not have state disclosure laws relating to donations to political candidates in Western Australia. When a government takes no action in such a basic area where there are perceptions of corruption we must conclude that the Government is soft on corruption; that it has at least a naive and simplistic view of the dangers of corruption in this State. 
There is increasing public concern in this State about corruption. It is motivated by recent history; it is motivated by continuing revelations about events in Wanneroo, and by the decline of class-based politics in all western societies but particularly in this country. We have an increasingly well-educated electorate and that electorate is no longer bound to political parties by some of the old tribal class loyalties. It is having a look at the standards of politicians and all those people who in a variety of ways exercise power and influence in this society. 

The Opposition takes very seriously the concerns of the community. The Opposition recognises how much more importance the community is giving to fighting corruption in this State. The Opposition takes seriously the recommendations of the Royal Commission into Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters and the recommendations of the Commission on Government. To our very great regret, it 
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does not appear that this Government recognises the community concern and it does not appear that the 
Government takes seriously the recommendations of the royal commission or of the Commission on 
Government. So far as the Government is concerned, the royal commission had one purpose and one 
purpose alone; that was to get rid of a Labor Government. Once the Labor Government was defeated the 
coalition had no further use for the recommendations of the royal commission because in its view, its 
members are good people and electing them is enough. That is a naive and simple view and one which will 
undo members opposite in the end because of the activities of their own allies and comrades. 

I anticipate that it might be difficult for the House to debate the second reading of this legislation. That is 
because there is a largely ignored parliamentary procedure which requires any Bill which incurs 
expenditure to have a Governor's message authorising it. While, Mr Speaker, I cannot say precisely how 
you will rule on this malter, I well know that past rulings have been that there cannot be a vote on the 
second reading stage of a Bill when there is no Governor's message authorising that Bill to proceed. 
Therefore, I am concerned that this whole debate on a very important matter might, in the end, simply fizz 
out with a ruling from you, Mr Speaker, that we cannot proceed to a second reading vote. 

Amendment to Motion 

Mr RIPPER: I will move an amendment to the motion before the Chair, which is that the Bill be now read 
a second time. I move -

That the motion be amended by deleting the word "now" and by adding at the end of the motion 
the words-

as soon as a Governor's Message recommending the purpose of the appropriation in the 
Bill has been received, and this House advises the Premier to arrange forthwith for the 
message accordingly. 

I have moved that amendment for a very deliberate purpose. I do not want this Government to escape from 
having to make a decision on this legislation. If the motion stands as it is and you, Mr Speaker, make the 
traditional ruling that is usually made in these circumstances, the Government will find a way out. The 
Government will not be required to show its colours or vote on a Bill which implements the 
recommendations of the royal commission and of the Commission on Government. This Government is 
soft on corruption and it is naive in its view of the world. I want the Government to vote on a question 
relating to recommendations of the royal commission and the Commission on Government. I want to see 
whether this Government will support a mechanism to ensure that this Parliament can have a vote on this 
legislation. The Government may believe the legislation needs amendment. The Government may believe 
the legislation should be opposed. However, I think the Government should allow the legislation to be 
voted on. The only way it can be voted on is if my amendment to the motion that the Bill be read a second 
time is accepted. If the Government does not accept this amendment, it will indicate to the public that it 
will not even allow legislation for a commissioner to investigate corrupt and improper conduct as 
recommended by the royal commission to be voted on in the Parliament. If members opposite do not 
support this amendment, they will be saying to the public that they do not want it to see whether they 
would have voted yes or no on key recommendations of the royal commission and the Commission on 
Government. This is a very important amendment. It is a test for the Premier and for the Government. 
How dinkum are they about fighting corruption? Are theydinkum enough to allow a vote on a Bill which 
embodies a recommendation of the royal commission? 

MR COWAN (Merredin - Deputy Premier) [7.55 pm]: I am sure it does not come as a surprise to the 
Opposition that the Government does not support this amendment. 

Mr McGinty: It does. It is only because you are soft on corruption. 

Mr COW AN: This amendment has nothing to do with corruption. It has everything to do with the 
Opposition trying to bypass the standing orders. The Leader of the Opposition knows as well as anybody 
in this House that when he introduced this Bill he did so in the knowledge that there was no message from 
the Governor appropriating revenue for this Bill. He knew that the Speaker was obliged, under the 
standing orders, to indicate to him that because there was no message, it would be moved to the bottom of 
the Notice Paper and would remain until there was a message, which also achieves precisely the same 
purpose as the proposed amendment put forward by the Leader of the Opposition. Having known precisely 
what would occur - in other words that the Speaker would be required through the standing orders to 
indicate that there could be no vote on this - the usual procedure is - I am sorry, I could not find the 
relevant standing order - that rather than its being struck off the Notice Paper it moves to the bottom until 
such time as a message is received. In this case there is, I must acknowledge, the addition that the 
Opposition is seeking to have the House advise the Premier to arrange for a message to be delivered. That 
again is something that will not occur for the reason we have indicated to the Opposition on a number of 
occasions; that is, we will be introducing our own legislation. 

I acknowledge the stuntsmanship of the Opposition. I have spent some time on that side of the House and 
been involved in introducing legislation. In fact, when I first came into this place - you, Mr Speaker, 
would remember that occasion well as would the member for Rockingham - private members' legislation 
was nonexistent. It has been introduced in recent times and is not something that I will dispute should or 
shoul~ not be continued. It is another weapon in the armoury of the Opposition to try to pre-empt some of 
the thmgs that government does. We have seen that happen on a number of occasions. It has happened 
again. It might suit the Opposition to run this agenda. 

5 
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Mr Ripper: What agenda is that!? 
Mr COW AN: The agenda is an attempt to make the Government look soft on corruption. We have already said that we will introduce legislation in our own time. I acknowledge that on private members' day the Opposition can discuss or debate those items that it presents to the Leader of the House for debate. We would never take that right away from the Opposition. However, in acknowledging the right of those opposite to introduce those matters on the Notice Paper that they regard as being important, they should not expect that the Government wiII allow the Opposition, during private members' business, to take over the business of government They will not 
In this instance the business of government is that we will be amending this legislation in our time; I imagine relatively shortly. I have seen members on this side stand in this place saying that the opposition legislation is very good and that it contains many very interesting provisions, but they will not support it Those opposite knew that before the legislation was introduced. In fact, they knew two things: First, that the Government would not support it; and second, there would not be a message from the Governor providing funds for this Bill. I do not think it will come as a surprise to the Leader of the Opposition that we will be opposing this amendment. 
MR THOMAS (Cockburn) [8.00 pm): I am disappointed with the mean-mindedness of the Deputy Premier in his contribution to the debate. He knows full well that the Official Corruption Commission Act is an exception to the practice he has just outlined; that is, Governments not accepting opposition legislation and suggestions. At present that Act is this State's principal piece of legislation for combating official corruption. It was introduced by an opposition member during the Dowding Government and accepted in good spirit by that Government as being a constructive suggestion to establish machinery to combat official corruption in this State. 
When it was felt necessary for that legislation to be amended or reviewed, it was the subject of bipartisan consideration by two select committees of this House, on which the Deputy Premier, the member for Geraldton and the member for Nollamara served, of which I was the deputy chairman and which was chaired by an Independent member, a former Speaker, Hon Ian Thompson. The legislation established to combat official corruption in this State has always enjoyed bipartisan support - as it should. We all agree there is no function of this Parliament more important than ensuring that the public sector for which we are responsible is as free of official corruption as it is possible to be. 
When I spoke in the second reading debate, before this amendment was moved - I will not go over my remarks in detail - I decried the fact that although the Government came to power on the wave of the Royal Commission into Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters, denouncing official corruption, benefiting from the fact that there was a perception abroad of official corruption in this State, it has done virtually nothing about it in the first three and a half years of its four year term. 
The Opposition has brought forward legislation. Although I was not in the Chamber, I listened via a speaker outside to the contribution of the member for Geraldton. He acknowledged that this piece of legislation is fairly good, except for one or two shortcomings. The Government could be acting in the same spirit as the Dowding Government acted in late 1989, when it accepted the suggestions of the late Andrew Mensaros to establish an Official Corruption Commission. It could act in the spirit of the Lawrence Government in the early 1990s to establish a bipartisan select committee and when it signalled its intention to act on the recommendations, given that its time in government was running out. 
For the best part of a decade, there has been a spirit of this Parliament adopting a bipartisan approach to official corruption. That has now come to an end. After three and a half years in office, this Government has done nothing. The Opposition has put forward legislation which the member for Geraldton said is good for the most part, although he raised a few constructive suggestions about it. The Government could be moving amendments. We could go into Committee tonight to consider the no doubt constructive suggestions that would come forward from the member for Geraldton. Instead, we will not do that. The Deputy Premier has said that the Governor will not send a message. The reason for that is that the Governor will get advice from the Premier that he should not do so. 
That indicates that the Government has, at best, a mean-minded attitude to this matter. It is demonstrating that the bipartisan attitude that existed with the cooperation of those on this side of the House, when we sat on the government benches, is at an end. The Government is adopting a partisan attitude, saying that it has a Bill. Although we have not seen the content of it, we have an indication of what is in it. However, we do know that in three and a half years of a four year term, the Government has done sweet nothing on a matter that is of crucial importance to this State. 
MR McGINTY (Fremantle - Leader of the Opposition) [8.05 pm]: The vote we are about to take on the amendment to this Bill will be a litmus test for this Government, by which the community can judge the extent to which this Government stands by the recommendations of the Royal Commission into Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters made in 1992, recommendations designed to give us a model system of government and to change our structures of government in such a way as to minimise the prospect of official corruption occurring in Western Australia. 
This Bill is a very important part of those recommendations. A large number of recommendations from the royal commission are designed to achieve that end result. The Opposition, when in government, as now, has no difficulty in saying that it embraces those recommendations of the royal commission that were 
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designed to give us a different system of government, and to minimise the likelihood of corruption and 
scandal in public administration in this State. This vote tonight will show whether that commitment is 
shared by the Government. 

The vote will also be a litmus test of the support of the Government for its creation of the Commission on 
Government. The Commission on Government was recommended by the royal commission, a creature to 
be set up with great urgency. The now Government waited for two years before implementing that 
recommendation and is now treating with contempt the recommendations of the Commission on 
Government to which it appointed the personnel who were told to get on with the job on behalf of the 
people of Western Australia: 

We have not had from the Government a response to the first report of the Commission on Government, let 
alone the second or third reports. This Government is showing the arrogance of power, the contempt with 
which it regards its own creation - the Commission on Government. Quite frankly, if the five 
commissioners appointed to the Commission on Government have any respect, they should resign in 
protest at the Court Government turning its back on its work, without even having the decency to provide a 
government response to the commission's recommendations. These five people are working hard, 
diligently consulting with people in the community, and bringing in recommendations that the Government 
blithely ignores. 

This vote will be the litmus test of whether the Government will continue to treat COG with the contempt it 
has to date. When it comes to the next election, the Premier will be judged as being soft on corruption, as 
someone who was happy to ride to power on the coat-tails of the recommendations of the royal 
commission and then simply wasted taxpayers' money by refusing to accept any of the recommendations 
for reform that flowed out of that process. It is also a litmus test of the extent to which this Government is 
prepared to fight against official corruption. 

We have already had a debate on official corruption in the City of Wanneroo. The Premier's involvement 
in that matter has been a sad and sorry tale of cover-up, deception, trying to make sure the truth does not 
come out, looking after his mates, and covering up for people in the Liberal Party. At every point along the 
way the Premier has been dragged screaming by the public and this Parliament's demand that he have a 
more accountable approach and initiate a proper inquiry into corruption by members of his own political 
party, some of whom are now languishing in gaol, and others of whom will no doubt end up there as a 
result of their association with the corruption in the City of Wanneroo. This Premier is trying to pretend 
Wanneroo Inc is some minor matter associated with an outer metropolitan municipality. From what 
Commissioner Davis had to say, the extent of corruption in Wanneroo has become obvious; it is so massive 
that it will take him a long time to deal with it. 

All the Premier's political supporters are the subject of those investigations and serious allegations of 
official corruption. At every point along the way he has been dragged screaming into making sure those 
matters are investigated. It is not something he has embraced in any way whatsoever. The public knows 
he is soft on the fight against official corruption. He has the opportunity now to send out a loud and clear 
message to the community that he has changed. He has done many back flips in recent times such as 
sacking the former Attorney General, the former Minister for Health and the former Minister for 
Community Development, all of whom were doing fairly disastrous jobs in those portfolios. He did a 
backflip and recognised the error of his ways. 

He has also done that in recent months, for example, after telling the people of Western Australia at the 
time of the last Budget that plenty of money was available for health care, knowing full well he would 
plunge the State into crisis. He then had to inject $81m to enable the State's hospitals to work until the end 
of the year. We will not criticise him for doing backflips, but for not seeing the writing on the wall sooner. 
With respect to official corruption, he has not seen the writing on the wall. If he votes against this 
legislation tonight, it will be further evidence that he cannot see written up brightly ahead of him that he 
must take a firm position to stamp out official corruption in this State. Wanneroo is but one example of the 
extent to which corruption permeates all levels of his political party. His party is at stake and will be 
judged in the Wanneroo inquiry. 

The extent of police corruption involved in the Argyle Diamonds matter is again something the Premier has 
not dealt with adequately. These are all examples of official corruption which are sapping confidence in 
public administration in this State. 

Mr Court That was when you were in government. 

Mr McGINTY: We implemented a vast number of recommendations of the Royal Commission into 
Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters in the few months before the last election. The 
Premier's track record on official corruption has been to promote it rather than take up the cudgels to fight 
it. He has been extremely weak in the fight against official corruption to the extent that he has tried to 
protect his good friends the member for Wanneroo and the former Attorney General. The public will judge 
him accordingly. That is why the vote we are about to have will send a loud, clear message to the 
community about where this Premier and this Government stand on corruption. 

A range of crimes is presenting a problem to the community. On the weekend I spoke to a number of 
people about the need for a different approach to home invasions and burglary. In the coming weeks we 
will also speak about something the Premier will not want to hear; that is, the change needed in the current 
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policy against official corruption in this State. This Government is not putting up a fight against official 
corruption in Western Australia. All these matters constitute what will be the Labor Party's crime and 
punishment package. The fight against official corruption, of which the Commissioner for the 
Investigation of Corrupt or Improper Conduct Bill before us tonight is a very important part, through the 
comprehensive way in which we will address all crime, including white collar crime and official corruption 
as well as the matters we have addressed in recent days, is what the community is crying out for. The 
Premier has got it wrong, W-R-O-N-G, on this issue. He is out of step with the community and he is doing 
it a grave disservice by refusing to embrace the necessary mechanisms to take up the fight against official 
corruption. 

The Bill before the House tonight has been the product of numerous hours of hard work by Labor 
members, following the recommendations of the Commission on Government on an appropriate 
formulation of an anti-corruption watchdog in this State. It is not, as the Premier has described, something 
put together hurriedly. It was put together with great thought. It embodies all the recommendations on 
which the Premier has turned his back in a disgusting way. It is a well thought out anti-corruption 
watchdog. For the first time, it will give Western Australia a body in which it can have confidence. We 
cannot have confidence in the current Official Corruption Commission. 

Mr Court: Why not? 

Mr McGINTY: The Premier should ask John McKechnie, the Director of Public Prosecutions, and every 
reputable authority in this State. They will tell him he is the only one who wants to prop up that corpse. 
He intends to try to breathe a bit of life into it with the amendments he is proposing to move sometime later 
this year, contrary to the recommendations of the Commission on Government and the royal commission. 
Be it on his head, because it is the wrong way to go. The Premier addressed this seminal matter in three 
minutes of arrogant, contemptuous debate. He has obviously not read the Bill and does not understand the 
argument put in this place. He has treated the matter with contempt. Let the public judge the arrogance 
with which he has addressed this matter. People will judge him harshly until we have a truly effective anti
corruption watchdog, which this Bill would give us - the best in Australia. It would be the toughest anti
corruption watchdog in Australia. The rabble opposite, particularly the member for Melville who is 
conducting himself in a disgusting way, do not understand what is before them. They are passing up a 
great opportunity to have the strongest anti-corruption watchdog the public has ever seen. However, they 
will vote it down. Let the public condemn them. 

Amendment put and a division taken with the following result -

MsAnwyl 
MrBrown 
MrCatania 
Dr Constable 
Mr Cunningham 
Dr Edwards 
Dr Gallop 

Mr Ainsworth 
MrBoard 
MrBradshaw 
MrCourt 
MrCowan 
MrDay 
Mrs Edwardes 
Dr Hames 
MrHouse 

MrGrill 
Mr Riebeling 
MrM.Barnett 
MrBridge 
Mr Marlborough 

Question thus negatived. 

Ayes (20) 

MrGraham 
Mrs Hallahan 
Mrs Henderson 
MrKobelke 
MrMcGinty 
MrPendal 
MrRipper 

MrJohnson 
MrKierath 
MrLewis 
MrMcNee 
MrMinson 
MrOmodei 
MrOsborne 
Mrs Parker 
MrPrince 

Noes (26) 

Pairs 

Mrs Roberts 
Mr D.L. Smith 
MrThomas 
MsWarnock 
Dr Watson 
Mr Leahy (Teller) 

Mr Shave 
MrW. Smith 
Mr Strickland 
Mr Trenorden 
MrTubby 
Dr Turnbull 
MrWiese 
Mr Bloffwitch (Teller) 

Mr Blaikie 
Mr C,]. Barnett 
MrNicholIs 
Mrs van de Klashorst 
Mr Marshall 

Second Reading Resumed - Ruling by the Speaker 

The SPEAKER: The Commissioner for the Investigation of Corrupt or Improper Conduct Bill proposes 
the establishment of a new body. This type o~ legislation has always been held by this House to effectively 
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appropriate funds. It is. therefore. one of the types of Bills we refer to as a money Bill. Members should 
take note of clause 85 of the Bill. which states -

Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Act the expenses incurred in the administration of 
this Act shall be defrayed out of moneys to be provided by Parliament for that purpose. 

That clause is an attempt to avoid the characterisation of this Bill as a money Bill. The effect of the Bill is 
to require the expenditure of funds; therefore. it effectively appropriates those funds. notwithstanding any 
formal procedures which may follow. This House has always been vigilant in rejecting such attempts. 
some of which have origiJiated from the Legislative Council. to get around the provisions of the 
Constitution. Although occasionally a Bill has escaped notice and proceeded past the second reading stage 
without a message. the current practice of the House is to allow debate to the end of the second reading 
stage and allow the arguments for and against the Bill. but for the second reading not to be put until a 
message has been received. Accordingly. I rule that this Bill requires a message, has not received one, and 
therefore should go to the bottom of the Notice Paper until a message is received. 

MOTION • SELECT COMMITTEE ESTABLISHMENT 

Financial Hardship and Poverty 

MR BROWN (Morley) [8.24 pm]: I move -

(1) That a select committee of the Legislative Assembly be appointed to -

(i) examine the extent. depth and causes of escalating financial hardship faced by 
Western Australians; 

(ii) examine the legislative, administrative and policy arrangements that make 
people vulnerable to falling into financial hardship and poverty; 

(iii) examine the adequacy of existing measures which assist, or purportedly assist. 
people in financial difficulties; 

(iv) develop strategies that will -

(a) minimise the prospect of people falling into poverty; 

(b) assist those in financially difficult circumstances into secure financial 
arrangements; 

(c) measure and monitor government decisions which impact 
disproportionately on those who receive low and moderate incomes; 

(d) prevent the children of struggling families falling into the poverty 
cycle. 

(2) That the committee have power to send for persons and papers. to sit on days over which 
the House stands adjourned. to move from place to place and to report from time to time. 

(3) That the committee present its final report by the end of 1996. 

1996 is the United Nations Year for the Eradication of Poverty. It is one of the prime reasons that I have 
moved for the establishment of this select committee. I shall deal with the following matters: The 
international material that is available from the United Nations about its program for the eradication of 
poverty in both the developed and the developing world; why it is appropriate that a select committee be 
established now in Western Australia; the extent of poverty in Western Australia; the effect of the state 
Budget on poverty; reasons why the Government may oppose the establishment of such a select committee, 
and why those reasons should be ignored; and issues which cause people to fall into poverty and financial 
hardship. 

The international material provided by the United Nations indicates that poverty is a worldwide problem 
and that despite the growth that has occurred in both developed and developing countries. the world has not 
rid itself of poverty. The publication issued by the United Nations headed "Eradicating Poverty - Windows 
of Opportunity" states -

The half-century since the creation of the United Nations in 1945 has witnessed an unprecedented 
growth :n prosperity, with global GNP (output in goods and services) increasing sevenfold and per 
capita income more than tripling. 

It states also -

Yet. these gains have not been spread equally. Even amid plenty. the number of poor people is 
growing. Today one in every five people suffers from debilitating poverty. The gap between rich 
and the poor is widening. both within countries and between developed countries and many 
developing countries, especially the Least Developed Countries (LCDs). 

The report then refers to ways in which poverty may be measured. and I will deal with that later. 

There is a perception that poverty is an issue for developing countries alone because somehow 
industrialised countries have conquered that issue. The United Nations makes it clear that that is not the 
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case, and in dealing with the perimeters of poverty it states that pockets of poverty exist even in the 
affluent countries. It states also -

Although in World Bank terms, OECD countries have only 1 per cent of the world's POOrest 
people, over 15 per cent of the population now lives below the national poverty line in both the 
United States and Western Europe. 

That goes to the central point about the general issue of poverty and financial hardship; namely, that even 
in those countries where the economy is growing and there have been significant increases in the gross 
national product, that growth and that additional prosperity may not benefit all. So, even where we have 
seen significant improvements in the economy we have still seen growing poverty. It is perhaps a paradox 
that the two things occur, in some instances, at the same time in other countries with which we align 
ourselves. I am not talking about countries that might have quite different political systems or methods of 
operation, but about countries where the thinking is somewhat the same as ours. 

The importance of addressing the general issue of poverty was dealt with in a speech made by the 
Secretary-General of the United Nations, Boutros Boutros-Ghali, on 18 December 1995. The comments he 
made then about why it is important for all nations to address this issue are equally important in Australia 
and Western Australia. He stated -

An ethical progression of humanity takes place when moral ideals lead to specific legal 
obligations. The next step in this progression must be to accept that persisting poverty is not only 
inconsistent with social harmony and the durable political order, but is morally wrong. 

It is a major cause of violent crime, ethnic clashes and social disarray. How can one expect the 
poor to feel any real sense of commitment to structures, when they appear to nourish poverty? 

He went on to talk about some of the solutions. I will deal with them later. The important point that he 
was making is that in any country that wishes to achieve social harmony, and that wants to deliver lower 
crime rates and to see a high amount of social cohesion, it is important for the general issue of poverty and 
financial hardship to be addressed by the Government of the day. He then referred to some of the 
recommendations that need to be followed and implemented if countries and States are keen to address 
poverty issues. He stated -

What do we need to do? There is no shortage of analysis and recommendations. There are many 
national and global efforts from which we can learn some lessons. But we need specific policies. 

Policies that will increase the access of the poor to productive resources: Policies that will 
improve and widen opportunities to improve their skills: Policies that will not underestimate the 
willingness, or the capacity, of the poor to work for their own advancement: Policies that 
acknowledge that poor families will readily make sacrifices to put a child through school, to 
improve a small plot of land, to set up some small business: Policies that do not talk down to 
people or assume that they have to be provided with pre-packaged schemes: Policies that are 
guided by the priorities of the people, their perception of opportunities, and their willingness to 
work for their own advancement. 

There is a host of other literature emanating from the United Nations that justifies why there should be 
world attention this year on the eradication of poverty. While in this country we do not suffer the same 
degree of poverty as is experienced in some developing countries, we certainly have a real problem with 
poverty and financial hardship. I challenge anyone who disagrees that that is a fact to talk to a number of 
non-government agencies and financial counselling services and to visit a number of non-government 
organisations that constantly assist in whatever way they can people who find themselves in significant 
fmancial difficulties. 

If we accept that there is an ethical basis for addressing the issue of poverty and hardship, if we assess that 
the measure of a society's compassion is the degree to which society is prepared to reach out to assist those 
who need support, the next question we must ask ourselves is whether it is appropriate at the present time. 
Is it appropriate in 1996? The answer is that it is. I say that for a number of reasons: First, this is the 
United Nations Year for the Eradication of Poverty. That by itself might not mean a great deal to some, but 
when the United Nations has declared other years for specific action - for example, the Year of the Family 
and the Year of the Disabled - Governments around the world, including both State and Federal 
Governments in Australia, have taken the proclamation seriously and have put significant resources into 
assisting those groups in society that have been so identified. For example, 1994 was the International 
Year of the Family - in Western Australia it was known as lithe Year of the Family WAil. Members will 
recall that resources were committed to dealing with trying to strengthen families and family relationships. 
Indeed, the Government established a task force headed by a member in the other place, and over a period 
of 12 months it examined matters relating to families and produced a report containing numerous 
recommendations. Some of those recommendations concerned this State Parliament, some concerned the 
Federal Parliament and federal issues, and some dealt with the allocation of additional resources and 
changing the law. However, it was a serious attempt to deal with the issue of families and how, in 1994, 
we could put in place legislative, administrative and financial arrangements to strengthen families and 
family relationships. 

If we say that the United Nations declared years of special interest actually mean something, it is important 
that we give attention to the various issues that have been identified. This year has been dedicated to the 
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eraCllc:aucm of poverty. Is that the only reason we should address that issue now? If we accept that it is 
;etnIc:aU) and socially responsible of government to accept this matter -

Bloffwitch: One would expect an office of planning to address the very things you are going to talk. 

BROWN: I will deal with a whole range of issues. These issues cannot be dealt with by a single 
Issues relating to poverty stretch across many portfolios; they are complex and require a whole of 

,j!()Velllmlem approach. Unless an individual department or agency were mandated, by either the Cabinet or 
Premier, I doubt that that agency or department would have the authority to deal with the range of 

with which one needs to deal if one is trying to come to terms with the issue of poverty in a 
comprehensive manner. I will deal with those issues. 

second point is that if we accept that there is an ethical, moral and social reason for dealing with 
poverty today and if we accept that we should be taking cognisance of the United Nations' view that this is 
a matter that should be addressed in 1996, we can say that there is a further reason for addressing the issue 

"this year. It is very difficult for Governments to address the broader issue of poverty if the economy is in 
decline, if government receipts are in decline, and if financial pressures are such that it is extraordinarily 

. difficult to find funds for any new projects or any additional undertakings. To deal with the broader issue 
poverty it might be argued that if the economy is in recession it is exceedingly difficult for any 

irn,p.nlm,p,nt irrespective of its political flavour, to deal with that general issue. If that is the case, and I do 
think morally, socially or equitably one could argue that, the reverse is equally true. If the economy is 

in growth phase and is projected to grow strongly over the next few years, and if government receipts are 
expected to increase, there is no reason not to address the issue of poverty given that there is an acceptance 

)of the base upon which I said it should be addressed. 

For the purpose of this debate let me put into context what the economic situation is according to the 
1996-97 Economic and Financial Overview, which is a Treasury document presented with the budget 
papers this year. On page 4 these observations are made about future years -

The outlook is for continued strong expansion in the Western Australian economy. Growth of 
5.75% is forecast for 1996-97 and 6.0% in 1997-98. This will be led by the strength of business 
investment and exports. Inflation and wage pressures are expected to remain moderate. 

There are now over $42.2 billion worth of current and prospective projects in Western Australia, 
with an emerging tend towards downstream processing of the State's vast resource and 
agricultural produce. There are currently around $14 billion worth of manufacturing projects 
under construction, committed, or under consideration. 

The stability of Western Australia's economic outlook is further enhanced by the outlook for 
growth in the international economy. Past growth phases in Western Australia have been 
characterised by coincident cycles in the world's major economies. The current growth phase, 
however, is likely to be sustained by the divergent pattern of recoveries in the United States and 
European economies and the imminent recovery in the Japanese economy. 

The Treasury is saying that although the Western Australian economy is very much an internationalised 
economy - an economy that to a large extent depends on what is happening in South East Asia, Europe, the 
United States and so on - the prospects for the future within those economies is fairly rosy. Those 
economies are predicted to grow and as they grow there will be spin-off benefits for the economy in 
Western Australia. The report is saying that the economic growth in the past few years has not been driven 
by the domestic economy but rather that the economic growth in Western Australia as a resource State is 
linked to its export countries. If the export countries are in growth phases and they are importing more and 
if prices for commodities are high, there are spin-off benefits for this State in terms of both exporters and 
the government revenue that comes from royalties and the like. 

When one looks at the international ?.rea and particularly the areas with which Australia is concerned - the 
United States, Europe, Japan, and South East Asia - it can be seen that the economic prospects for the next 
few years are fairly rosy. If that is the case then the economic prospects for Western Australia should 
likewise be the same. That point is also emphasised at page 17 of the report, and I will quote for the 
purpose of the record just a couple of paragraphs under the heading "External Sector", which reads -

The external sector is contributing significantly to Western Australia's economic performance in 
1995-96. This foHows a 3.0% decline in 1994-95. With moderation in domestic demand for 
imports and continued solid foreign demand for our export commodities, net exports (i.e. exports 
less imports) are expected to have grown by 10.5% in 1995-96. 

Western Australia's major trading partners continued to grow steadily, underpinning external 
demand over the year. This was bolstered by the increased supply of a number of commodities as 
several major industrial projects commenced production. These factors combined brought a 
significant acceleration in export growth. 

It is possible to select other comments from the Economic and Financial Overview presented by the 
~emier and Treasurer which show the economy is in a fairly healthy position. One should not be 
Immediately nervous that this will evaporate or decline over the next year because the economies on which 
Western Australia relies are growing and have a fairly good outlook. 
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Mr Bloffwitch: The strength of the dollar indicates what you are saying. 

Mr BROWN: What does that mean? It means in economic terms that this is an opportunity to address this 
issue. If Governments are to be at ease in the economic cycle as it shifts up and down, as it will in a free 
market economy as it goes through its growth phases and so on, then the time to take hold of this issue to 
do something quite significant to assist those in poverty and those financially battling, is when the 
economy is in a growth phase; this is that time. For those reasons I think now is the time to grasp the 
nettle. Now is the time to carry out the resolution as it is before the Chair, to examine the causes, depths 
and effects of poverty, and make a series of recommendations about the way to move forward. Som~ 
would say that Western Australians are fortunate in that poverty in WA is less than that in other parts of 
Australia, that it is not a significant problem. That is not borne out by research. The West Australian on 2 
November 1995 presented an article on a report which discussed poverty, and rated Western Australia as 
having the lowest incidence of poverty compared with other States. However, this question of interstate 
comparisons does not answer the question in itself. 

One can say, to use an analogy, the unemployment rate in New South Wales is 8.1 per cent and in Western 
Australia it is 7.7 per cent; we are lower so it is okay to have 7.7 per cent unemployment. It does not 
follow that if the State has the lowest unemployment rate that it is not a problem. Western Australia has 
for about 12 years, according to Treasury documents, outperformed the national economy. It outperformed 
it during periods of the former Court and O'Connor Governments, the Burke, Dowding and Lawrence 
Governments, and the current Court Government. Western Australia's economy is different: It is resource 
based and not based on secondary industry. From all the economic information available the indicators 
show that the Western Australian economy has done better than the national economy for about 16 years in 
terms of unemployment rates, participation rates, growth, and investment. If all those measures are used -
one can use between 10 and 12 measures to gauge the economic performance of the State - it is apparent 
that Western Australia has for a long time outperformed the national economy. That is no reason not to 
address the very important social issues that we face in this State. 

Dealing with poverty levels, the University of Canberra's National Centre for Social and Economic 
Modelling examined poverty levels in Western Australia and in the other States. That study found that 9 
per cent of people in Perth live below the poverty line compared with 12.6 per cent of people in the rest of 
the State. Therefore, there is a greater poverty level outside the metropolitan area. That study estimated 
161000 people were living in poverty in Western Australia. The overall poverty rate for Western Australia 
was 9.8 per cent compared with the South Australian figure of 9.9 per cent and 10.3 per cent for Victoria. 

The report went on to note that 11 per cent of Australians, or 1 895 000 people, live below the poverty line 
and 592000 children below the age of 14 live in poverty. The risk of living in poverty varies with the type 
of family in which one lives. There are interesting statistics particularly in relation to families, the impact 
on families and which families fall into poverty and financial hardship. It found that seven in every 100 
single old people live in poverty and four in every 100 aged couples live in poverty. The Cass reports some 
years ago recommended measures the then Federal Government adopted to try to overcome the problem of 
poverty among seniors, particularly older seniors who live by themselves. Seniors have the lowest average 
poverty rate of any group. Single parents are most likely to live in poverty with a rate of 22 per cent, 
followed by non-elderly single people at the rate of 16 per cent. 

The risk of being in poverty rises with the number of children in the family. The poverty rate for married 
couples with one to three children is 8 to 11 per cent. 

Mr Kierath: What is the level with six kids? 

Mr BROWN: On a ministerial salary, not too bad. For families with four or more children, the risk rises 
sharply to 18 per cent. It is interesting that the study indicated that the poverty line for a single income 
couple with two children was said to be $319.16 a week after meeting their income tax and housing costs. 
It is actually $319 a week after they have paid their tax and their rent. 

Mr Bloffwitch: There must be a lot of people on the poverty line. 

Mr BROWN: There are a lot of people on the poverty line. Certainly anybody on the Minister's $317 a 
week minimum wage would be well and truly on the poverty line. 

Professor Harding said that the top 10 per cent of Australian earners had a weekly family income after tax 
and housing costs of $1740. That was eight times greater than the $220 a week family income received by 
the bottom 10 per cent. While one might take issue with those figures and say that those numbers are not 
as large as the study indicates or that things are improving or whatever, whether those figures are 
absolutely correct or whether the trend is moving one way or the other, it shows that Western Australia has 
a real problem. If one person in 10 were being affected by any other problem, government would be doing 
something about it. It would be saying that it should be putting some resources into addressing that issue. 
That is why the Government and the Parliament of Western Australia have a responsibility to deal with this 
issue when so many people are defined as being in poverty. 

The motion before the House does not deal only with poverty; it deals also with financial hardship. That is 
a different test altogether. It is a more liberal test. There are a number of people who would not class 
themselves as being in poverty. If we asked them whether they were experiencing poverty, they would say 
they were not. If they were asked whether they were experiencing financial hardship, they would agree 
they were. I see those people all the time. They come into my office and tell me that when a tax goes up 
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or a charge goes up or their wage goes down, they have nothing else to cut; there is no fat left in the 
household budget. There is nothing left to make it stretch to cover their expenses. We all have some 
dignity and we all know how difficult it is for people to seek assistance from others. All the agencies tell 
us that when people come through their doors seekmg assistance, it is generally the very last step they take. 
When they go through the doors of the Wesley Central Mission, the Salvation Army, the Uniting Church, 
or the other non-government groups, they have normally exhausted everything. They have usually 
approached their families and their friends for assistance and exhausted any assistance they can give and 
they have usually sold all their assets to survive and, finally, when there is nothing on the table for them to 
eat and they have no-one to'turn to, they go to one of those agencies. They normally take to those agencies 
all of the financial difficulties that they face. 

The demand for financial counselling services for people on very modest incomes who live very close to 
the line is increasing. Government has been putting money into financial counselling services. However, 
many people who are on fixed incomes and many people who are on low incomes only just manage to 
survive. Something only has to go wrong with the fridge, the washing machine or the little old car they 
drive and they are in difficulty. The local school saying to a parent that the kids from the school are going 
on an excursion and that it will cost $5 for Jimmy is usually enough to cause financial embarrassment. 
Many people live in very difficult financial circumstances. 

Given all the things I have spoken about, is it appropriate in this House in 1996 to say nothing more or 
nothing less than yes, we will have a select committee to examine these broader issues of poverty; to look 
at the institutional framework and the policies that are necessary to prevent people from falling into poverty 
and financial hardship? I accept that this motion for a select committee may not have been necessary had 
we seen in the Budget delivered last week a strategy for dealing with this issue. 

Mrs Edwardes: You know a task force is being established which involves government and non
government agencies which will meet in two months, yet you expect us to throw money at the problem. It 
is not simply about short term or medium term measures; long term measures need to be put in place. 

Mr BROWN: It is very easy to decry the poor. In the United States of America it is a gross insult to be 
called a white liberal; that is, someone who believes there should be some compassion for those who are in 
the weakest position in our community. To be called that in the United States is a note of derision. That 
comes about because the protected taxpayers' dollar will be put towards people in difficult financial 
circumstances. In the United States somehow that is wrong. I do not support that view. I have no problem 
in supporting this inquiry by a select committee of this House. 

Mrs Edwardes: Do you support the task force? 

Mr BROWN: Has the Minister issued a press release about it? 

Mrs Edwardes: How can you ask me that? You are the one who keeps saying that I issue media releases 
and nothing happens. This time I will get the task force up and running and then I will issue the media 
release. The letters have already gone out. 

Mr BROWN: Oh, yes! Is it appropriate that members in this House should examine this issue? 

Mrs Edwardes: Do you support this task force? 

Mr BROWN: I am very happy because the Minister sends me details -

Mrs Edwardes: Do you support the fact that the non-government sector will be involved? Do you support 
the fact that long term measures should be put in place, not just short term measures? 

Mr BROWN: Absolutely. It is very easy to quiz me on a document I have not seen. I am happy to look at 
the document. Almost every day the Minister se'1ds me very nice letters telling me that she has given four 
and sixpence to one group, six shillings to another, $100 to some other group and $10000 to yet another 
group. I am very pleased to get the information. It is a much better effort than that of her predecessor - he 
did not tell us anything for months. The Minister gets a big tick for that. However, I do not have any 
information from the Minister on this matter - nothing. Every day I go through the ministerial statements 
and I have found nothing on this issue. 

One of the problems is that sometimes there is only a little note in the budget papers about something that 
the Government sets for itself as a long term measure; for example, the setting up of a task force. I 
remember when the task force on families ·was set up. All that was stated in the budget papers was that 
there would be a task force. It did not say that a lot of money would be put into it, although the objectives 
of the task force were set out. Perhaps in my reading of the budget papers so far I have missed this 
information. Perhaps it is in fine print somewhere. I have not seen it yet. Perhaps when we are dealing 
with this issue, the Minister will be able to point to the page in the budget papers which refers to this task 
force so we can see that the commitment is real, that the Government has talked about it for a long time, 
and that the Government does believe in it. 

In any event, is it appropriate for this place, where legislation is passed and where institutional 
arrangements are set up for this State, to have a select committee to deal with this issue? I say it is. The 
90vernment may say in answer to this question, as the former Minister did, that this is not a state issue; it 
IS a federal issue. I do not accept that. The Federal Government certainly has key responsibilities in this 
area, and I do not deny that for one moment. However, the State Government has key responsibilities in 
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this area and there are community and private sector responsibilities in this area as well. Simply because 
these issues are not the exclusive province of the State should not, and does not, prevent it from dealing 
with them. The previous task force on families and even the State Government's very expensive Fix the 
Roads campaign - it was basically designed to get the Federal Government to provide more money for 
roads - dealt with federal issues. The fact that this is not exclusively a state issue should not be used in any 
way as a bar to prevent this House from examining this matter. 

This is a complex matter. This Government may say this select committee can operate only for the life of 
the Parliament; the election is due by February or March 1997, and therefore, if this select committee is 
agreed to by the Parliament, at best it will operate for six months. That is true. The Government might ask 
whether this committee can deal with matters as complex as this within six months. Perhaps not 
However, the committee can start to focus on issues; hear evidence; and, no matter what stage it reaches or 
how long it sits, prepare a comprehensive report if it puts its energy into dealing with a number of specific 
issues. That effort will not be lost. I do not accept that the establishment of this select committee should 
be rejected because the limited time it has to investigate these matters will make it impotent, nor because 
the Government may argue that it is doing everything it can to eliminate poverty in Western Australia. 

I will now deal with some other issues. This is a complex matter, as I said. A variety of broader factors 
come into play when dealing with poverty. It was interesting to note that the Synod of the Uniting Church 
in Australia dealt with this matter in September-October last year. At that meeting the synod agreed to call 
on the Western Australian Government to do the following things -

(i) to recognise the level of investment in the community that is needed to achieve a fair and 
safe society for all Western Australians; 

(ii) to recognise that Government is charged with the final responsibility to make sure this 
level is attained either through public or private investment; ... 

(iv) to curb the increasing shift of responsibility - and thus funding - from Government 
sources to private agencies, especially to church, welfare and community groups. 

The synod also outlined a number of broad concerns it had about funding cuts by the Government and 
about the Government's social responsibilities. It said -

The issue is broader and more complex. We are facing a change in philosophy about the place of 
Government, its responsibility towards people and their welfare, and the way in which funding is 
applied. Some call it "Thatcherism". 

Privatisation, contracting for services, contract employment, all are having immense influence on 
the nature of community in terms of welfare, employment and people's participation and well
being. 

The Synod needs to say very strongly to the State Government: Public liability is part of a caring 
community that responds to the real needs of the people, not by legislating their problems away, 
but by staying in relationship with them. 

Government at the end of the day is ultimately responsible to make sure our society remains 
functional. 

Some of the issues recognised by the synod are fundamental to the wellbeing of the community. People's 
lives are affected by government philosophy on employment, contracting out and privatisation. They are 
policies which have been pursued by this State Government in the name of economic efficiency. Although 
the Government has a view about economic efficiency and how it will achieve that through privalisation, 
contracting out and the introduction of individual workplace agreements, it equally must have a view about 
the social implications of those issues: What is the social impact of those decisions and how does it affect 
the community in Western Australia? 

I am aware that with the privatisation push a number of government workers, people in secure but lower 
paid jobs, have gone from the public sector, not because they wanted to leave or they accepted significant 
baubles from the private sector to continue the work they were performing in the private sector, but 
because they were told before they left that under the Public Sector Management Act, which was 
introduced in 1994, their wages could be reduced by 20 per cent when they were shifted to other areas. 
They simply could not afford that reduction, so they left. A number of public sector employees have had to 
face the stark reality that their jobs were sold off. They were sold off into the private sector, sometimes 
where private employers were paying wages and offering conditions substantially below what they 
received as government employees. They had no real choice in that. Some jobs obviously were reasonably 
paid, but others had modest incomes. That philosophy of government, the privatisation and contracting out 
of work, has had a significant impact on employees and their families and on lower paid employees. 

Likewise, contracting out has had other impacts apart from affecting just wage levels. The first question 
asked of lower paid employees if they go for a bank loan is how secure their job is; for how long they will 
be employed. A number of these people must say that they do not know; that their employer has the 
contract for three, six or 12 months. At the end of that period the contract comes to an end, and after that 
there is no guarantee. On that basis it has come back to me from a number of organisations that those 
people have difficulty obtaining bank loans and other financial arrangements. 
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Changes have occurred also in employment law. The Minister for Labour Relations indicated in a media 
release some time ago and confirmed in answers to questions in this House that he expected 20 per cent of 
all employees who signed up on workplace agreements to be paid lower than the relevant award rates. The 
experience in the United States of America, which has a deregulated labour market, indicates that the 
incidence of the working poor has increased. A report prepared for the President of the USA in 1992 found 
that 19.2 per cent of United States workers - not people who were unemployed or those seeking a position 
in the work force - were on wages below the poverty line. What does that mean? Other research from the 
United States shows that in the 24 to 35 year old age group for males, about 50 per cent received a wage so 
low that it could not support a family of a wife and two children. Surveys of American males have shown 
that there is a reluctance to live in a family relationship when they have an income of that nature. 

People say that we are faced with this new dilemma - the problem of marital breakdown and more single 
parents - and ask why this social problem has come about. The research is clear: It has come about in 
many instances through economic reasons. It has come about because of the poverty levels. One could 
talk about what might occur in Australia because in some ways we have started to pick up the United States 
model. Warnings have been given by some people. I refer to a speech that was made by the Chief Justice 
of the Industrial Relations Court of Australia, Murray Wilcox, about what could occur in Australia if the 
award safety net were removed and if people were able to be employed on individual contracts below 
award rates and conditions. That has now occurred and we are seeing the effects of that. However, that is 
only one issue. As the Salvation Army reports in its recent report "Pathways from Poverty", a variety of 
matters must be addressed if one is serious about relief for people in poverty and financial hardship. It 
talks in its publication of measures that must be undertaken to support individuals and families. This is a 
national publication, but all of these things apply also in Western Australia. It states -

The Salvation Army is often most successful when assisting in one-off crisis situations. When 
involved over a longer time our services are able to help with budgeting skills, more affordable 
housing, referral to appropriate counselling and support programs. 

Unfortunately, the value of assistance we can give is ever diminishing. Sometimes our delivery of 
service is not matched to the presenting need; for example, a food voucher does little to appease 
the need to pay an outstanding electricity bill. . .. 

Over time, our ability to bring about change through family support programs is currently very 
limited. Given the level of demand, it is difficult to provide sufficient assistance to make 
significant changes. Families trapped in the cycle of poverty have the potential to be inter
generational, which implies further accumulation and entrenchment of these issues. While the 
provision of short term relief can be very successful, it remains an inadequate response to the real 
needs of families in distress. 

That issue can be addressed only if the Western Australian Government makes a firm commitment to 
address that issue. The report concludes -

Pathways from poverty in Australia are becoming more difficult to negotiate. High 
unemployment, family breakdown, generational poverty, educational disadvantage, homelessness, 
addictions and other personal barriers often seem insurmountable. 

The Salvation Army is committed to assisting people to overcome these barriers and live in the 
community with security and dignity. However, this work cannot occur in isolation from the 
broader social and economic context being set by the Australian community through the 
Commonwealth and State Government, the media and in our attitudes to those who are 
disadvantaged. 

That is a convenient point at which to conclude, because it refers to our attitude to those who are 
disadvantaged. We cannot start to address this issue unless we have compassion for those who are the 
most disadvantaged and we have a desire and a real commitment to implement policies and legislation, to 
change institutional structures, and to introduce appropriate safeguards to ensure that we are committed to 
eradicating poverty and preventing the occurrence of poverty. For those reasons, and for many others, I 
~trongly support this motion. It is appropriate that a select committee of this House examine this important 
Issue. In my view, no issue is more important, particularly if we are talking about a cohesive society, 
which is what I believe most members of this place want and what most members of this place will seek to 
achieve. If we can address this issue, it will have the positive effects of making our society more cohesive, 
lowering crime rates, increasing education, making us more competitive, and, more importantly, providing 
social justice for those who most need it in Western Australia. 

Debate adjourned, on motion by Mr Bloffwitch. 

MOTION • STANDING COMMITTEE ESTABLISHMENT 

Western Power and AlintaGas Finances 

MR THOMAS (Cockburn) [9.23 pm): I move-

That a standing committee of the Legislative Assembly be established to review and report on the 
finances and operations of Western Power and AlintaGas. 
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It is appropriate that I move this motion at this time, because the Parliament is primarily engaged in the 
budget debate. One of the most important elements of the finances of the public sector in this State is the 
operation of the State's utilities. When I drafted this motion, I contemplated including within its propoSed 
terms of reference the Water Corporation, and it could even include other government trading enterprises. 
However, I decided to limit the proposed terms of reference to Western Power and AlintaGas. Those two 
organisations have between them $3.5b in public debt, which will ultimately have to be paid by the 
taxpayers of this State, whom we represent in this House. That is some indication of the magnitude of the 
sums that are involved, yet this Parliament has virtually no opportunity to scrutinise the operations of those 
organisations when compared with the opportunity that it has to scrutinise consolidated fund departments. 

Mr Cowan: That has always been the case. 

Mr THOMAS: I guess the situation is no different now from what it was last year, or two or three years 
ago, but that does not make it right A number of reports on this subject in recent years have said that it is 
most undesirable that the off-budget organisations can operate without being subject to parliamentary 
scrutiny. 

In the two and a half years that I have held shadow portfolio responsibility for Energy, I have asked 
questions of the Minister for Energy with regard to CRF departments, to the extent of dealing with matters 
which involve tens of millions of dollars, in order to work out how resources are being allocated and how 
public funds are being expended, and that is probably the most important policy decision which a 
Government can make, because the allocation of those dollars ultimately determines what is done. 
However, when I have asked the Minister for Energy questions about decisions that have been made with 
respect to Western Power and AlintaGas, I have been continually frustrated. A week after I obtained that 
shadow portfolio responsibility, the Government made the important decision to build a 300 megawatt 
power station at Collie, a decision in which my friend the member for Collie, the Deputy Premier and a 
number of other members had an interest; but when we tried to get access to information about that 
decision, we were blocked at every tum. The information that was given to us was in the form of a press 
release, and when we sought more information, we were given a government statement, but our chances of 
getting hold of a contractual document or of hard core, indisputable information were slim indeed. The 
excuse that is used so often by the Minister for Energy, who sadly is not present for this debate, is that that 
information is commercially confidential. 

Mr Bloffwitch: In fairness, in some cases it is. 

Mr THOMAS: It may well be commercially confidential, but those organisations are owned by the public 
of Western Australia, and we as members of this Parliament represent the public, so if we want that 
information, we are entitled to it. That is my firm view, and I believe that constitutionally I am correct; and 
if we had a majority in this place, we could ask for it. 

Dr Turnbull: I assure you that when you were in government, you put forward the same point; namely, that 
the information was confidential. 

Mr THOMAS: When I was a little boy, my mother sent me to Sunday school to learn about right and 
wrong, and things like that. One of the things I was told in Sunday school was that two wrongs do not 
make a right. If the former Government did something that was wrong, that does not make it in any sense 
better. 

Dr Turnbull: And you were there. 

Mr THOMAS: Whether at some time in the past I may have been a party to something does not make this 
Government's undertaking the same action any less of a sin. That is a simple proposition. 

Dr Turnbull interjected. 

The ACTING SPEAKER (Dr Hames): Order! Member for Collie. 

Mr THOMAS: I am happy to entertain interjections from my friend the member for Collie. She alleges 
that somewhat similar actions were undertaken during the period of the former Government. However, 
during that time the Burt Commission on Accountability was appointed. The former Chief Justice, Sir 
Francis Burt, was commissioned to report on accountability in government, and he subsequently produced 
a report The Burt commission considered this matter of governments claiming commercial confidentiality 
to deny the Parliament access to the goings on in the Public Service. It recommended that it should not be 
able to do so. 

Subsequently the Royal Commission into Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters 
considered that same question and it too reported that it is wrong for governments to claim commercial 
confidentiality to deny the Parliament, which is ultimately responsible for the conduct of the public sector, 
the option of obtaining information which it might think is desirable for it to discharge its responsibilities 
as the overseer of the public sector. 

Over the past two or three years I have continued to press the Minister for Energy and to suggest that 
information on topical matters should be made available. This is a matter in which the member for Collie 
will be interested. During the past 12 months the Government signed a contract with BP-Mission Energy 
in Kwinana to purchase 76 or 78 megawatts of power on a 365 days a year basis. That is a substantial 
purchase of power, and will be about one-quarter of the output of the power station that is being built in 
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Collie. One essential question of people who have an interest in energy policy is to ask what that energy 
will cost Advocates of different sources of energy, whether coal or gas, will argue that their source of 
energy i.s the cheapest As ~uardians. of public interest it is an ~~ntial question ~or us, ~hen we ha~e 
propositIons for new generatIng capaCIty for new sources of electrICIty, to ask what IS the pnce of what IS 
being proposed . 

. Mr Bloffwitch: That is like asking me the cost price of parts in my parts department. I would be reluctant 
to tell you. 

Mr THOMAS: If I owned that business, and I asked the member for Geraldton for that information and he 
said he was reluctant to tell me, I would say, "Bad luck; it is my business." 

Mr Bloffwitch: It is not your business it is mine. 

Mr THOMAS: AlintaGas and Western Power are owned by the people of Western Australia, and they 
want to know. 

Mr Bloffwitch: You are one of the shareholders. 

Mr THOMAS: Let us say that I am the majority shareholder. 

Mr Bloffwitch: If a public company had 300 shareholders and one of them wanted that information, he 
would get exactly the same treatment as any other customer, and that is the treatment that you are getting. 

Mr THOMAS: Let us say I represented 40 per cent of the shareholders - I represent a considerable portion 
of the public; about twice as many as the member for Geraldton - and we wanted that information. 

Mr Bloffwitch interjected. 

Mr THOMAS: If I were one of the shareholders and the member for Geraldton were buying parts from one 
supplier whose parts were more expensive than another, and that affected the profits of our business, I 
would be concemed. 

Mr Bloffwitch: You might be, but you would not get any information. 

Mr THOMAS: That is the reason information should be made available. 

I placed a question on notice asking the Minister the price. Does the member for Geraldton know what he 
said? 

Mr Bloffwitch: He said he cannot tell you. 

Mr THOMAS: The Minister said that he would not tell me; it is commercially confidential. 

Dr Turnbull: The member for Cockburn should know that I asked a question on notice of the Minister and 
I got the same answer. It is the exactly the same answer I received when I asked the former Government 
the same question. 

Mr THOMAS: I hope the member for Collie is as angry about that as I am. The member for Collie, the 
Deputy Premier, the member for Bunbury, and the Minister for Health, the members of the Government 
who have decided to grace the Chamber for this debate, should know that not only do I feel it is 
inappropriate that this should be the case, but so does the Commission on Government. I raised this matter 
previously with the Minister. The Commission on Government considered the question of commercial 
confidentiality and cited as the very example of what should not be done, the response of the Minister for 
Energy to my question. The commission reported on what should not be done. It traced the lineage of the 
various theories of accountability, through the Burt commission and the Royal Commission into 
Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters. Finally, in its first report, the Commission on 
Government stated that Governments should not be able to claim commercial confidentiality; the public is 
entitled to that information. The commission stated there should be accountability in the off-budget 
authorities as in CRF departments. 

When the Opposition sought to use the first report of the Commission on Government to provide more 
armoury for its argument, the Minister then said there would be a further COG report - the jury was still 
out. He stated that a further report would consider the question of government trading enterprises. The 
Minister said, essentially, and this is the point that the member for Geraldton, in a confused way, was 
trying to allude to, that a commercial business needs to protect its commercial interests, and sometimes 
information is valuable and has a commercial value. The Minister was right. The Commission on 
Government was explicitly considering the question of government trading enterprises. The most obvious 
GTEs are AlintaGas, the Water Corporation and Western Power. Recommendation 150.5 of the third 
report of the Commission on Government states -

Where a minister or the Auditor General has received information claimed to be commercially 
confidential, a parliamentary committee can require the disclosure of that information at an in 
camera meeting of the parliamentary committee. The committee should determine whether the 
information should be disclosed in Parliament. 

That is the nub of my motion. The primary function of the Public Accounts and Expenditure Review 
Committee is to work closely with the Auditor General in overseeing the operations of CRF departments. 
That complements quite completely in a sense the Estimates Committee process, which we will go into 



1680 [ASSEMBLY] 

shortly as part of the budget process. The operations of the CRF departments which derive their 111nt1,~_ 
through the consolidated fund are subject to the scrutiny of this Parliament. In addition to that the 
accounts committee can look closely at those bodies. There are organisations off-Budget with turnovers 
hundreds of millions of dollars, which between them have debts of $3.5b. They make decisions which 
affect the finances and operations of major items of public policy, such as the extent to which we shall 
pursue alternative energy, where powerlines will be built and various other issues. Quite clearly, the public 
through the Parliament is entitled to take an interest in these matters. However, we do not have the scope 
to do that because these organisations are not subject to the normal budget process, which is the major 
process by which the operations of government are subject to scrutiny. 

In order to give an indication of the order of the magnitude of this matter, I referred earlier to a question I 
asked the Minister for Energy in this Parliament about the price BP-Mission Energy was paid for energy. 
The Minister said it was commercially confidential and he would not tell me. I think he said he did not 
know himself and did not want to know because it was so confidential but, if he did know the price, he 
would not tell the Parliament. 

The Opposition was most unhappy about that but it waited for the first COG report to be released before 
taking any action. That report stated that such information should not be withheld from the Parliament. 
Subsequently, the Opposition moved a motion asking that the information be made available. The 
information supplied did not give the terms of the contract, \.he amount of energy to be supplied, or the 
terms on which it would be supplied - all of which are most important details. However, the Minister 
eventually gave what he described as an indicative price. He said it was between 1.25¢ and 1.5¢ per 
kilowatt hour above the cost of the energy generated at the Muja power station. It was a surprising 
revelation because I have searched every statement made by the Minister for Energy and the proponents of 
that project, using all the newspaper clippings and other sources available through the public library 
system. Only one price has ever been indicated by the proponents of that project, and it appeared some 
months earlier in The Australian. BP-Mission Energy was reported as saying the price of energy generated 
from that project to Western Power would be less than the cost of energy produced at the Collie coal flIed 
power station. The member for Collie, the Deputy Premier and the Minister for Health will be aware that 
the price of energy generated at the new 300 megawatt power station at Collie will be less than that 
generated at Muja. Given that the price of energy from this project will be between 1.25¢ and 1.5¢ more 
than the Muja price, we can extrapolate that it is at least 1.2¢ per kW hour more than an alternative source 
of generation; namely, to proceed earlier to the proposed expansion of the Collie coal fired power station to 
400 MW. Some may ask why I am going on about 1.5¢ a kW hour. It is because we are talking about 
substantial amounts of money. If the power station were to operate at that rate for the 8 760 hours in a 
year, the electricity consumers of Western Australia would pay an additional $lOm per annum. We do not 
know what the take up rate is; it could be between 50 per cent and 80 per cent of the time; we can only 
guess. If Western Power were obliged to buy energy for 8760 hours a year the electricity consumers 
would pay an additional $lOm a year, the $2b debt Western Power inherited from SECWA would be 
retired at a rate of $ 10m less a year, and BP-Mission Energy would receive a $lOm subsidy against the 
interests of the coal industry at Collie. The member for Collie and the Deputy Premier should be interested 
in this matter, because the Deputy Premier went to the electors before the last state election promising a 
600 MW power station at Collie. 

Mr Cowan: We got the first half. 

Mr THOMAS: So far the Deputy Premier has broken his promise, but I concede that the Government has 
built a 600 MW chimney. 

Mr Cowan: And a coal loading facility. 

Mr THOMAS: But there is no 600 MW turbine and in that sense the promise has not been fulfilled. I hope 
the Deputy Premier understands the importance of that argument. 

On the face of the information publicly available - the statements by the Minister and the proponents - the 
people of Western Australia will lose $lOm a year which will subsidise BP-Mission Energy against the 
fulfilment of an election promise solemnly made by the Deputy Premier to the people of Collie. It may be 
said that there are other reasons for this. When the Minister for Energy is in this House he says it is the 
most thermally efficient power generating facility in Australia. It is part cogeneration and, therefore, is 
great for the environment, and there are good public policy reasons that the Government should opt for that 
project rather than a 400 MW power station in Collie. That argument has some logic and can be advanced. 
I do not agree with it and I suspect the member for Collie and the Deputy Premier do not agree with it. 
That is not the point. The point is that we are guessing in the dark and relying on newspaper articles which 
appeared in The Australian six months before the announcement as the best source of information 
available. When the Opposition asks for the information it needs to fulfil its purposes the Minister glibly 
says that he cannot provide it because it is commercially confidential. 

I made a statement to the Commission on Government and said that pursuant to a logical extrapolation of 
the first report of COG, there should be no limitation on the information Ministers should be obliged to 
reveal to the Parliament about government trading enterprises, in the same way that information is supplied 
about consolidated fund departments. However, COG did not accept my submission. It split the 
difference. It conceded by implication that there was some merit in what the Minister said, and it 
recommended that there be a parliamentary committee which should have the power to acquire information 
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which is claimed by an agency to be commercially confidential. The committee should be the judge of 
whether it is in the public interest to make the information available to the Parliament and, through 
publications such as Hansard, to the public. That seems a reasonable compromise. Some agencies by their 
very nature tend to be secretive. 

There was a good discussion on this point in the report of the Burt Commission on Accountability which 
stated that some organisations have a culture of confidentiality and secrecy, and they want information 
because information is power and they do not want to share that information. A former Deputy Premier 
and political colleague of mine made a statement in evidence given to the Royal Commission into 
Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters in which he referred to that as one of the 
propensities of all Governments. 

Mr Cowan: Who said that? 

Mr THOMAS: A former Deputy Premier. 

Mr Cowan: Thank you. 

Mr THOMAS: I referred to a former political colleague who said that it is a propensity of all Governments 
to keep information to themselves to maximise secrecy, and that that is the way of the world. He drew a lot 
of criticism for his comments, but those who look at the transcript of the proceedings can see it was an 
objective observation of the Government in which he participated and all Governments - certainly this 
Government, which has shown no greater propensity to make information available than the previous 
Government of which it is so often critical. We are discussing a substantial portion of the public sector, a 
large sum of money and an important aspect of public policy regarding the handling of off-Budget 
departments. Therefore, I am disappointed that the responsible Minister and many government members 
have not seen fit to be in the Chamber for the debate. 

How would the Chamber take it if a proposition were moved that the Estimates Committee process by 
which consolidated revenue departments are scrutinised were removed? For example, if one were to ask 
the Minister for Education about the proportion of money to be spent on new schools, and one were told 
that he cannot provide that information as it is an operational matter, it would lead to revolution. It might 
be decided that education operations are like commercial organisations and Parliament will not be provided 
access to the information. No-one in Parliament would accept it There is no inherent reason for a greater 
reluctance to make information available in relation to government trading enterprises or non-CRF 
departments. 

I propose a standing committee of this Parliament to review and report on the finances and operations of 
Western Power and AlintaGas. So far, I have spoken primarily about commercial confidentiality which led 
to the proposal that a committee should be established as recommended in the third report of the 
Commission on Government. In addition, the terms of reference of that committee refer to not only 
finances, but also operations. Although operations on occasions may be seen to be commercially 
confidential, Parliament is properly concerned about other areas within the operations of those 
departments, but it does not have the forum to investigate those matters. 

During the budget debate I will raise the example of AlintaGas entering into a marketing program called 
GasMAP with a number of retailers. This strategy involves a number of gas retailers entering an 
arrangement with AlintaGas by which they pay a fee and become favoured retailers. On occasions 
AlintaGas receives queries from the public who say, "My hot water system has broken down. What shall I 
do?" AlintaGas has a list of preferred retailers which are recommended. 

Mr Bloffwitch: I do not know whether I would agree with that. It is not correct government policy to 
direct the public. 

Mr THOMAS: I am pleased with that comment. I hope that when I raise the matter in the budget debate, I 
will receive the member's support. The arrangement seems to be a restrictive trade practice. 

Mr Bloffwitch: It is making favours. 

Mr THOMAS: That is right. If I were a retailer of gas appliances, I would be upset if AlintaGas were 
recommending other retailers to the public and "influencing the market", a phrase within the Trade 
Practices Act. If AlintaGas is ensuring that two or three retailers are recommended, it is a matter of 
concern. I have written to AlintaGas in this regard and the Minister does not seem to be critical of the 
arrangement. Some people have been to see me who appear to meet all criteria of tier 1 of GasMAP. 

Mr Bloffwitch: I did not think that it was up to SECW A. I thought it was a matter for Standards Australia 
to determine whether a unit was suitable for sale in Australia. 

Mr THOMAS: It is a little more complex than that. They not only sell appliances, but also provide items 
such as a 24-hour service. Anyway, licensed gas fitters providing 24-hour services told me that they 
wanted to be on the GasMAP list, but were told, "I'm sorry; we're full up." That is a matter of concern. I 
will outline those concerns tomorrow when I discuss the matter in greater detail. If AlintaGas were a CRF 
department, I would be able to quiz it on the operations of GasMAP during the Estimates Committee. I 
could ask the Minister, and the bureaucrats with him, many questions, but that opportunity is not currently 
available. 

Mr Bloffwitch: Is that because it is a separate corporation? 
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Mr THOMAS: The same situation applied with SECWA; namely, it was non-CRF and was not subject to 
the appropriation debate. 

Mr Bloffwitch: What do you think we should do? 

Mr THOMAS: I am glad that the member for Geraldton asked that question. The answer is simple: I 
propose a standing committee of the Legislative Assembly to review and report on the finances and 
operations of Western Power and AlintaGas. 

Mr Bloffwitch: What about the other corporations? 

Mr THOMAS: Maybe that could be done too; we could think about it. 

Mr Bloffwitch: Why not through the Public Accounts and Expenditure Review Committee? 

Mr THOMAS: As a general rule I prefer to crawl before I walk. I spoke to some colleagues about 
establishing a utilities committee, but I was asked about the agriculture produce market. The committee's 
reference could become very broad. The public has a distinct interest in this matter as everyone is a 
customer and a part-owner in its $3.5b debt. 

Mr Bloffwitch: Does the corporation not have a consumer complaints section? 

Mr THOMAS: No. That is the point. The former State Energy Commission contained an emergency 
information centre which provided objective information. It would say, "Do not buy electricity. You 
should buy solar." It gave objective information in the customer's best interest. We now have two 
corporations competing with each other, which is fine - we supported the establishing legislation. 
Nevertheless, their operations should be overseen by the Government and the Parliament. If I make a 
freedom of information request, I am told the matter is commercially confidential. The Commission on 
Government recommended that if the Minister or the Auditor General claimed that a matter was 
commercially confidential, it should be made available to a parliamentary committee for decision on 
whether it should be released to the Parliament. I am suggesting that the power recommended by the 
Commission on Government should be incorporated into a committee with the terms of reference I have 
indicated in my motion on page 10 of the Notice Paper. 

Mr Bloffwitch: To which committee was the Commission on Government referring? 

Mr THOMAS: It just mentioned a committee. It was to be for the Parliament to decide which one. For 
Western Power and AlintaGas it would be that committee. In that way the Parliament could responsibly, 
without outraging the concerns that the Minister seems to have about commercial confidentiality and 
interests, exercise its very important responsibility of overseeing the operations of these two important 
utilities. The member for Geraldton asked what we should do about it. The answer is to vote for the 
motion I have moved. 

Debate adjourned, on motion by Mr Bloffwitch. 

GUARDIANSHIP AND ADMINISTRA nON AMENDMENT BILL 

Returned 

Bill returned from the Council without amendment. 

TAXES AND CHARGES (LAND SUBDIVISION) LEGISLA nON 
AMENDMENT BILL 

Second Reading 

Resumed from an earlier stage of the sitting. 

MR LEWIS (Applecross - Minister for Planning) [10.03 pm): At the outset I thank the Opposition for its 
contribution to the debate. I believe that it has recognised that we are trying to create some incentives for 
the land development industry to hold more stock. That is founded on my belief, and I think the belief of 
the member for Nollamara, that it is absolutely important that a sufficiency of stock is available when the 
economy upturns, as it will, as we all know, and that a shortage of stock is not created by a take-up of the 
inventory and therefore we have increases in price. That is a reasonable proposition given what happened 
in 1988 when the cost of housing land increased by about 100 per cent over nine to 12 months. That is a 
classic example of what happens when there is an insufficiency of stock. The incentives are really there to 
encourage the industry to recognise that the levels of undeveloped land held in the Perth region are 
probably not enough at this time. At the moment about 16000 lots are available. What the member for 
Nollamara says is true: About 15 per cent of the stock is what I would call readily available but the rest is 
what I would call a static inventory, which is there but it will not sell until prices rise for other reasons. 
The static inventory ranges from time to time from about 1 200 to about 3 000 lots, as it is at the moment. 
At this time there is not a lot of pressure on the housing market. Nevertheless, we know the cyclical nature 
of the industry and that the time will come when we will need that stock. We certainly need more than 
eight weeks' supply, bearing in mind that land development takes anything from 12 to 20 weeks to 
produce. 

The point made by the member for Glendalough about the need for monitoring is true. The provision was 
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very purposefully put in the legislation so that it could be measured and after three years a complete 
appraisal of the effects of it can be made. The legislation may need to be massaged, adjusted or whatever, 
but it is proper to see whether what is intended has helped to some degree. I am the first to accept that a 
range of things have effects on land prices, some of which have been touched on in this debate. They 
include zoning, facilitation of approval, the provision of infrastructure at the urban front, as we call it. 
Others include the cost of finance, which has a direct effect on the holdings of inventory, as it were. The 
measures we are proposing in this Bill, although not the be all and end all, are tangible elements which a 
prudent proponent developer would look for and see some advantage in. It will help to some degree to 
increase the stock held. I haye never been 100 per cent convinced it will change the situation dramatically, 
but it will help. 

Mrs Roberts: That is not what you said in your press statement last year, is it? 

Mr LEWIS: It would be foolish for anyone to say that. I do not believe I said in my statement that it 
would make a manifest change to the whole of the vacant land. The statement implied that it would be an 
incentive for people to hold more stock. If the member likes she can nit-pick. I accept what the member 
for Nollamara said. An alternative Minister in my capacity would be doing the same thing: I was out there 
trying to encourage the industry to hold more stock. 

Mrs Roberts: That is why we are supporting the Bill. 

Mr LEWIS: If the member suggests it is wrong, I cannot agree. 

Mrs Roberts: Nobody has suggested we thought it was wrong. 

Mr LEWIS: I put it to the House that in 1994 we were perilously close to a land shortage. That is not 
generally known. What the member for Nollamara said is true. When I became Minister I beat the drum 
and went to see members of the industry to encourage them to hold more land. They responded. If they 
had not responded we would have been in severe trouble in 1994 because there was a run on residential 
land, if members recall, and we survived by the skin of our teeth. I was convinced at the time we had to 
have more incentives for people to hold land. I know the member is not criticising, but the member for 
Mitchell was quite cynical in his approach, saying that we were doing it to help our developer mates. I 
absolutely refute that. It is a dreadful thing to say. This Bill has been brought to this House with the good 
intent of providing some incentives. I get upset when that sort of cynicism comes through in a debate when 
someone is trying very hard, as the Government is, to increase the inventory. 

Mr Kobelke: I did not express any cynicism about motives. I expressed cynicism about how effective it 
might be. 

Mr LEWIS: I said a moment ago that I do not believe it will be the be all and end all. However, if we sit 
and do nothing, it will keep on keeping on. We must find ways and means of encouraging them to do it. 
My advice about the forgone revenue that was relayed to the Opposition in its briefings was that the tax 
could be equated to between $400 000 and $500 000. However, members must realise that that is tax that 
the Government would not get anyway. A prudent developer will not bring on that land for the last eight 
weeks unless he knows that it is forward sold and he virtually has it out the door after 1 July. Someone 
would be silly to bring on land valued at $35 000 or $40 000 an allotment and then immediately be up for 
$750 000 or $800 000 in land tax. It is fallacious to say that that revenue is lost, because it would not be 
obtained anyway. 

Mrs Roberts: That is the figure your advisers gave us. I expected that they would have taken that into 
account and considered also that the difference is in fact less. If you calculate all the lots that might come 
onto the market in that period which would not have come into account, the figure would probably be much 
larger. I doubt that your advisers came up with a figure on that basis. 

Mr LEWIS: That is hypothetical. If we predicated that on the basis of a wild guess of which funds would 
be forgone, we would not pursue legislation like this. This Bill is predicated on the basis of giving 
incentives to get people to hold that land and to take out the unnatural phenomenon that is occurring from 
April to June every year. 

Mrs Roberts: At the same time you must acknowledge that an agency like the Water Corporation must 
have some concept of the magnitude of money that will be involved for it. 

Mr LEWIS: As I stated in the second reading speech, the Government believes that it is an immoral tax. If 
proponents develop land and in the course of that put in the drains, the sewers and the water supply and pay 
40 per cent of the headworks associated with that, and the moment that subdivision is signed off by town 
planning they are then rated at the margin for the service they have provided at their expense but are not 
using, it is immoral. It should not have been permitted in the first instance. I liken it to an accepted 
situation with the manufacture of goods. Goods - for example, motor vehicles - are not taxed the moment 
they come off the factory floor; they are taxed at the point of sale. That is the proper way to go. In my 
estimation it is reasonable that land, which is a commodity, should also be taxed at the point of sale. It is 
immoral to have a tax on production, and that is what the Government is trying to remove. Perhaps that is 
the fundamental object of the legislation. 

Members opposite picked up in the course of the debate and in the legislation that the headworks deferment 
must be applied for. Proponents have two months until 31 August to do that. It has been asked what 
benefit that is. It must be understood that headworks range from around $4 100 to $8000 a lot. On a 100 
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lot subdivision with $8 000 a lot head works paid up-front, $800 000 in capital must be found before turning 
one sod of soil. An amount of $800 000 is worth in interest perhaps $80 000 to $100 000 a year, depending 
on the rate of interest. Even 100 lots for six months would result in $500 per lot in savings for the 
proponent developer. Effectively the developers are deferring the payment of that. However, it is also 
morally wrong for the Water Corporation to take that charge up-front when no-one else is using that 
facility, notwithstanding that the proponent pays for it and the corporation holds that money and makes 
interest on funds that are not its own. No reasonable person could accept that as equitable. If proponents 
do not want to pay that amount up-front and want to extend their capital so they can bring on more lots -
$800 000 is a jolly lot of capital - it will be good if the Government can induce them to do that. That is 
fundamentally what this is about. It is revenue neutral for the Water Corporation. 

Mr Kobelke: Practically. 

Mr LEWIS: Yes, the corporation will not get the interest on that money. The administration costs have 
been worked out by the Water Corporation. I pointed out to the member for Glendalough that the 
administration has been looked after and the legislation contains measures to allow the recoup of those 
administration costs. The Government is trying to change the culture that has been in place for many years. 
When I announced this legislation last July a highly regarded person in the industry who sits on 
government boards and who was appointed by the previous Government to a government board said that 
for 20 years he had tried to get that land tax relief into legislation. The industry gave up on it. An artificial 
thing occurred in the last two or three months of the fiscal years when developers did not register their 
plans. The member for Mitchell said that the work kept going; however, that is not true. They did the 
work in the ftrst nine months and eased off in the last three months because they did not want to have to 
pay for the work done if they were not going to bring on the lots for two or three months. I do not 
necessarily accept what the member for Mitchell said about that. 

I was asked by members opposite how one arrives at a saving of $1 000 a lot. It is pretty simple. In some 
of the more difficult areas, such as the north west corridor, the north east corridor and the south east 
corridor, varying headworks are carried out. Some range from 1.4 to 2 times. Standard headworks cost 
around $4 100 per lot. In the north west corridor the current rate is around $7 300 per lot. Equating it to 
100 lots, it is $730000, which is a lot of money. The interest bill for 12 months is probably $80000. Per 
lot it is at least $400 and that is a lot of interest, but it will take six months to reach that stage. As we all 
know, land tax is worked out at 0.025 per cent of the value -

Mr Kobelke: I will take you up on the head works charge. The area in which you calculate is applying 
equally to all costs but that will not be the case here. For a 100 lot subdivision one would not expect to 
hold the lots over three to four months for which the concession is provided. Even in a more up tempo 
market the developer will not expect to sell at that rate; it might be the case in boom times. Therefore, 
would it not be correct to say that the concession to be applied on a 100 lot subdivision would be applied to 
a percentage of the lots? 

Mr LEWIS: I accept that. At Ellenbrook, 500 lots were sold in 12 months. 

Mr Kobelke: That is only 40 a month. 

Mr LEWIS: All the same, it could be 120 lots per year at $700 each. 

Out there, I think people are paying $8 000 for headworks. It represents money and we cannot deny that. 
One of the unfortunate aspects today is that the higher head works are in the harder to develop areas. 
Therefore the lower quality and less expensive land attracts higher headworks. I suppose that goes against 
bringing on the land because developers will say it costs too much to develop. They will try to go for the 
easier, more expensive land -

Mrs Roberts: They still pay in the end. 

Mr LEWIS: Yes. I will argue another point: In the three speeches delivered by the Opposition it was 
stated the developer would get the money. The industry tells me that never before, certainly not in the last 
decade, has so much land been available in so many sectors of the Perth region. The supply is very good at 
the moment, and there is a lot of competition. The law of the marketplace is that if one has a commodity 
valued at $500 more than another commodity, it will not be sold unless it is of high qUality. Therefore, I do 
not accept the argument that the money will go into the developers' pockets. If there were a land shortage, 
I accept that it would. However, this proposition is based on getting more land onto the market and 
retaining competition. In that case the money will not go into the developers' pockets; it will be passed on 
to the consumer who, at the end of the day, will pay anyway. 

I was talking about how $1000 can be saved on each lot. I accept the argument that it is probably $1000 a 
lot on the supply of lots that goes through for the three months. When we were working out the issues we 
had to consider so many elements that it was very diffIcult to nail down the exact savings. Nevertheless it 
can be accepted that the raft of lots that come on just before the end of the fiscal year can result in a saving. 
It is fair to say that total land tax can be saved, and that the interest rate is saved. One could say that the 
deferment of the interim water rate can be saved. Our ftgures relating to land in Gosnells indicate savings 
of about $1 700 a lot for a block worth $66000. It is accepted that is for the three months' raft of land. 
Even dividing that by four, it is still a $400 or $500 saving per lot over an entire year. My point is that 
savings can be made, and in a hot market savings can be manifest and the proposals will work in a positive 
way. 

-
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I conclude by rejecting the remarks made by the member for Mitchell. He suggested that the profits would 
go to the developer. Ido not accept that. I agree that our society exists on profits, and if people do not 
make a profit, obviously they will not stay in business. The fundamental matter is the margin on the cost of 
production. That is what competition is all about. If the cost can be decreased a little, the quantum of 
profit can also be reduced. The commodity at the end of the day will be less expensive. This legislation 
will be beneficial. We will not see major differences but over time the culture will be broken down. The 
developers will keep on keeping on, and between April and June they will not change their style of 
development for an artificial reason or because of land tax. We will see a continuous supply of land. The 
engineers, the earthmovers, ~nd others associated with the industry will not experience the artificial dip that 
occurs every year in the production cycle. 
I appreciate that opposition members have acknowledged that the Government is genuine in its endeavours 
in this measure to increase land supply. I thank members for their support. 

Question put and passed. 

Bill read a second time. 

Committee 
The Deputy Chairman of Committees (Mr Day) in the Chair; Mr Lewis (Minister for Planning) in charge 
of the Bill. 

Clauses 1 to 5 put and passed. 

Clause 6: Section 23A inserted· 

Mr KOBELK.E: Unimproved value is referred to in the previous clause, and picked up in this clause which 
relates to concessional unimproved value for certain subdivided land. Why are those words not defined? 
This clause contains six definitions but does not define concessional unimproved value. I presume it will 
be defined by the meaning in the section in which it appears. That seems strange, given that it is a key term 
which is caught up in the whole mechanism. Perhaps that is a little technical, and although the Minister 
has great expertise in land matters perhaps he does not have expertise on the legal side. The purpose of 
proposed section 23A relates to concessional unimproved value, so it seems strange that is not defined, but 
the meaning is implied in proposed subsection (3). 

Proposed subsection (1) sets out the conditions which must be met if this concessional unimproved value is 
to apply. Given that the Minister is trying to ensure that this subsection meets the purpose which the 
Government has set and is not being used as a rort, I can see why it would not apply to subdivisions of 
backyards etc. There may be some hard cases that may complain to the Minister, but they would not get 
around proposed subsection (1)(a). Proposed paragraph (b) states the land is for principally residential 
purposes which indicates that if it is a large subdivision with a small amount of commercial use it would 
still be eligible for the concession. Proposed paragraph (c) refers to 2000 square metres, although there is 
an exception for larger lots when used solely for residential purposes, but contains a number of residential 
units. 
In proposed paragraph (d) I am not sure about the phrase "an agreement for the sale of land". That will 
come down to the mechanism, and later we will discuss the fact that it must be the owner. The Minister 
will be aware that often the owner is not the proponent or the developer. I am not suggesting there is any 
rort; I simply want to make sure we are not caught up in a technicality which will create problems. If the 
owner has an agreement with the developer, what onus is there for that to be brought to the attention of the 
State Revenue Department? Will the proponent and owner be in any way subverting the intention of the 
Act as amended if they had an agreement under the table? Is the effective part the change of ownership or 
would it be caught if there were an agreement? If there is an agreement, is there mechanism by which the 
parties involved may have to declare that agreement? 

In proposed subsection (3) what is meant by "equals the former value"? If a developer wishes to subdivide 
a broadacre lot and it is located in an area that is subject to a fair degree of competition for broadacre land, 
there may be a marked increase in its value immediately prior to the development. This would give an 
added advantage to someone who sets about developing at a time when there is a lot of activity. 

Mr Lewis: It will be a broadacre value at 30 June. 

Mr KOBELK.E: That is not clear in proposed subsection (3). The Minister can put that on the record, 
because if there were some contest the Interpretation Act means that the Minister's clarification of that 
point might help some problems that arise from the wording. I am not sure whether "equals the former 
value" means the previous value. If the developer moves for the subdivision prior to 30 June he could read 
that as looking to the former value, which was 30 June in the year before, because it is now in the process 
of being subdivided; whereas if the broad acre value was in the year in which subdivision is taking place, 
there could have been an escalation in broadacre value. That is separate from what the Minister is trying to 
catch with this Bill; that is, the price increase that occurs by moving from broadacre land to land that is 
being subdivided. 

Mr LEWIS: I cannot give the technical reason for not including a definition of concessional unimproved 
value; however, proposed new section 23A is headed "Concessional unimproved value for certain 
subdivided land" and it defines that. The proposed section gives a pretty good description of what it is 
about. 
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My notes on proposed subsection (I)(d) state that there must be no change in the ownership of the new lots as a result of any agreement documented or otherwise for its sale. Ownership should be interpreted in the same context as the principal Act Thus the lot in question must be owned by the same person at 30 June in the current year as owned it when the Western Australian Planning Commission gave final approval to the subdivision which created the lot. In other words, the concession applies only to the original subdivider who still owns the land at the time of assessment. It applies only to the person who owns the land at 30 June, notwithstanding any agreement which may be made. 
Mr Kobelke: Being ignorant of what is contained in the principal Act, I take it from your comments that it would not be caught by the legislation if the owner of the land had made an agreement for the sale of the land to a totally different entity, but it was registered upon the title, and no notice was given to the State Taxation Department. Would that simply go through? I do not think it would upset the purposes of the legislation if the owner of the land set about the development and on-sold it while the development was taking place. 

Mr LEWIS: Pretty severe penalties apply for people rorting the system. As I read it, if a contract were entered into prior to 30 June, one would have an obligation to sell the land. The provision was carefully crafted to stop that happening. On three occasions we went through this aspect to ensure it was right. 
Mr Kobelke: The other query related to the meaning of "former value". 
Mr LEWIS: The general intent is for in globo or broadacre value of land to be determined at 30 June in the year when the land was in the course of being developed. That is how land tax operates. Every year land is taxed at 11.59 pm, when the value is set. If one buys a parcel of land at one second past midnight - this is the nonsense of it in some respects - one is not liable for land tax, but if the land is bought one second before midnight, one is liable for land tax. The provision states that the value before midnight will prevail for the ensuing 12 months or otherwise until the land is sold. That is the simple explanation. 
The file notes indicate that this clause provides that a concession is calculated on the basis of the former value of all the land which constitutes the new lot after the subdivision occurs. The former value is defined in certain ways within the provision. If the new lot is totally inside another holding, its former value is calculated by reference to the appropriate proportion of the new lot to the area of the former holding multiplied by the unimproved value of the new total holding at 30 June immediately preceding the year in which the lot was created. This is rather convoluted, and is a technical explanation. If someone owns land on 30 June in a broadacre sense, that rate continues over that 30 June threshold. 
Mr Kobelke: From what you have said, the interpretation has been expanded, which causes concern, although it does not change one's attitude to the whole process. I understand from the clause and your explanation that where someone owns land on, say, 1 June 19%, and if this legislation were in place, and increasingly spiralling broadacre land prices were prevalent, and annual valuations were the basis for land tax, the last valuation of 30 June 1995 would apply. 
Mr LEWIS: I do not accept that. They are valued every year and land tax is calculated on the value of that land on 30 June every year. I do not accept the member's proposition that the land would be valued on the 30 June value of the previous year. That is not correct. 
Mr Kobelke: If one moved on a subdivision on 1 July of this year so it is caught up in the provisions of the legislation, and one intends to go ahead with the subdivision -
Mr LEWIS: It refers to 30 June in the year prior to the lot being created. 
Mr Kobelke: So it would be 30 June 1995? 
Mr LEWIS: It would be in that year, not the previous one. 
Clause put and passed. 

Clauses 7 to 10 put and passed. 
Clause 11: Sections 67 A and 67B inserted· 
Mr KOBELKE: Proposed new section 67 A(8) refers to headworks payments for certain subdivisions. It reads -

In an agreement that provides for deferment under this section, if the Corporation so requires, the developer is to agree to pay to the Corporation the amount, as determined by the Corporation, of any costs or disbursements payable by the Corporation that are attributable to the deferment or to making section 67B apply or cease to apply. 
I know that the Water Corporation drives a hard bargain with land developers. The wording of that provision may be necessary to safeguard the revenue rights of the authority, but it provides considerable powers to the body. I am not sure what safeguards the Minister has in mind to ensure some sort of conciliation process when problems arise. Is it a matter of the relevant Minister sorting out problems? The proposed new section gives a power to the Water Corporation, which could set whatever internal or administrative costs it wished as a requirement for someone taking a deferment or placing a memorial on a title. Also, when the deferment is finished and the memorial is to be renewed, any costs in that removal are covered by the last few words of the provision; namely, that they "cease to apply". The Water Corporation seems to have tied that up tightly. What discussions took place to ensure that those using the provision in a 
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heavy-handed way will not have a detrimental effect on the working of the provision or its intent in 
providing deferment of headworks costs? 

Mr LEWIS: My file notes provide an explanation and estimated cost. The proposed new section will make 
a developer responsible for all administrative costs and deferments occurred during the deferral process 
established by legislation. At this stage it is estimated that the cost will be $30 or $50 a lot. When we were 
discussing this provision with water board representatives and advisers, I raised the same point as the 
member for Nollamara. It was clearly indicated that the Minister responsible for that agency has the ability 
to direct. Therefore, a person will be able to appeal to the Minister if he or she, or indeed the industry, 
believes that the charges levied for so-called administration are over the top. 

Computerisation may require some fundamental work to set up the software. However, once that is in 
place these tasks will be easily done. As I say, the cost of putting a memorial on the title is minimal on the 
basis it will be by an instrument endorsed on the survey that creates the lot or lots. Costs would be 
principally for clearance when a person pays out the headworks on that lot. It will have to go through the 
cash register. We talked about how it would be automated to the effect a certificate would be provided that 
could be accepted by the Titles Office directly out of the register or computer which would allow automatic 
discharge. I would be disappointed if the costs were more than has been suggested in those file notes. 

Mr Kobelke: Further down the page "developer" is dermed as a person who is the owner of land. Does the 
development industry have any difficulty with that? Does that definition not impose any constraints? 
There will be many cases where the owner of the land will not be the person commonly known as the 
developer. Will that definition in any way be restrictive and impede the development industry? 

Mr LEWIS: No. I accept the member's point Sometimes the owners have people such as project 
managers, who I suppose in a technical sense are seen as the developer. At the end of the day developers in 
this industry are the owners. The proposed legislation clearly recognises that the owner is responsible. 
The owner is responsible for land tax and water rates. There could be an argument about who pays for the 
cost of deferment of headworks. I suppose the owner would pay for those headworks and the 
administrative costs associated with it The Bill has been carefully thought through; we did a lot of work to 
ensure there would not be, if one likes, any back doors. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 12: Principal Act -

Mr KOBELKE: This clause enables the Minister to ask a general question regarding amendments to the 
Water Boards Act. The Water Corporation being a very large organisation, the amount of money involved 
in these concessions is infinitesimal. However, I think the two water boards will be picked up under this 
clause whose budgets are much smaller. Have discussions taken place with them about the impact on them 
and how they see themselves handling any costs as a result of the two proviSions? 

Mr LEWIS: Yes. Extensive discussion has taken place with both the water boards. When this was being 
considered, a very strong argument was advanced that concessions must be applied throughout Western 
Australia. Although they were probably not happy about it, because obviously the loss of revenue to the 
smaller boards will have more impact than on the Water Corporation, they saw it was government policy to 
move in this direction. In equity it would be improper to have incentives available in the Perth region not 
available in Busselton or Bunbury. 

Mr Kobelke: They have accepted the situation and realise it must come from their own revenue? There is 
no suggestion of reimbursement? 

Mr LEWIS: It is predicated on the argument that there is a lot of revenue neutrality depending on whether 
the land is brought on. 

Mrs ROBERTS: Am I correct in assuming that the loss is principally because of the interim water rates not 
being charged? The assumption I make based on what the Minister advised earlier in this debate is that 
with respect to the cost of placement and removal of the memorial they will be able to charge their full 
administrative cost to the developer to recoup any loss. 

Mr LEWIS: With regard to deferment it was made absolutely clear there would be no loss to those water 
service agencies. Their administration costs will be refunded. I do not believe it is reasonable that those 
agencies holding the money - if we like, making a profit from the interest accrued - should be refunded for 
money that is not their money. I cannot agree that someone should hold someone else's money as a bond 
and make money on it. 

Mrs Roberts: I was referring to the costs involved in the placement and deferment of memorials. Will that 
be fully charged out? 

MrLEWIS: Yes. 

Mr Kobelke: That could be much higher for the boards than the corporation. 

Mr LEWIS: There will not be much difference because after all, in the lifting of a memorial, a dollar is 
exactly the same. I suppose it relates how it is done at that water authority or that servicing authority. One 
would like to think that the smaller authorities may be even more efficient than the larger ones. 

Clause put and passed. 
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Clauses 13 to 15 put and passed. 

Clause 16: Water Services Coordination Act 1995, Schedule 2, amended -

Mr KOBELKE: This clause will make little sense to people. I understand it is required in the event that 
the powers contained within the Water Services Coordination Act could be used to allow privatisation of 
various water boards or the Water Corpomtion. I hope we do not see that in this State. Although I will not 
make a fuss about objecting to this clause I put on the record that the experiences that have been related to 
me and what I have read about privatisation of water boards have indicated that they have been great 
failures. I hope, given the experience in South Australia which seems to have not gone that well, that this 

. State will not rush headlong into privatisation of our water services, particularly as we have very high 
quality water services. I do not mean just the quality of the water coming from the tap, but the whole mnge 
of services provided by the professional personnel through what was the Water Authority and now is the 
Water Corpomtion. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 17: Review-

Mrs ROBERTS: I referred to clause 17 during the second reading debate as very important because it 
concerns the ongoing monitoring of this legislation. As I said then, we are supportive of the objectives that 
this Bill sets out to achieve. However, we have some concerns about whether these measures will achieve 
what is being suggested they will achieve. Although the Minister has suggested it will be monitored on an 
ongoing basis, the only legislative requirement here is that the review commence after three years and that 
each of the Ministers for Finance, Water Resources and Planning initiate a review after that three years. I 
would be very disappointed if this were not monitored on a regular basis over the next three years or, at the 
very least, that the Minister did not look at it again in a year's time to assess what happens this June and 
next June in lot production and at the same time continually assess over that period any cost savings to 
consumers. As I said during the second reading debate, the priority must be to provide affordable land to 
consumers, so unless we have more lots coming onto the market at a lower price we have not achieved 
what is hoped to achieve. In the meantime other administrative costs and procedures will be put in place 
with which I do not necessarily think the Water Corporation in particular is very pleased. 

Mr LEWIS: The intention is to monitor them. I have had certain operatives in the industry ringing my 
office asking whether this legislation will be passed this year. I have said yes to those people, but one can 
never be sure with these sorts of things. In that regard I suggest that this year the member will probably not 
see an immediate effect because they do not know what to do. I hope that in 12 months' time, if it is in 
place, which I hope it is, the member will see quite a marked change in the number of lots brought on in 
April, May and June. The Government's intention is to monitor the legislation, and the Bill requires those 
three Ministers to review it and bring it back to Parliament in three years. 

Mrs ROBERTS: Given that we have dealt with this legislation very speedily in the short time that it has 
been before us, and we have not attempted to delay this legislation in any way, but obviously there have 
been some delays on the part of the Government, given that the Minister issued a press release on this 
legislation last July -

Mr Lewis: It may not be operative until this year anyway. 

Mrs ROBERTS: We saw the legislation only about a week or so ago. 

Mr Lewis: The second reading speech was made five weeks ago. 

Mrs ROBERTS: That is certainly not very long, is it? Last July the Minister lauded the changes that he 
was to make. It was suggested in that media statement that there would be huge demand in the early part of 
this year. That obviously did not eventuate in the way the Minister predicted. 

Mr Lewis: It does not take effect until 30 June. 

Mrs ROBERTS: As the Minister has admitted, these matters are unpredictable and people would not have 
known that the legislation would go through, therefore it might not be effective this year. I put it to the 
Minister that had the legislation gone through the House before the end of last year, developers would have 
had by June 1996 a clear picture of the legislation. The effect of the legislation this June would have been 
greater had the Bill reached this stage last December. I do not think the Minister is in a position to dispute 
that, given his earlier comments. However, given the time fmme and that there is some uncertainty in the 
industry about whether this legislation will be in place, what procedures will the Water Corporation adopt 
to advise people when they incur those headworks charges that they have an option to defer them? How 
does the Minister intend to advise people and what advertising will he undertake? 

Mr LEWIS: A brochure will be published on the passing of the legislation. It clearly outlines the 
incentives and how they can be applied. It is in the form of an explanatory document. We have already 
taken measures to ensure that this is done. 

Mrs Roberts: Will you be distributing that brochure? 

Mr LEWIS: Yes, of course. 

Clause put and passed. 
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Title put and passed. 
Report 

Bill reported, without amendment, and the report adopted. 

Third Reading 

Leave granted to proceed forthwith to the third reading. 

Bill read a third time, on motion by Mr Lewis (Minister for Planning), and transmitted to the Council. 

House adjourned at 11.07 pm 
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QUESTIONS ON NOTICE 

JUSTICE, MINIS1RY OF - INQUIRIES INTO OFFICERS OR STAFF BEING 
CHARGED UNDER PUBLIC SECTOR MANAGEMENT ACT 

441. Mr BROWN to the Minister assisting the Minister for Justice: 

(1) Further to question on notice 2227 of 1995, have any further inquiries resulted in officers 
or staff of the Ministry of Justice being charged under the Public Sector Management Act 
1994? 

(2) Is there still the prospect that further inquiries may lead to officers or staff being charged 
under that Act? 

Mr MINSON replied: 

(1)-(2) I am advised by the Ministry of Justice that there have been no further inquiries to those listed in 
the answer I gave to question on notice 2227 of 1995. 

DISABILITY SERVICES COMMISSION - McKINNON, CHARLES; 
McCULLAGH, GEORGE, PAYMENTS FOR DISABILITIES 

588. Dr WATSON to the Minister for Disability Services: 

(1) What fees have been paid to Mr Charles McKinnon and for what disability related 
purposes since 1993? 

(2) What fees have been paid to Mr George McCullagh and for what disability related 
purposes since 1993? 

(3) What function is each of these men currently engaged in and for how long? 

Mr MINSON replied: 

(1) A total of $6000 was paid to Mr Charles McKinnon to chair a committee that provided advice on 
the Disability Services Commission's accommodation services review and supervised the letting 
of a consultancy to Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu to advise on accommodation outsourcing options. 

(2) While no fees have been paid directly to Mr George McCullagh as at 18 April 1996 the Disability 
Services Commission has paid Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu a total of $36 000 for Mr McCullagh's 
advice on the implementation of the outsourcing of its accommodation services which included a 
review of the DSC management structure. Mr McCullagh is a Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu partner. 

(3) Mr MacKinnon is no longer engaged by the Disability Services Commission. Deloitte Touche 
Tohmatsu has been engaged up to June 1996 to provide advice to the Disability Services 
Commission on the implementation of the outsourcing of its accommodation services. 

DISABILITY SERVICES COMMISSION - FUNDING FOR INDIVIDUAL, 
FAMILY AND CARER SUPPORT GRANTS 

595. Dr WATSON to the Mimster for Disability Services: 

(1) How much money was provided in this round for individual, family and carer support 
grants from the Disability Services Commission? 

(2) How much was provided in -

(a) 1993-94; 

(b) 1994-95? 

(3) How many applications were received from -

(a) metropolitan people; 

(b) rural people? 

(4) How many were satisfied for -

(a) metropolitan people; 

(b) rural people? 

(5) What is to become of the people whose needs for funding remain unmet? 

(6) What was the range of moneys provided and what was the average? 

(7) For what kinds of purposes (give examples) was funding provided? 

Mr MINSON replied: 

(1) $300 000. 

(2) Funding rounds were conducted in 1992-93 and 1993-94. The amounts provided were -



[Wednesday, 8 May 1996] 1691 

(a) 1992-93 $324000 
(b) 1993-94 $250000 initially, increased to $478 000. 

(3) Applications for the 1995-96 grants were received from -

(a) metropolitan people 1 048 
(b) rural people 357 
(c) not known 5 
(Note - 22 applicants submitted more than one application). 

(4) (a) metropolitan people 78 
(b) rural people 15 

(5) Unsuccessful applicants who have contacted the Disability Services Commission have 
been redirected to possible alternative sources of funding or support. 

(6) The range of grants provided was from $370 for the provision of speech therapy services 
to a maximum grant of $5 000. The average amount was $3 244. 

(7) Most funds were allocated for the purposes of respite care - $70 574 - or equipment 
needs - $73 962 - representing almost 50 per cent of allocated funds. Household items, 
home modifications and child care requirements were also frequently requested. 

PRISONS - IMPROVEMENT PACKAGE, ADDITIONAL $2.66m 
Allocationsjor Sex Offenders. Substance Abuse. Aggression Control, Education. 

Training 

666. Dr CONSTABLE to the Minister assisting the Minister for Justice: 

With regard to Minister's Ministerial Statement of Tuesday, 2 April 1996 -

(1) What amount of the extra $2.66m supplementary funding will be allocated to -

(a) treatment of substance abuse; 

(b) treatment of sex offenders; 

(c) aggression control? 

(2) What amount will be allocated to -

(a) literacy programs; 

(b) other educational programs; 

(c) vocational training? 

(3) What is the total amount appropriated in 1995-96 for -

(a) literacy programs; 

(b) other educational programs; 

(c) 

Mr MINSON replied: 

(1) (a) 
(b) 
(c) 

(2) (a) 
(b) 
(c) 

(3) (a) 
(b) 
(c) 

vocational training for prisoners in W A? 

$115000. 
$50000. 
$104 000. 

$66000. 
$23000. 
228000. 

$234 000. 
$586 000. 
$425000. 

PRISONS - IMPROVEMENT PACKAGE, ADDITIONAL $2.66m 
$192000 jor Improvements and Nursing Services 

671. Dr CONSTABLE to the Minister assisting the Minister for Justice: 

With regard to the additional $192000 for improvements and nursing services -

(1) How many extra medical staff will be employed and where will they be located? 

(2) What specific extra medical services will be provided? 

Mr MINSON replied: 

(1) Regular, additional general medical practitioner sessions are planned for Canning Vale Remand 
Centre, Canning Vale Prison, Casuarina Prison and Bandyup Women's Prison in the metropolitan 
area and at Albany, Roebourne, Eastern Goldfields and Broome Regional Prisons. Additional 
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general practitioner clinics will be arranged according to need at other metropolitan - for example 
Kamet - prisons and regional prisons - for example, Pardelup Prison Farm. ' 

(2) All planned additional medical services will be in the form of general medical practitioner clinics. 

GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES - CROSS-CULTURAL 
TRAINING PROGRAMS 

680. Mrs ROBERTS to the Deputy Premier; Minister for Commerce and Trade; Regional 
Development; Small Business: 

(1) What cross-cultural training programs have been undertaken by respective departments, 
offices or instrumentalities within the Deputy Premier's responsibility? 

(2) Who provided the training? 

(3) When was it undertaken? 

(4) Are any other cross-cultural training programs planned? 

Mr COWAN replied: 

Department of Commerce and Trade -

(1) Cross-cultural training is implicit in all aCtIvItIes relating to overseas trading 
opportunities such as inward/outward trade missions, trade seminars and also overseas 
regional director briefings. 

(2) Departmental staff and selected guest speakers. 

(3) As and when required. 

(4) Ongoing as required. 

Other Agencies -

(1)-(4) All other agencies in my portfolio responsibility advise that they have not undertaken any 
cross-cultural training programs. 

GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES - CROSS-CULTURAL 
TRAINING PROGRAMS 

685. Mrs ROBERTS to the Minister for Water Resources: 

(1) What cross-cultural training programs have been undertaken by respective departments, 
offices or instrumentalities within the Minister's responsibility? 

(2) Who provided the training? 

(3) When was it undertaken? 

(4) Are any other cross-cultural training programs planned? 

Mr NICHOLLS replied: 

(1) The north west region of the Water Corporation undertook training and education of its staff 
relating to the Aboriginal communities in its responsibility. 

(2) The training was conducted by Curtin University's Aboriginal unit. 

(3) 1991-92. 

(4) As a result of this training the induction procedures in the region were changed to include 
information and ongoing education for new starters to the region on Aboriginal communities and 
their protocols. 

GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES - CROSS-CULTURAL 
TRAINING PROGRAMS 

691. Mrs ROBERTS to the Minister representing the Minister for Finance: 

(1) What cross-cultural training programs have been undertaken by respective departments, 
offices or instrumentalities within the Minister's responsibility? 

(2) Who provided the training? 

(3) When was it undertaken? 

(4) Are any other cross-cultural training programs planned? 

Mr COURT replied: 

The Minister for Finance has provided the following reply 
Government Employees Superannuation Board -
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(1) The Government Employees Superannuation Board has not undertaken any cross-cultural 
training. 

(2)-(3) Not applicable. 

(4) There are no plans to conduct cross-cultural training, but it would be considered if the 
need arose. 

State Revenue Department-

(1) None. 

(2)-(3) Not applicable. 

(4) Yes - four sessions which will accommodate up to 80 staff members are to be conducted 
in May 1996. Other sessions are to be held in the 1996-97 financial year in order to train 
all officers who interface with the pUblic., 

Valuer General's Office -

(1) "Managing Diversity" workshop for Valuer General's Office employees. 

(2) The Office of Equal Employment Opportunity. 

(3) December 1995. 

(4) Yes - in cooperation with the Office of Equal Employment Opportunity, managing 
diversity workshops are to be conducted in-house at the Valuer General's Office over the 
next four months. 

State Government Insurance Commission 

(1) None. 

(2)-(4) Not applicable. 

GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES - CROSS-CULTURAL 
TRAINING PROGRAMS 

692. Mrs ROBERTS to the Minister representing the Minister for Racing and Gaming: 

(1) What cross-cultural training programs have been undertaken by respective departments, 
offices or instrumentalities within the Minister's responsibility? 

(2) Who provided the training? 

(3) When was it undertaken? 

(4) Are any other cross-cultural training programs planned? 

Mr COW AN replied: 

The Minister for Racing and Gaming has provided the following reply -

Office of Racing, Gaming and Liquor -

(1)-(4) The Office of Racing, Gaming and Liquor, Totalisator Agency Board, Burswood Park 
Board and W A Greyhound Racing Association have not undertaken cross-cultural 
training programs. 

Lotteries Commission -

(1) English in the Workplace Program - provides cross-cultural training for employees of 
non-English speaking background. This program, which was awarded the 1993 EEO 
Recognition Award for Non-English Speaking Background programs, has been running 
since 1991. The program is designed to meet the specific needs of individuals, therefore 
it is flexible in duration. Monitoring of the success of each program is ongoing and on 
the job through the performance development program. A special needs employee has 
been placed. in a new environment in which they have never worked before to develop 
new skills and experience. This has been under a monitoring situation and is about to 
become a permanent arrangement. 

(2) English in the Workplace Program is provided by TAPE's Migrant Education Service. 
Training for the special needs employee has been undertaken through on the job one on 
one training by the manager, other staff in the section and the employee's personal 
provider from PEP Personnel. 

(3) English in the Workplace Program has been running since 1991. Our most recent 
graduate was in 1995. The special needs employee's program is ongoing and has been 
over the last six months. 

(4) The Agents Training Section has budgeted in the 1996-97 financial year to have their 
training resource information translated into the four most commonly used Asian 
languages and two training support videos are being translated into Mandarin and 
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Cantonese. The Lotteries Commission is also researching diversity in the workplace to 
develop a policy and identify any future training and development needs. 

GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES - NON-ENGLISH 
SPEAKING BACKGROUND ETHNIC GROUPS 

Equity Strategies 

701. Mrs ROBERTS to the Deputy Premier; Minister for Commerce and Trade; Regional 
Development; Small Business: 

What equity strategies have been initiated by departments and other instrumentalities which are 
within the Deputy Premier's responsibility which aim to achieve equitable outcomes for non
English speaking background ethnic groups which are disadvantaged as distinct from merely 
achieving equitable access? 

Mr COW AN replied: 

Department of Commerce and Trade: The department employs officers from non-English 
speaking backgrounds and a list of languages spoken by these officers is prominently displayed on 
the reception counter. Brochures and publications in various languages are also produced for its 
target markets. The department is a member of a committee convened by the W A Chamber of 
Commerce and Industry to provide greater level of information of ethnic businesses. The 
committee will be producing a regular newsletter to the ethnic chambers of commerce and other 
ethnic business associations and the department will be sponsoring a regular column to inform 
ethnic businesses about its services. 

Small Business Development Corporation: The corporation has endeavoured to encourage small 
business development among non-English speaking background ethnic groups. Included as part 
of the strategy are initiatives such as targeted information and advisory service participation as 
part of Multicultural Week; hosting a familiarisation program with SBOC for a migrant settlement 
officer from the Catholic Migrant Centre; the pursuit of stronger links with the Chinese Chamber 
of Commerce and Industry, including the prospect of translation of the corporation's main service 
brochure; and the conduct of industry forums with ethnic based chambers of commerce. 

Great Southern Development Commission: The commission has developed a language service 
strategy. This strategy contains goals of achieving equitable outcomes for non-English speaking 
background ethnic groups. 

Pilbara Development Commission: The commission has received funding from AAP A and 
ATSIC to engage an Aboriginal project officer to assist Aboriginal communities in the Pilbara 
region to develop community plans. The development of these plans is based on the premise that 
research and practical experience demonstrates that community driven strategies and initiatives 
are the most effective. To date the commission has completed five plans. 

South West Development Commission: The commission has taken on one non-English speaking 
person as a trainee attached to the commission. 

All other agencies in my portfolio responsibility advise that they have no equity strategies for non
English speaking background ethnic groups. 

GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES - NON-ENGLISH 
SPEAKING BACKGROUND ETHNIC GROUPS 

Equity Strategies 

706. Mrs ROBERTS to the Minister for Water Resources: 

What equity strategies have been initiated by departments and other instrumentalities which are 
within the Minister's responsibility which aim to achieve equitable outcomes for non-English 
speaking background ethnic groups which are disadvantaged as distinct from merely achieving 
equitable access? 

Mr NICHOLLS replied: 

The former Water Authority undertook a wide variety of education and training initiatives in 
relation to ethnic groups. These initiatives focused on increasing access; that is, 
literacy/numeracy skills identification and training, equity through the recruitment process. The 
recent structural changes that occurred with corporatisation resulted in a refocus of human 
resource related projects. The Water Corporation's current enterprise bargaining agreement 
contains as one of its milestones the development of an implementation plan involving the 
identification of education and training that recognises language and literacy differences. This 
milestone is aimed at individuals and workplace teams to assist them in better meeting the overall 
business needs of the corporation and the wider needs of the community. It is also current 
practice that all employees have access to language and literacy skills courses and training as and 
when required. It should be noted that the recent change in the corporation's structure, size and 
skill mix has resulted in a need to refocus its energies in this area. The intent of the equity 
principles has not changed, but different strategies will be developed to reflect its work force and 
customer base. 
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GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES - NON-ENGLISH 
SPEAKING BACKGROUND ETHNIC GROUPS 

Equity Strategies 

712. Mrs ROBERTS to the Minister representing the Minister for Finance: 
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What equity strategies have been initiated by departments and other instrumentalities which are 
within the Minister's responsibility which aim to achieve equitable outcomes for non- English 
speaking background ethnic groups which are disadvantaged as distinct from merely achieving 
equitable access? 

Mr COURT replied: 

The Minister for Finance has provided the following reply -

Government Employees Superannuation Board: The board does not have formal equity strategies 
in place relating to the achievement of equitable outcomes, as opposed to equitable access, to 
clients from a non-English speaking background. Only one government employees 
superannuation scheme is still open to new members - West State Super - and membership of this 
scheme is automatic for all public sector employees except those who are already members of 
other GES schemes. The design and administration of the scheme is such that all members are 
treated equally irrespective of their background. 

State Revenue Department: There has been little need for the department to initiate strategies 
which achieve equitable outcomes for non-English speaking background ethnic groups. However, 
to the extent that it has been necessary the department has implemented initiatives which assist 
such ethnic groups to pay taxes. For example, brochures which explain the public's potential 
liability to pay taxes have been translated into local languages in the Indian Ocean territories. 

Valuer General's Office: The office has an equal employment opportunity management plan 
which addresses the development and implementation of quality management strategies to achieve 
equitable outcomes for all EEO groups. 

State Government Insurance Commission: A register of SGIC staff who speak another language 
is maintained by the commission's human resources branch. If required, use is made of the 
interpreter service through the Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs. 

MIGRANTS - QUALIFYING PERIOD 
Extension to Two Years 

786. Mr BROWN to the Minister for Multicultural and Ethnic Affairs: 

(1) Has the Minister made any representations to the Federal Government on the Federal 
Government's plans to extend the qualifying period for migrants from six months to two 
years? 

(2) Has the Minister received any representations from ethnic communities or members of 
ethnic communities requesting the State Government prevail on the Federal Government 
to refrain from implementing the two year qualifying period? 

(3) Has the State Government supported the Federal Government's decision to increase the 
qualifying period to two years? 

(4) If not, does the State Government intend to oppose the extension of the qualifying period 
and convey its opposition to the Federal Government? 

Mr OMODEI replied: 

(1) Yes. 

(2)-(3) 
No. 

(4) The Minister will raise his concerns about the extension for migrants of the qualifying 
period to access social security at the Ministerial Council meeting on 17 May and, in 
particular, about the effect the change will have on those people who made their 
migration arrangements on the basis of a qualifying period of six months. 

SUPERANNUATION - GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES 
No Access to Entitlements Prior to 55 Years of Age 

835. Dr GALLOP to the Minister representing the Minister for Finance: 

(1) Why do government employees who leave the Public Service have to wait until 55 years 
of age before they can access their superannuation? 

(2) Does the Government consider that its method of supplementing their superannuation in 
the intervening years is a fair one? 
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Mr COURT replied: 

The Minister for Finance has provided the following reply -

(1) The requirement is in line with the principle that superannuation is for use in a person's 
retirement The payment of benefits on retirement is common among superannuation 
funds in both the public and private sectors and, in the case of the superannuation 
guarantee benefits, a requirement under commonwealth law. The question may intend to 
ask why benefits in the contributory scheme must remain preserved in the government 
fund until age 55 years. The reason for this provision is that the benefits are not fully 
funded and to allow the transfer of benefits out of the government fund before age 55 
years would bring forward the cost of the benefits to government with a significant 
budgetary impact A recent amendment to the rules of the scheme does allow for the 
transfer of benefits in cases of resignation, retrenchment or transfer to the private sector, 
after 30 December 1995, subject to approval of the Treasurer. The Treasurer has 
subsequently approved the transfer of benefits in the limited cases of retrenchment and 
transfer to the private sector. 

(2) Yes. Benefits in the contributory scheme are increased by CPI plus 1 per cent per year so 
that the real value of the benefits is increased. The rate of increase of CPI plus 1 per cent 
is based on the average salary increase experienced by members of the government fund. 
If contributory scheme benefits were made transferable to a private fund then the benefits 
would be subject to a significant discount to compensate the Government and the fund 
for forgone investment income. Investment income above CPI plus 1 per cent is used to 
maintain the employer cost of the benefit during a person's employment at 12 per cent of 
salary. Non-contributory benefits can be transferred to a private fund at the discretion of 
the person. 

LAND - MINDARIE LAND OWNED BY W ANNEROO, PERTH AND STIRLING 
COUNCILS 

Subdivision Plan - Current Status 

915. Dr CONSTABLE to the Minister for Planning: 

(1) What is the current status of the subdivision plan for part of the 435 hectares at Mindarie 
owned by Wanneroo, Perth and Stirling Councils? 

(2) How many hectares are included in the plan? 

(3) How many housing units are intended? 

Mr LEWIS replied: 

(1) No subdivision applications have been made to, or been approved by, the Western 
Australian Planning Commission for Lot 17, Mindarie/Clarkson/Tamala Park. 

(2)-(3) The Western Australian Planning Commission's north west corridor structure plan 1992 
proposes the northern portion of the lot, approximately 200 hectares, for future 
residential subdivision. This could accommodate about 2 000 housing units. The 
southern portion is proposed for the Tamala Park refuse disposal facility-future parks and 
recreation, subject to further investigation. Approximately 50 ha of lot 17 to the west of 
Marmion A venue is zoned urban in the metropolitan region scheme. The balance of the 
lot is zoned rural. Residential subdivision of some of the land, particularly the area 
between Marmion A venue and Connolly Drive, is not likely to be able to proceed until 
the refuse disposal facility discontinues operation due to the requirement for a buffer 
area. 

MINDARIE REGIONAL COUNCIL - 1995 ANNUAL REPORT 
Cumulative Surplus - Distribution 

916. Dr CONSTABLE to the Minister for Local Government 

With reference to the 1995 Annual Report of the Mindarie Regional Council, page 4 -

(a) Did the Towns of Cambridge, Vincent and Victoria Park receive a share of the 
cumulative surplus from previous years distributed in 1994-95, of which the City of Perth 
received $573 058? 

(b) If yes, how much was passed on to each of the three towns? 

(c) If not, why not? 

Mr OMODEI replied: 

(a) The Towns of Cambridge, Vincent and Victoria Park are entitled only to a share of the 
annual operating surplus for the period since they were members; that is, 1 July 1994. 
The City of Perth's share relates to previous surpluses and is not paid as cash but as 
credit. 
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(b) Not applicable. 

(c) See (a). 

MINDARIE REGIONAL COUNCIL - CONSTITUTION 
Changes - Delay 

917. Dr CONSTABLE to the Minister for Local Government: 

1697 

(1) When will the changes to the constitution of the Mindarie Regional Council be finalised? 

(2) What has c!lused the delay in finalising these changes? 

(3) When will the Towns of Cambridge, Vincent and Victoria Park take up their seats on the 
regional council? 

Mr OMODEI replied: 

(1)-(2) The constitution is currently being redrafted and will be finalised as soon as practicable. 

(3) When the amended constitution is approved by the Minister for Local Government. 

QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE 

ROY AL COMMISSION INTO CITY OF W ANNEROO - REPORT DATE 
EXTENSION 

Discussions with Mr Roger Davis 
177. Mr McGINTY to the Premier: 

(1) Were any discussions held with the Government before 24 April when Mr Davis wrote to him 
about an extension of the report date for the Royal Commission into Wanneroo Inc? 

(2) If so, who were those discussions between and when were they? 

Mr COURT replied: 

(1)-(2) The letter came to me out of the blue. I did not have any discussion. 

Mr Ripper: What about your staff? 

Mr COURT: I am not aware of any of my staff having discussions; but I will make some inquiries. I doubt 
that they have. I have not had any discussion with the commissioner and neither has the Attorney General. 
Discussions following receipt of this letter were handled by the Solicitor General, which is the proper 
action. 

The way in which members opposite have reacted to this extension of time is quite fascinating. 

Mr Marlborough: His letter is quite fascinating. 

Mr COURT: I could make some comments about the member for Peel. We saw Paul Keating's tactics 
when he did the hatchet job on Commissioner Marks. Paul Keating has gone, but his tactics have not. 
Now the Opposition is leading the attack on Commissioner Davis. It is now beginning to look as though 
members opposite have something to fear from this royal commission. The situation of the member for 
Peel, the Leader of the Opposition and others is easily summarised: They have created a smokescreen of 
smear and innuendo; now they are afraid it will be blown away. 

POWER - POWER OUT AGES 
Outer Metropolitan Area 

178. Mrs van de KLASHORST to the Minister for Energy: 

After the May storms in 1994, I know that the Minister took many steps to minimise power outages for 
people living in the outer metropolitan area, including Swan Hills. Due to another storm last night, many 
people in the hills community lost power. Will the Minister please explain why? 

Mr C.J. BARNETT replied: 

I thank the member for some notice of this question. The storm last night was relatively severe but 
nowhere near as severe as the storms of 1994. Nevertheless, as is the case with overhead power lines, 
particularly in heavily treed areas such as the hills, trees and branches came down and power supply was 
disrupted. The main problem in the hills was the feeder line to Chidlow. That problem has been rectified. 
I commend Western Power crews, who did a good job last night in dealing with the situation. Although 
there were extensive blackouts, power was restored very quickly. Many lessons were learnt from the 1994 
experience and many things have been put in place since then. They include telephone systems for dealing 
with customer complaints, which had clearly failed before; much more emphasis on tree pruning and tree 
profiles, so that the aesthetics of the environment are not damaged; and a protocol on responsibility that has 
been reached between Western Power and local government. As members will be aware, the State 
Government has made available through Western Power $lm for the introduction of aerial bundle cables in 
the hills suburbs. Those problems will continue, but Western Power has reacted very well since the 1994 
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catastrophe, as I might describe it, when the substantial two or three day blackout occurred. There were 
problems last night and I have no doubt that there will be problems in the future. However, we are getting 
on top of the problems and they will become less for storms of that nature, which are fairly frequent in 
Perth. 

PAWNBROKERS - IDENTIFICATION OF CUSTOMERS 
Access to Information by Fujitech IT 

179. Mr CATANIA to the Minister for Police: 

I refer the Minister to his earlier claim that confidential information regarding the identification and 
addresses of people dealing with pawnbrokers would be coordinated by public servants at Perth Central 
Police Station. 

(1) Is it true that the system now physically resides at the privately owned Fujitech IT administrative 
office in Perth? 

(2) Who in Fujitech IT has the authority to extract and process information? 

(3) What privacy provisions has the Minister instituted to protect the privacy rights of our citizens? 

Mr WIESE replied: 

I am not aware of the intimate details of the procedures put in place in relation to what is quite clearly an 
operational matter. 

Several members interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! 

Mr WIESE: If the member is prepared to put the question on notice, I will certainly provide him with all of 
the answers and information that he requires. 

POLICE - MUNDARING POLICE STATION 
24 Hour Manning 

180. Mrs van de KLASHORST to the Minister for Police: 

I have received a petition containing the signatures of 225 local residents requesting that the Mundaring 
Police Station be manned 24 hours a day because of the travel time for police to come from Midland when 
they are called. Could the Minister advise if this could be organised? 

Mr WIESE replied: 

I thank the member for some notice of this question. This highlights the fact that if the member for 
Balcatta were seeking information, he would have given me a little bit of notice and I would be in a 
position to provide the information. 

The information provided to me by the Commissioner of Police is that there are no plans at this stage to put 
Mundaring Police Station on a 24 hour basis. However, the commissioner has assured me that operations 
and needs are under constant monitoring, as they are for all police stations. If the situation changes, quite 
clearly it will be looked at once again. Mundaring Police Station is staffed from 8.00 am to midnight on 
Monday through Thursday; 8.00 am to 1.00 am on Friday and Saturday; and from 2.00 pm to 10.00 pm on 
Sunday. The records quite clearly show that these hours meet the times when police are needed in the 
Mundaring area. 

Mr Thomas interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! The member for Cockburn. 

Mr WIESE: When a police station is not manned calls are diverted, in this case to Midland Police Station, 
which operates on a 24 hour basis. Police officers from Midland Police Station are able to attend to matters 
raised by people in the Mundaring area. In addition, a range of specialist groups service the area; for 
example, traffic patrols, division 79 vehicles and the independent patroL group which is able to be thrown 
in at short notice if an incident arises that requires that type of police presence. I will continue to discuss 
the matter of Mundaring with the commissioner. I am sure that when the time arises that station will 
receive a 24 hour service. 

MENTAL HEALTH - BEDS, AVAILABILITY 
Perth Metropolitan Area 

181. Dr GALLOP to the Minister for Health: 

I refer the Minister to the continuing crisis in the State's mental health system and to the need to learn the 
lessons from tragedies such as that at Port Arthur. 

(1) Is it not the case that last Sunday no approved beds were available for the mentally ill in the Perth 
metropolitan area? 

(2) Is it not the case that the revolving door syndrome is in full swing in Western Australia and that 
the public cannot be sure that discharge decisions are being made in the best interests of patients 
and their families and the public? 
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Mr PRINCE replied: 

(1) I am not aware of what the member alleges. It is a serious matter and I will have it looked into 

immediately question time finishes. If what the member is saying is correct, I will come back to 

him as soon as I can - I hope this afternoon. It would disturb me and the Government greatly if no 

beds were available on Sunday. 

(2) With regard to people who are mentally ill and mayor may not be a threat to the public generally 

or to a particular member of it, this is a matter that the member may recall was the subject of a 

question from the member for Peel last Thursday. I use that by way of illustration. Six 

psychiatrists came to a diagnosis of a man, five of whom had seen him at some length. Four came 

to one view about his detention and one came to another view. The difficulty with the proposition 

the member for Victoria Park puts is that neither he nor I, nor I suggest anyone else in this place, 

is qualified as a psychiatrist is to make the judgment the member brings into question. 

Dr Gallop: Talk to the people working in the system. They are put under enormous pressure because of 

the resource cuts that are still going on in the mental health system. 

Mr PRINCE: The member is bringing in another element. The expertise required is difficult for a person 

who does not have the expertise to challenge; however, it is a difficult and vexed area. With regard to 

resource cuts, the member for Victoria Park knows that this Government put more money into mental 

health in the current financial year than had been allocated in any previous year. The Budget that was 

announced last Thursday includes additional funding - $40m over three years and $6m in 1996-97. The 

member knows, as does everybody else, that there is a shortage of psychiatrists, not only in this State but 

throughout Australia and throughout most comparable jurisdictions. 

Dr Gallop: There is also a shortage of beds, Minister. 

Mr PRINCE: The member should let me finish before he interrupts. I am told that the United Kingdom 

has a shortage of over 200 psychiatrists. Those shortages will be addressed only by more training of more 

people. In discussions yesterday with the Australian Medical Association I was told for the first time that 

the training programs for people who want to go into mental health - psychiatry and mental health nursing 

and allied professions involved in mental health - are full. That is good news. However, the graduates will 

not come out immediately, but over a period of years, and they will need more skill and experience before 

they are able in numbers to build up the resource base. Even if a huge amount of money were available in 

mental health at the moment, the resources are not there to employ because the people are not available. 

Within that context, as a result of the mental health task force the previous Minister commissioned, and the 

plan, the Government is rebuilding and properly resourcing the mental health system in this State. 

However, we can work only with that which is available by way of resources to deliver the services. 

WORKPLACE AGREEMENTS - COMMISSIONER 
Conflict of Interests - Claim 

182. Mr BOARD to the Minister for Labour Relations: 

A member of the Opposition has accused the Commissioner of Workplace Agreements of having a conflict 

of interests. Are there similarities in other areas of government for what the Commissioner of Workplace 

Agreements does? 

Mr KIERATH replied: 

I was fascinated to hear the member for Thomlie's accusation that the Commissioner of Workplace 

Agreements is both promoting and enforcing the Workplace Agreements Act. I looked firstly at WorkSafe 

Western Australia, because when the member for Thornlie was the Minister for Industrial Relations, it was 

quite' okay for the Commissioner of Occupational Health and Safety to both promote safety in the 

workplace and enforce it It is fascinating that he performed those dual roles. The Commissioner for Equal 

Opportunity has the dual role of both education and information and, even worse, of sitting in judgment on 

some of the cases. We need go no further than the police. The police go into schools and talk about road 

safety, yet they can also charge people for committing road traffic offences. 

The comments of the member for Thornlie are absolutely bizarre, but I guess that sort of logic explains 

why members opposite have had difficulty in coming to grips with the changes that we have made. I 

remind the member for Thornlie that when she was the Minister, she took an oath that she would uphold 

the law without fear or favour. However, when it came to closed shops in this State, the member for 

Thornlie did not uphold the law without fear or favour, and she knows that. It is interesting that the 

member for Thornlie should judge the current setup according to her own standards. 

HOSPITALS - MANDURAH 
Health Solutions (WA) - Negotiations not Finalised 

183. Dr GALLOP to the Minister for Health: 

I refer to the continuing fiasco in Mandurah with regard to the proposed privatisation of the hospital. 

(1) Why have negotiations with Health Solutions (W A) Pty Ltd not reached a conclusion more than 

six months after the original deadline? 
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(2) Why has the Government started negotiations with Health Care of Australia about this project? 

(3) Why has the community of Mandurah and the Peel district not been informed of this important 
new development? 

(4) Would the granting of another major hospital development to Health Care of Australia not place it 
in a virtual monopoly position in Western Australia? 

Mr PRINCE replied: 

(1)-(4) Like Joondalup, the Peel health service has been the subject of expressions of interest and tender, 
and a lengthy period of negotiation, free of any political interference and totally at arm's length 
from the politics of the Government. It has been handled so cleanly, to the extent of having a 
management accountant oversee it, that it is a case model of how to do things properly. 

Dr Gallop: Why have they not reached a conclusion more than six months after the deadline? 

Mr PRINCE: If it is to be done, it should be done well and it should be done properly, and if that requires 
extra time, that is a worthwhile expenditure. 

Dr Gallop: What are they arguing about? Why is it taking so long? 
Mr PRINCE: I will not interfere. I refused to interfere with Joondalup -

Dr Gallop: You have a responsibility to inform the public why they have not met the deadl~ne. 

Mr PRINCE: Because the negotiations are continuing. Several options are open with regard to the 
delivery of a new hospital for Peel. They have been negotiating, and they are still negotiating. Neither I 
nor any member of the Government will get involved in what is happening on the ground right now, 
because if it is done properly, I will not interfere. 

Dr Gallop: Why did you have discussions with the member for Mandurah and the member for Peel 
recently? 

Mr PRINCE: Because they raised with me their concerns about what was happening. 

Dr Gallop: What did you talk to them about if you were not involved - the weather? 

Mr PRINCE: Has the Deputy Leader of the Opposition finished with his tantrum? Can I carryon? 

Dr Gallop interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! I formally call to order the Deputy Leader of the Opposition. I allowed him to 
make several interjections earlier, but he has started to develop a very aggressive, loud manner of 
interjecting that cannot be tolerated. 

Mr PRINCE: I spoke to the two members concerned because the issue affects their electorates. 

Mr McGinty: It does not affect the Parliament or the public. Why did you not take us into your 
confidence? 

Mr PRINCE: The member can bring me any matter relating to his electorate and I will talk to him about it. 
He knows perfectly well that I speak to many people on the other side about the matters that they raise. 

I have answered the question. I am not interfering in the negotiation process and I will not. 

Mr McGinty interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! The Leader of the Opposition will come to order. 

Mr PRINCE: Two members came to me to talk about what was going on and, insofar as I was able to 
assist them, I did. That is a matter that they legitimately raised concerning their electorates. If the 
member wants to raise something of a similar nature, it will be dealt with in a similar way. 

SEWERAGE - MURRAY-BARRAGUP AREA 

184. Mr MARSHALL to the Minister for Water Resources: 

A budget amount of $1.7m was allocated to infill sewerage in the Murray-Barragup area and the 
Furnissdale pump station and pressure main. Can the Minister explain the reason for this service and what 
it will mean for the area? 

Mr NICHOLLS replied: 

I thank the member for his question. It is an important issue for the people living in that area, even though 
some members on the other side of this House care very little about those people. The infill sewerage 
program planned for the Barragup-Furnissdale area is very important.· People in that area are walking 
around in sewage, particularly during wet winters, because the leach drains obviously do not function when 
they are below the watertable. This program is long overdue and will be of major benefit to the area. 

The member for Murray has correctly said that $1.7m has been allocated for this project. The area 
concerned is right beside the Serpentine River. This is a major project and there is potential for 
redevelopment. A vacuum sewerage line has also been installed under the Serpentine River so that the 
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sewage can be taken back to the Gordon Road site. That is the way the waste water will be treated in the 
future, along with the waste water from Yunderup and North Yunderup. I will table two maps of the area 
concerned for the information of members. 

The papers were tabled. [See papers Nos 224 and 225.] 

GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES HOUSING AUTHORITY - SALE OF HOMES 
Possible Rent Increasefor Employees 

185. Mr RIEBELING to the Minister for Housing: 

In relation to changes announced by the Minister responsible for the Government Employees Housing 
Authority, I ask: 

(1) Will the Minister guarantee that employees will not suffer a rent increase as from 1 July next 
year? 

(2) Will the Government substantially reduce the number of homes owned by GEHA? 

(3) Will he table a list of properties sold under the new program? 

(4) Who will determine whether a town is an attractive location when considering the provision of 
housing? 

Mr KIERATH replied: 

(1)-(4) I know of no proposal anywhere in the system along those lines. 

Several members interjected. 

Mr KIERATH: It is an old report. The member asked the question and I am trying to answer it. I know of 
no proposed increase in rents next year. 

Several members interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! The member for Mitchell will come to order. 

Mr KIERA TH: There is a proposal to charge the agencies market rent, and that will fix the problem of 
finding the stock. If we allow subsidised rent we will have difficulty providing appropriate stock. The 
annual report identifies that underlying problem. We want to put in place a facility to offer GEHA 
employees better housing than they have had, at the same price -

Several members interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Order! The member for Pilbara! 

Mr KIERATH: Look at members opposite, they cannot-

The SPEAKER: Order! The Minister will resume his seat. Two members on my far left are interjecting 
excessively. The member for Ashburton asked a question. He may not like the answer, but I have been 
tolerant, because I have reminded the Minister to address the question. Please do not keep interjecting. 

Mr KIERATH: The bottom line is that we are trying to provide better and more housing than is available 
currently. 

Several members interjected. 

Mr KIERATH: I will explain the matter for the member for Mitchell because he seems to be simple about 
these issues. We will charge agencies a market rent and we will increase their budgets to accommodate 
that market rent. The Government has no proposals before it to increase rent for employees. The idea is 
that the rent will stay as it is but agencies will pay a proper market rent for the properties. This is the 
commercial principle which members opposite cannot understand. If people pay a true market rent and 
have access to the entire market we will supply brand new housing at a proper price for government 
employees. If members opposite got off their tails and spoke to public sector employees they would know 
that this is a major issue. 

Several members interjected. 

Mr KIERATH: I have travelled to Kununurra, throughout the wheatbelt and the south west. I know that 
for government employees the biggest question is the standard of housing provided by the Government. 
What gets up the nose of members opposite is the fact that we will provide first class accommodation. 
During 10 years in government, members opposite could not do that. This system will be a win for the 
Government, for the private sector and for government employees, and members opposite cannot stand 
that. 

GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES HOUSING AUTHORITY - PROPERTY RENTALS POLICY 
Review of Employees' Contributions 

186 Mr RIEBELING to the Minister for Housing: 

Is it not true that the recommendations the Minister endorsed, including the policy for charging rentals to 
employees, should be reviewed to ensure an equitable contribution from employees? 
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Mr KIERATH replied: 
MrSpeaker-

Mr Graham interjected. 
Mr KIERATH: The member is so dumb, I cannot believe it. Every year since its inception GEHA has reviewed rents. I cannot help it if the Opposition appoints a spokesman who cannot understand that basic principle. Perhaps the member should direct his question to the Leader of the Opposition because he should be answerable for that. We always have reviews. Subsidised rent causes distortions in the market place. We are trying to eliminate that. It is interesting that the members for Pilbara and Ashburton are laughing about this serious matter. They have been trying to frighten people in the public sector and in country Western Australia. I would rather be involved in providing better housing. The member can call for a lower standard of housing if he wishes to do that. 
Several members interjected. 

Withdrawal of Remarks 
The SPEAKER: Order! The member for Balcatta will withdraw that remark and apologise. 
Mr CATANIA: I withdraw and apologise. 
The SPEAKER: I will not have members calling other members fools. 
Mrs Henderson: They are! 
The SPEAKER: It takes one to know one! 
Mr McGINTY: If you, Mr Speaker, intend to apply that rule, I ask that it be applied fairly and to members on both sides of the House. Everybody in this House, including you, must have heard the Minister use exactly that phrase in respect of a member of the Opposition and it was ignored by you. If you are to demand a certain standard of behaviour of people on this side of the House, will you demand the same standard from members on the other side of the House? 
The SPEAKER: Order! Of course I will. 
Mr McGinty: You did not. 
The SPEAKER: Is the member suggesting that the Minister for Housing called somebody a fool? 
Mr McGinty: Yes. 

The SPEAKER: I did not hear it. If the Minister for Housing called another member a fool, I ask him to withdraw it. 

Mr KIERA TH: I do not believe I did. However, if I did I withdraw and apologise. 
Mr M. BARNETT: Is it not appropriate Mr Speaker, for the members on both sides of the House to withdraw unequivocally? 
The SPEAKER: Members are given some great concessions by me and I sometimes wonder whether they deserve them. It is true that the statement must be withdrawn unequivocally, but it is not the first time I have heard people say that they did not say certain things. I ask the Minister to withdraw unequivocally. 
Mr KIERA TH: I withdraw and apologise. 

Questions without Notice Resumed 
SEWERAGE - FALCON AREA 

Installation - Commencement 
187. Mr MARSHALL to the Minister for Water Resources: 
The population boom south of Mandurah has increased the urgent need for a sewerage system in the Falcon area. When does the Minister anticipate that sewerage installation will commence in this area? 
Mr NICHOLLS replied: 
I am glad members opposite are interested in the sewerage infiII program, which is one of the major projects undertaken by this Government. The member for Murray has asked about the infiII sewerage projects in the Falcon area. I am happy to inform the House that three projects are being undertaken in that area, predominantly on the estuary side of the road. They are being undertaken because of the impact on the estuary. The Falcon lA project will provide a sewerage system to 189 lots at a cost of $1.1m. It is expected to be completed during the next two financial years, 1996-97 and 1997-98. The Falcon 3A project will serve 270 lots at a cost of $1. 7m and is expected to be completed in 2001. The third area is the Mandurah 45A project which will provide sewerage near the caravan park and will include the Falcon caravan park. It will service 218 lots at a cost of $l.3m. It should be cotnpleted in the financial year 1998-99. I have an outline of these areas for the information of members and I table the documents for the benefit of those who are interested. [See papers Nos 224 and 225.] 


